PERCEPTIONS JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

Corrective Parties and Conveyor Coalitions: Explaining the Rise of Third Parties in European Politics

Hamdi Akın ÜNVER

A Beijing Consensus in the Making: The Rise of Chinese Initiatives in the International Political Economy and Implications for Developing Countries

Mustafa YAĞCI

Soldiers and The Use of Force: Military Activism and Conservatism During The Intifadas
Murat ÜLGÜL

The Secret Dossier of Finnish Marshal C. G. E. Mannerheim: On the Diplomatic Prelude of the World War II Toomas VARRAK

The Relations between Israel and the South Cyprus Greek Administration: A New Alignment in the Eastern Mediterranean? Murat AĞDEMİR



Summer 2016 Volume XXI - Number 2 ISSN 1300-8641

PERCEPTIONS

Editor in Chief

Mesut Özcan

Deputy Editor

Birgül Demirtaş

Managing Editor

Engin Karaca

Book Review Editor

Melih Demirtaş

English Language and Copy Editor

Julie Ann Matthews Aydınlı

International Advisory Board

Bülent Aras Mustafa Kibaroğlu Gülnur Aybet Talha Köse Ersel Aydınlı Ali Resul Usul Florian Bieber Thomas Risse Pınar Bilgin Lee Hee Soo David Chandler Oktay Tanrısever Burhanettin Duran Maria Todorova Jang Ji Hyang Ole Wæver Ahmet İçduygu Jaap de Wilde Ekrem Karakoc Şaban Kardaş Richard Whitman Fuat Keyman Nuri Yurdusev

Homepage: http://www.sam.gov.tr

The Center for Strategic Research (Stratejik Araştırmalar Merkezi- SAM) conducts research on Turkish foreign policy, regional studies and international relations, and makes scholarly and scientific assessments of relevant issues. It is a consultative body of the Turkish Ministry of Foreign Affairs providing strategic insights, independent data and analysis to decision makers in government. As a nonprofit organization, SAM is chartered by law and has been active since May 1995.

SAM publishes Perceptions, an English language journal on foreign affairs. The content of the journal ranges from security and democracy to conflict resolution, and international challenges and opportunities. Perceptions is a quarterly journal prepared by a large network of affiliated scholars. The views expressed in the articles are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the Center for Strategic Research.

PERCEPTIONS is a peer-reviewed journal and is included in the following databases and indexes: Columbia International Affairs Online, CSA Index, Current Contents of Periodicals on the Middle East, EBSCO, European Sources Online, Index Islamicus, International Political Science Abstracts (IPSA), Lancaster Index to Defense & International Security Literature, PAIS Index, Pro Quest, Turkish Academic Network and Information Center (TÜBİTAK - ULAKBIM).

To subscribe, write to the Center for Strategic Research, Dr. Sadık Ahmet Caddesi No: 8, Balgat / 06100

Ankara - TURKEY

Phone: (+90 312) 292 22 30 - 253 40 84 • Fax: (+90 312) 282 27 15 - 253 42 03 e-mail: perceptions@mfa.gov.tr

Printed in Ankara by: MATSA Basımevi

PERCEPTIONS JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

Summer 2016 Volume XXI Number 2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	Corrective Parties and Conveyor Coalitions: Explaining the Rise of Third Parties in European Politics				
	Hamdi Akın ÜNVER				
29	A Beijing Consensus in the Making: The Rise of Chinese Initiatives in the International Political Economy and Implications for Developing Countries				
	Mustafa YAĞCI				
57	Soldiers and The Use of Force: Military Activism and Conservatism During The Intifadas				
	Murat ÜLGÜL				
81	The Secret Dossier of Finnish Marshal C. G. E. Mannerheim: On the Diplomatic Prelude of the World War II				
	Toomas VARRAK				
03	The Relations between Israel and the South Cyprus Greek Administration: A New Alignment in the Eastern Mediterranean?				
	Murat AĞDEMİR				



Corrective Parties and Conveyor Coalitions:

Explaining the Rise of Third Parties in European Politics

Hamid Akın ÜNVER*

Abstract

Third parties have grown increasingly relevant in European politics in recent years, with the rise of status-quo changing parties such as Podemos in Spain, Syriza in Greece, UKIP in Britain and the Front National in France. This article aims to bridge the gap in the comparative politics literature by introducing two new types of third parties in European politics through their bargaining and mediation, crisis behavior and electoral appeal. In doing so, this study proposes that leadership cult, localization of support and rigidness of ideology varies across third parties, due to the existence of two types of third parties; conveyor coalitions and corrective parties. The article uses the case studies of Syriza and Podemos as 'conveyor coalitions' and of the Front National and UKIP as 'corrective parties'. By introducing these two new concepts, the article attempts to bestow future scholarly studies with better tools for predicting and studying rapidly rising populist parties.

Key Words

Party Politics, Third Parties, European Politics, Electoral Behavior, Corrective Parties, Conveyor Coalitions.

Introduction

Since the onset of the Syrian Civil War and the subsequent emergence of the refugee crisis, many European countries have been witnessing electoral gains for far-right and/or populist parties. These parties have either been newcomers to politics (or their leaders- such as Syriza in Greece, or Podemos in Spain), or have been stagnant parties that were unable to increase their votes despite existing within their respective political spectrums for a long time (such as the Front National in France). In Austria for example, the far-right Freedom Party had to wait for more than half a century to break the political consensus away from far- right parties, which had prevailed in the country since

Since the onset of the Syrian Civil War and the subsequent emergence of the refugee crisis, many European countries have been witnessing electoral gains for far-right and/or populist parties.

^{*} Asst. Prof. Dr., Kadir Has University, Department of International Relations, Kadir Has Caddesi, Cibali, 34083, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: akin.unver@khas.edu.tr

the end of World War II. This owed largely to growing anti-immigration sentiments after the Syrian civil war and their subsequent appeal for the far-right - a momentum that has been brewing since the EU Enlargement in 2004 and 2007, and intensifying since 2011 with the refugees arriving in Europe from the Syrian civil war. In the Greek Cypriot Administration, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Netherlands, Sweden, Slovakia and Switzerland too, anti-immigration parties have made substantial electoral gains, much to the dismay of the proponents of the post-World War II European order.

Essentially a backlash against neoliberalism and a growing aloofness of the European elites towards the Greek and Spanish financial crises, both parties built rapid support through their Eurosceptic agendas.

However, not all rising parties in Europe are far-right, or assert an anti-immigration agenda. Spanish Podemos and Greek Syriza for example, are left-wing populist parties that address inequality, unemployment and economic stagnation from a perspective of renegotiating austerity measures with the EU. Essentially a

backlash against neoliberalism and a growing aloofness of the European elites towards the Greek and Spanish financial crises, both parties built rapid support through their Eurosceptic agendas.

This article aims to conduct an inquiry into the nature of the newly emerging and/or rising parties in Europe. These parties either assume the third position in their political systems for an extended period of time, or rise into prominence after serving brief periods as third parties. While mainstream political science is mostly concerned with party systems or governmental coalitions, patterns, changes and shifts of the first two parties in political systems, a literature gap exists in terms of how these processes work outside of the first two parties. This has been an analytical oversight, as lack of interest in third parties has obscured our ability to forecast the emergence of the rising populist and revisionist parties in Europe and detect political grievances they best respond to. Within the limited attention they have received in the literature, third parties have been conceptualized based on how their rise can be explained theoretically; through increasing voter independence,1 spatial voting theory,2 within strong majoritarian systems³ and within median-voter theorem.4 In addition, more practical case studies have been applied with regard to third

parties (or lack thereof) in the United States,⁵ appeal and mobilization in Britain,⁶ competition and resilience in Germany⁷ and regional versus national voter patterns in France.⁸ However, a conceptualization of third parties as a theoretical and cross-country phenomenon has been unforthcoming. This is what this article intends to do.

This study is based on the assumption that there is a gap in the literature on comparative politics, which has largely shied away from focusing on party patterns outside of the first two parties. In turn, the study is also structured upon the view that it is this disregard that has prevented a proper agenda ideological counter-discourse and to emerge in Europe to mitigate the effects of anti-immigration politics, as well as the appeal towards far-right parties. Therefore, the article aims to address this gap and focuses exclusively on third parties in European politics. Here, the article proposes two ways of defining a 'third party'. The first definition is that of the party that gets the third largest share of the votes in an election, significant enough to render it as a balancer in coalition talks or parliamentary bargaining sessions. In that, a politically significant third party ought to be ready to form a coalition with the second party so as to sideline, or balance against the first party. To that end, third parties become important

when the sum of second and third party votes are equal to, or greater than the first party (numerical significance). Alternatively, third parties can also be significant in parliamentary voting sessions that require consensus larger than the seats won by the first party, such as constitutional changes, declaration of war, or ratification of international treaties. In such cases, third parties become disproportionately significant, mainly for first parties that need to bypass the main opposition party, or muster a bigger parliamentary majority to pass key policies. Still however, third parties must have enough seats in the parliament to make contextual alliances work. If the first two parties have an overwhelming dominance in a parliament, then third parties that have a politically or contextually insignificant number of seats will not be useful in either context. Furthermore, if the first and second parties agree to form a majority coalition government, third parties grow even more important as the main opposition party, providedagain- that they have enough seats in the parliament to make minority opposition work. Third parties that have a tiny fraction of seats are not significant in any context.

The second type of third party, as per the focus of this article, is a parliamentary group, which is composed of two or more parties that can form frequent and standing alliances that manifest into a unified voting bloc in the parliament. Although such parties may have competing interests, agendas and ideologies, the need to balance the First Party or exert political weight in key policy issues may force smaller parties into a third party voting bloc. However, this is not the only way smaller parties (whether Third or Fourth) make an impact in legislatures; they may engage in issue alliances with the first two parties as well (such as first and fourth party block versus second and third party block). In that sense, if the vote difference between third, fourth (or even fifth) parties is marginal and their competition is tight, then any of such competing parties may be studied as a 'third party'. The best example is Germany, where the dominance of the Free Democratic Party (FDP) has been challenged by the Greens since 1983, and the Greens replaced the FDP as the third party from 1994-2005. In this context, both the FDP and the Greens can be evaluated as third parties as their competition remained strong over an extended period of time and each party managed to replace the other more than once. While our first-type conceptualization of third parties is an arithmetic measurement, where the third party is numerically a third party, our second-type conceptualization denotes a political influence, where numerical third, fourth or even fifth parties – if they have tight competition

- may be characterized as third parties.

Characteristics of Third Parties in Europe

A historical survey of third parties in Europe yields several patterns that can be observed through multiple political systems. First, the strength and weakness (including the rise and demise) of third parties reflect confidence in the existing political system. When either the hegemonic party, or the competition between the first two parties has a high level of legitimacy and large popular support, third parties tend to be less relevant and lose support. In Britain for example, there has long been a two-party competition between the Conservatives and Labour. Up until the early 1900s, when the Liberal Party (originally founded in 1859) began to rise, the two-party dominance continued. The emergence of the Liberal Party is owed to a fundamentally structural question in British politics: how to manage the powers of the Crown and expand the political significance of the Parliament.9 The Liberal Democrats have slowly, but consistently gained ground since 1955, reaching their highest vote percentage in 1983 when they won 25.4 % of the vote. Seyd10 argues that it was the Liberals' reform oriented agenda that led to their increasing public support, whereas Gauja argues

that it was charismatic leadership and resultant voter engagement that brought the Liberals success.¹¹ Barnes on the other hand, points to candidate selection methods as a way of gaining popularity in British third party politics.¹² However, as of late 2012, UK Independence Party (UKIP) began to emerge as the third party, largely at the expense of Labour. Furthermore, in 2014, the Scottish National Party (SNP) made a rapid rise, becoming the third party in the May 2015 general elections, increasing its parliamentary seats from 6 to 56. The rise of any third party can be interpreted as the failure of the first two parties. The Scottish National Party as well, is a product of the Labour and Conservative failures in Scotland, which rendered the SNP a very viable alternative.¹³ With austerity policies, healthcare funding, serious military budget cuts on the line, the failure of the first two parties to address such systemic crises have led to the emergence of the SNP as the third party. In Germany too, the structural nature of the competition between the Christian Democratic Union (CDU)/ Christian Social Union (CSU) and the Social Democratic Party (SPD) rendered the prospects of the SPD as a third party relatively obscure.14 It was only after 2005 that the SPD's inability to balance against the CDU/CSU briefly led to the rise of the FDP as a third party, though it was soon replaced

by the rise of the Alternative for Germany party (AfD) after 2013.15 In that regard, the rise and demise of third parties are closely connected either to the popularity of the hegemonic party, or to hegemonic competition between the two dominant parties. The AfD has indeed formulated its rhetoric within anti-immigration, rising in relevance mainly due to the inability of the first two parties to address what the nation's dissidents felt as a failure to 'protect Germany against outsiders'. 16 A similar trend can be observed in Hungary (Jobbik), France (Front National), Greece (Golden Dawn) and Slovakia (People's Party), as their respective systems grew unable to cope with a serious, common challenge.

The emergence of the Liberal Party is owed to a fundamentally structural question in British politics: how to manage the powers of the Crown and expand the political significance of the Parliament.

Second, certain third parties might be regional parties, with localized support. This localization can be ethnic, religious, or connected to a particular political agenda. In the UK, localization of the Liberal Democrats (and the Scottish National Party in 2015) in the

north is a case in point. According to Walt (et. al.)¹⁷ this trend owes largely to the Conservatives' inability to reach a political settlement with Scotland and their subsequent fall from grace regionally. German politics have long had a strong two-party competition between Christian Democratic Union of Germany (CDU) and the Social Democratic Party of Germany (SPD) in the north and a persistent Christian Social Union in Bavaria (CSU), whereby the third party, the Free Democratic Party (FDP), did not have significant weight up until the 2009 federal elections. Even then, the FDP's credential as a third party was already challenged by The Greens and the Left, before the FDP took a big fall in 2013.18 The far-right AfD made a rapid entry into German politics after its foundation in 2013, becoming the third party in November 2015 elections, and securing 10.5% of the votes. The AfD's vote dominance is also regionalized, with the majority of its support coming from Saxony, Thuringia and Baden-Württemberg.¹⁹ In France on the other hand, there is not a structured two-party political system, although voter behavior has clustered around either the Socialist Party on the left, or Les Républicains on the right. In the 1960s and 1970s, L'Union Centriste was a dominant third party, largely dominating the agenda on education, healthcare and social services. 20 However, in recent cantonal elections, the Front National (FN) has risen rapidly, from 4.5% in 2008 to 15% in 2011, and in the 2012 presidential elections, they scored their highest ever (17.9%) vote share. In the 2014 municipal elections, the FN won in 12 cities, which was a historic triumph. The rise of Front National in France, which has a strong leftist tradition, was explained in Hollifield, Martin and Orrenius 21 as revealing resistance against refugee and immigration policy, whereas Hainsworth and Mitchell²² forecast the Front National's rise based on the popularity of anti-egalitarian policies in immigrant-dominated provinces of France. To that end, the FN is indeed a regional party, with Lille and Amiens in the north and Marseille and Nice dominating in the south. Similar examples can be mentioned in Belgium (New Flemish Alliance - Regional), Finland (Finns Party- Ethnic), Sweden (Sweden Democrats - Ethnic) and Italy (Lega Nord – Padanian separatist). The degree to which such regional parties become more or less relevant depends on how disenfranchised their main ideology becomes within the larger national political system. If the degree of disenfranchisement is high, then regional parties become more popular; if accommodation within the political system is achieved, then regional party voters choose more mainstream parties.

If the degree of disenfranchisement is high, then regional parties become more popular; if accommodation within the political system is achieved, then regional party voters choose more mainstream parties.

Third, certain third parties revolve around a leadership cult; either alive or dead. Membership to and support of such parties then become closely linked to leadership personality and ideology, whereby candidacy and promotions are often linked to personal or professional connections to the leader in question. Gaullism in France is one example, although exact party affiliation usually transcends existing ideological entrenchments. 1947- 1958, Gaullism was shouldered by the RPF- Rassemblement du Peuple Français, and from 1958-1976, it was the UNR - Union pour la nouvelle république and the Union pour la défense de la République or UDR. After 1976, Gaullism was entrenched within the Rassemblement pour la République or RPR.²³ In Poland, the Polish Socialist Party (Polska Partia Socjalistyczna) became heavily influenced by the personality cult of Józef Piłsudski, which continued to affect party politics after his death in 1935.24 Another case

would be Thatcherism, which defines a broad range of political, economic and social priorities introduced by Margaret Thatcher between 1975 and 1990, which left a mark in British politics transcending beyond John Major, Tony Blair and David Cameron governments. It is important to underline that Thatcherism is not a third party ideology; rather its influence became systemic and became a first-party ideology.²⁵ In today's European politics, a return to leadership cult (or at least symbolism) can be observed. While Angela Merkel has been the longest lasting of such leaders, it is hard to talk about a 'cult' in her case, given the political culture in Germany.²⁶ Also, mere length of office is not a sufficient mark of cult on its own, given how long Tarja Halonen in Finland, Bertie Ahern in Ireland, Gören Persson in Sweden and Franz Vranitzky in Austria have ruled, but have failed (or have been unwilling) to establish personality cults. It is also hard to argue for a leadership cult in the Scottish National Party as a regional third party, but the Front National's Marine Le Pen is a candidate as a case point, largely owing to her relationship to longtime FN leader Jean-Marie Le Pen.²⁷ Hereditary continuity of legitimacy and leadership cult in third parties renders membership and promotions to be closely connected to the relationship to the founding family. Whether similar leadership cults exist, or will take shape in Podemos or Syriza is still up for debate. While Pablo Iglesias Turrion of Podemos cannot be characterized as a cult-based leader, ²⁸ Alexis Tsipras of Syriza demonstrates a more up-front leadership as the face of the party – in what may be defined as a member of a long tradition of 'rock star party leaders'. ²⁹

Mere length of office is not a sufficient mark of cult on its own, given how long Tarja Halonen in Finland, Bertie Ahern in Ireland, Gören Persson in Sweden and Franz Vranitzky in Austria have ruled, but have failed (or have been unwilling) to establish personality cults.

Fourth, certain third parties or third party ideologies are chronic, in the sense that they remain third for extended periods. The Liberals in Britain or the FDP in Germany have been structural third parties, retaining their thirdranking popularity status across a long streak of elections. This chronic status renders similar third parties comfortable in the sense that they both know that it is unlikely for them to be the first party, and also for them to lose substantial votes and lose their third party status. This comfort allows third

parties to voice concerns and objections about the mainstream political system that have not been, or cannot be (due to populist reasons) presented by the two dominant parties. This in turn, renders third parties disproportionately significant in times of breaking twoparty deadlocks, both in political discourse and in parliamentary voting sessions. Two dominant parties in turn, may rely on the vote support of the third parties to pass a certain legislation or reach the required number of majority for a particular parliamentary decision. In major political deadlocks, the disagreement between first and second parties therefore, are often resolved by third parties, according, or close to the ideological stance of the third party. This is perhaps the most significant role of third parties. Inelastic demand for most of the third parties render them immune to vote loss as a result of politically incorrect, or unfavored statements. Depending on their ideology, third parties may either use this unique position in politics to steer a political system away from crisis, or generate such crises. In Britain for example, the current deadlock between the Labor and the Conservatives over Brexit - whether Britain should leave the EU or not – is being corrected by the Scottish National Party.³⁰ In the words of SNP member Alyn Smith, 'A Brexit would reopen the question of Scottish independence',31 which effectively

means that the party would correct the deadlock between the first two parties over Brexit, in favor of staying within the union. Similarly in Germany, the deadlock over refugee policy between the CDU/CSU, SPD, Die Linke and Bündis 90/Die Grünen has persisted, with the AfD growing increasingly and disproportionately more influential in bringing about an anti-immigration resolution to the deadlock.32 Angela Merkel's attempts to bridge this gap by spearheading a refugee return and repatriation deal with Turkey is a direct result of the growing AfD influence. In France, it is the Front National's third party pressure that has also corrected the deadlock over immigration and forced the French government to back the refugee deal with Turkey.³³

Third parties become more relevant in times of crises – be it security, financial or social – and depending on the extent to which they can successfully voice popular discontent over these crises, may substantially increase their popularity.

Finally, third parties become more relevant in times of crises – be it security, financial or social – and depending on the extent to which they can

successfully voice popular discontent over these crises, may substantially increase their popularity. If the existing political status quo is risk averse and free of such crises, then third parties retain their existing popularity, without significant impact on their popularity. This has specifically been the case with the AfD, the Front National, Syriza and Podemos, as mentioned earlier. The Greek and Spanish third parties; Syriza and Podemos, can be analyzed in close relevance, due to similar contexts that brought about their rise. Both Greece and Spain have been two-party dominant systems. The Panhellenic Socialist Movement (PASOK) and New Democracy (ND) competition dominated in Greece, whereas the Social-Democratic, Social Liberals (PSOE) and Liberal - Christiandemocratic – Conservatives (PP) rivalry dominated in Spain. In Greece, following sustained disenfranchisement within the systemic two-party rule and the two dominant parties' inability to tackle the growing economic crisis, voters tried a new formula: supporting a formerly obscure party - Syriza.34 Although Syriza has been active in Greek politics since 2004, it was not until the 2012 elections that it made its mark by increasing its vote share substantially to 27%, which laid the ground for its emergence as a first party in the January 2015 elections. The feeling of abandonment and neglect,

along with an insurmountable crisis, forced the Greeks to leave the traditional two-party entrenchment and try the obscure third party. In Spain, an almost identical rise of a third party took place, as Podemos, channeling the Spaniards' disdain with the main two parties, became the first party. Although the United Left (IU) has been the integral third party in Spanish politics in recent years, the rapid rise of Podemos after February 2014 owed largely to the electorate's view that the existing main parties, just like in Greece, were too close to big business interests and thus, could not move in favor of choices that would alleviate the Spanish financial crisis.35 In other words, both Greek and Spanish third parties have emerged as a reaction to the financial crisis, and the inability of the existing status quo to address the looming economic and social problems.

The emergence of third parties as serious contenders and rising into first party status indeed has a transnational dimension, as such parties share certain similarities. First, financial disillusionment and debt restructuring unite Syriza and Podemos. With Greek government debt at 180% of its GDP and Spain's 100% debt-to-GDP ratio, both parties aim to restructure debt and distance their respective countries from international creditors. Second, both parties reflect a growing disdain towards the European Union – not

by pulling their countries out of the EU, but by reconfiguring their relationship with the Union. In Syriza's case, distancing from the EU took on the form of threatening to ally with Russia, although this did not happen.³⁷ In Podemos' case on the other hand, the party suggested that it might leave the monetary union if austerity measures become too burdensome on the Spanish people.³⁸ This new push for other alliances also take in the form of distancing both countries from Germany (for financial reasons), as well as the United States (for Common Foreign and Security Policy considerations) citing growing dependence on and steering by external actors.

Conceptualizing Corrective Parties and Conveyor Coalitions

One of the central aims of this article is to introduce two new conceptualizations for the study of third parties: 'corrective parties' and 'conveyor coalitions'. These two new conceptualizations are aimed at better studying parties that are outside the first two slots in popularity rankings and also predicting which types of third parties benefit from crises and which ones thrive during stable periods.

Third parties that fit into the 'corrective party' conceptualization of this study have to fulfill five main criteria. First, a corrective party has to have a rigid ideology. This ideology can be ethno-nationalist, religious, sectarian or regional, but the main currency of the party is its unbendable commitment ideology. Concessions backtracking politically for populist or parliamentary alliance purposes, that are easier carried out by first and second parties, are considered threats to party identity and raison d'être. To that end, it is much harder for corrective parties to enter into coalition arrangements with first or second parties and quite often, such parties may choose to protect their rigid ideological purity, instead of becoming a part of the governing coalition. The term 'corrective' however, comes directly from these parties' behavior in dealing with competition and disagreement between hegemonic parties. When the first and second parties need to form a coalition, either for government or legislation purposes, then they turn to smaller parties for extra numbers. Corrective parties aim to resolve such deadlocks through offering their numbers in exchange for ideological 'correction' of the disagreement based on their red lines. This is currently one of the biggest structural problems in Europe (and perhaps beyond) that ideologically rigid third parties are using their corrective

status to steer the debate on the refugee and immigration policy. Certainly the FN, AfD and Golden Dawn are strong cases to this point.

Concessions or backtracking politically for populist or parliamentary alliance purposes, that are easier carried out by first and second parties, are considered threats to party identity and *raison d'être*.

Second, corrective parties tend to have localized support and have a traditional political hinterland; either ethno-nationalist, or sectarian. When corrective parties are localized, they reflect regional disenfranchisement (geographical concentration discontent - such as in the AfD's case) that is outside the mainstream political identity of that nation. Identity-based parties that pursue the agenda of an identity not shared by the political mainstream, tend to be geographically confined. On the other hand, if corrective party support is well-distributed across the nation, it reflects disenfranchisement within the hegemonic identity and usually reflects the degree and intensity of how that identity is practiced within the political system. A better case to this is how the

FN in France has expanded beyond its northern and southern strongholds and became a nation-wide party.

If corrective party support is well-distributed across the nation, it reflects disenfranchisement within the hegemonic identity and usually reflects the degree and intensity of how that identity is practiced within the political system.

Third, corrective parties tend to have a strong leadership cult. Corrective parties that have such a strong leadership cult choose their members, appointments and promotions based on candidates' proximity or relationship to the leader in question. Relatives, friends and personal connections of the leader play significant importance in building the party's organization and regional structure, as well as in how these parties 'correct' dominant parties. In contrast, those corrective parties that have no or weak leadership cults tend to negotiate their organization and structure based on candidates' demonstrated loyalty to the ideology or cause. Some corrective parties are also hybrids, where moderate levels of leadership / cause loyalty have similar effects on how the party structures and organizes itself. The introverted nature of such

party organization inevitably leads to existential crises between the party core and its grassroots organizations after the death or political demise of the leader in question. If the party cannot craft a new post-leader contract between its core and base, it will either splinter or dissolve.

Fourth, corrective parties are usually comfortable with their chronic third party status; that is as long as corrective parties retain their 'third most popular' or 'close fourth' status, not coming first or second does not cause a drop in morale, force resignations or cause an ideological reformulation. As mentioned in the first condition, corrective parties rather cling to their rigid ideological positions, rather than taking populist risks to dilute their ideology to become first or second parties. Corrective parties that retain their chronic third party status prefer to bet on the first party's inability to muster enough votes to gain single-party majority and plan ways in which they can steer coalition talks into an outcome that best fits into the corrective party's ideological stance. Such ideological corrections of deadlocks, according to corrective party rationality, are more important than being the first party, since first parties have to pursue a more comprehensive pragmatism that prevents them from asserting their ideological priorities into the system. Such ideological

correction reaches its maximum effect in times of crises, which is our *fifth* condition, such as wars, conflicts or ratification of key international treaties. Especially if corrective parties are already in a coalition government, or are negotiating with hegemonic parties to form a coalition, their power to amend, steer or influence crisis policies become optimal and significantly disproportionate to their electoral support.

It refers to a third party type that unifies most or a substantial portion of disenfranchised ideologies and agendas within its political stance, stretching its initial ideological position to reach out to unrepresented portions of the electorate.

The second new conceptualization this study offers, through an analysis of third party patterns in Europe, is that of the 'conveyor coalition'. Conveyor coalitions differ from a corrective party in almost every criterion. It refers to a third party type that unifies most or a substantial portion of disenfranchised ideologies and agendas within its political stance, stretching its initial ideological position to reach out to unrepresented portions of

the electorate. Successful conveyor coalitions substantially increase their votes and become first parties over time. Such parties have all self-defined as being a political outlet of all unrepresented groups in their initial formation, successfully carrying these groups into hegemony. In doing so, they have usually evolved from a former third party.

As a third party, conveyor coalitions do not have a rigid ideology; rather, they aim to unite a wide array of disenfranchised social and political groups that do not have a coherent political outlet. Conveyor coalitions are either 'new' parties, or emerge out of older parties that substantially revamp their organization, ideology and structure, aiming to make a greater impact on politics. This is the case with Syriza and Podemos. Their novelty usually follows an existing systemic problem, or the inability of the hegemonic parties to represent a significant portion of a fragmented electorate, providing conveyor coalitions with an opportunity to make substantial gains. However, conveyor coalitions do not aim to 'correct' the system, nor do they seek to resolve political deadlocks through the exercise of a particular ideology. Instead, conveyor coalitions seek to maximize their popular support by appealing to as many left out groups that have no political voice, and 'convey' them to hegemonic status. While, the

conveyor coalition parties may sound liberal or centrist, that is certainly not the rule, as if a liberal / left-wing system disenfranchises a large segment of the conservative / right-wing voting blocs, they may be united by a conservative – right-wing conveyor coalition party.

Conveyor coalitions seek to maximize their popular support by appealing to as many left out groups that have no political voice, and 'convey' them to hegemonic status.

successful Second. conveyor coalitions tend not to have localized support. Even if the initial support base of a conveyor coalition party is local, they will immediately organize to expand beyond this support base, aiming to have nation-wide appeal. What differentiates conveyor coalition party's non-local base to that of a corrective party is that conveyor coalitions will always seek to expand their support base, whereas corrective parties will settle (and often take great pride) within their local or identitybased power base. In other words, corrective parties have no interest in bending their rigid ideology in favor of more votes, whereas this is specifically what conveyor coalitions do: play into ideological gray areas in order to appeal

to as many disenfranchised voters as possible. To that end, both conveyor coalitions and corrective parties seek to instrumentalize discontent within or without the hegemonic political identity, but the former will always seek to bring together these pockets of discontent actively, whereas corrective parties are usually passive in that regard.

Third, leadership cults tend to be less emphasized in conveyor coalitions, compared to corrective parties. Even when conveyor coalition parties have a popular and charismatic leader, they cannot afford to structure the party or its regional networks based on proximity to the leader or loyalty to his understanding of ideology. Conveyor coalitions are less likely to establish and rely on a leadership cult as a basis for party operation and structuring. Since conveyor coalitions seek to play into political gray areas and maximize votes, they need to attract both quality and quantity into their party ranks. This means that they need to detach promotions, appointments and candidate listings both from the leader and the political ideology, effectively steering clear of the establishment of a leadership cult. This in turn, forces conveyor coalition parties to be more merit-based, either in terms of experience and expertise, or with regard to work rate and performance.

Fourth, conveyor coalitions do not settle for their third party (or close fourth/fifth party) status, as such parties bring together ideologically diluted ranks with the promise of an electoral victory, whichever way it may be defined (either winning hegemonic party status, or increasing percentages by a particular amount). Not meeting the set criteria in elections will cause a significant morale drop in the party and lead to resignations and restructuring. In more extreme cases, conveyor coalitions may also selfdisband following failure in elections. For conveyor coalitions, it is more rational to take big concessions in party ideology, often obscuring and blurring the party's main ideological line, in favor of gaining more popularity among voters. In contrast to corrective parties, conveyor coalitions do not seek to leverage their third party status to force an ideological outcome into a political deadlock. Rather, conveyor coalitions seek to resolve political deadlocks through consensus and ideological backtracking. Conveyor coalitions do not emphasize this role however, as their primary goal is always carrying different disenfranchised groups into hegemonic status, rather than enjoying their chronic third party status that employs an ideological agenda.

Conveyor coalitions also thrive during stable periods with low-intensity crises or absence thereof. In a low-

risk, low-polarization environment, conveyor coalitions can afford to obscure their ideology and offer a coherent ideological agenda in order to perform their 'conveyor' function. In contrast, corrective parties thrive during crisis periods within high-risk, high-polarization environments, where the political gray area that benefits conveyor coalitions disappear. In such periods, conveyor coalitions only succeed when the existing discontent with the hegemonic political discourse is high enough and neither the first two parties, nor a corrective party can offer a credible counter-hegemonic discourse. If, however, the hegemonic party (or parties) have large popular support during crisis periods, then conveyor coalitions lose support again, along with corrective parties. That's why the current refugee crisis in Europe significantly empowers corrective parties, rather than conveyor coalitions. However, single-issue parties like the AfD or FN are also dependent on the persistence of the structural crisis. Once the refugee problem is resolved, their impact will be less.

Corrective Party Case Study: The Front National and the UK Independence Party

Although the rise of the populist farright is a Europe-wide phenomenon, this article will now focus on two political parties to illustrate the case of corrective parties. Both the Front National (FN) and the UK Independence Party (UKIP) are what this study conceptualizes as 'corrective parties' due to their ideological rigidness, type of popular appeal, and the role of their leadership.

The FN has utilized the divisions within the French right and the lethargy of the left.³⁹ In addition, the party sought to create a strong and sharp political position for the disenfranchised voters that were growing increasingly alienated towards a politically disconnected political elite. Disdain towards political elites both at the national and at the European level has led both parties to grow a Eurosceptic character and favor nonintervention in what they call as 'foreign adventures', such as Syria. 40 UKIP - and the Brexit referendum it created - on the other hand, are not only the results of a few months of political campaigning, but the culmination of four decades of latent Euroscepticism⁴¹ – Labour never wanted to join the common market in 1973 and Conservatives also had an uneasy relationship with the union.42 UKIP too, is a response to elite politics, which is seen as synonymous with the EU and unwanted political and financial burdens.43 These dormant sentiments in the UK, as well as in France, emerged with the scale of migration after the intensification of the Syrian Civil War – although antiimmigration politics had already been on the rise since 2004, following the EU's eastern expansion.

UKIP — and the Brexit referendum it created — on the other hand, are not only the results of a few months of political campaigning, but the culmination of four decades of latent Euroscepticism—Labour never wanted to join the common market in 1973 and Conservatives also had an uneasy relationship with the union.

The FN existed in French politics for a long time despite having not assumed governmental position. In fact, the FN did not control a substantial portion of the *départements* and it was fine with not doing so – it was a protest party⁴⁴ – as all corrective parties are. Its strength was concentrated in the northeast and coastal southeastern parts of France, where the post-industrial labor market had generated sustained frictions not only between the 'old French' and the immigrant population, but also within these immigrant groups as well.⁴⁵ It was only after the take-over of Marine

Le Pen (daughter of FN legend Jean-Marie Le Pen) as the leader of the party in 2011 that the FN expanded its ambitions. Like a typical corrective party, the FN was revolving around a leadership cult, in which the proximity to the founding/iconic leader served as the basis of intra-party legitimacy.⁴⁶ In order to assume government, the FN had to grow out of a corrective party - which was comfortable with its fringe status for the sake of its ideological purity - and expand its voter base. Marine Le Pen chose to do this through appealing to younger voters who, according to polls, were concerned about the future of their jobs, the ideological purity of la République and secularism (laïcité).47 Just like a typical corrective party, the FN thrived in a crisis period (migration and intraimmigrant tensions) and expanded its voter base by capitalizing on ideological purity and disenfranchised voters. The party broke its historic record in March 2015 by winning by 25% in French local elections. Marine Le Pen summarized her strategy as follows: 'We are growing roots. French roots'48.

UKIP on the other hand is a relative newcomer to British politics (founded in 1993, compared to the FN, which was founded in 1972). Yet, its electoral performance was very close to that of the FN, as UKIP was unable to muster more than 4% of the votes up until the 2015 elections,

when it witnessed a drastic increase, marking 12.6% popularity.49 UKIP is not a far-right party like the FN, but its anti-immigration, isolationist and Eurosceptic stance brings it closer to the scope of corrective party conceptualization, instead of a conveyor coalition. It is a single-issue party - like most corrective parties are - namely, to have Britain leave the EU, UKIP thus campaigned extensively, under the leadership since 2006 of Nigel Farage, who built popular support in favor of exit from the EU through a number of sub-issues such as immigration, defense spending and fiscal policy independence.⁵⁰ In doing so, Farage also rendered UKIP increasingly associated with his persona, establishing a strong leadership cult, which became synonymous with UKIP's position. Farage distanced UKIP from the detached and aloof elite politics and pursued a policy of re-rooting UKIP as a 'truly representative party' - very similar to what Marine Le Pen did with the FN after 2011. Like the FN and many other corrective parties, UKIP has risen from obscurity and thrived within the crisis of the European system, as well as increased migration from Syria. As a result, it has capitalized on voters whose main concerns were the protection of 'Englishness', being 'left behind' by the elites, and jobs.51 It was indeed a telling lesson for the designation of corrective parties that

UKIP's popularity map in the 2015 elections converged substantially with areas that voted the most in favor of the Brexit referendum in June 2016.

Both the FN and UKIP conform best to this study's conceptualization of corrective parties - they have rigid ideologies and are largely single-issue enterprises. The FN and UKIP are essentially culturally and ethnically protectionist movements that aim to protect 'Frenchness' or 'Englishness' against a perceived threat to the purity of identity. Both parties seek to protect their respective ideological purity against a perceived cosmopolitan encroachment and are disdainful of the political elites and the existing status quo as ineffectual, disconnected and aloof. Both parties have a political hinterland where their votes have remained inelastic in the past, and new political expansion areas where their renewed and modified message is being received well. While the FN support zones are places where intra-communal tensions between and within immigrant communities are higher, UKIP thrives in predominantly 'English' areas that are away from cosmopolitan areas. Both parties have a strong leadership cult as Le Pen in the FN and Farage in UKIP have created a unity of party, ideology and leader synonymy. This cult effect is stronger in the FN as Marion Maréchal-Le Pen, the party deputy from Vaucluse is both Marine

Le Pen's niece and Jean-Marie Le Pen's grand-daughter, rendering the FN one of the best examples of a cult-based corrective party, perhaps more so than the Gaullist parties in France. Finally, both the FN and UKIP have long been happy with their fringe status and never substantially modified their ideological positions in favor of votes, up until structural factors produced a context within which both parties' protectionist messages started resonating with their disenfranchised voters.

Conveyor Coalition Case Study: Podemos and Syriza

Although they are substantially different from one another, the one similarity between Podemos-Syria on the one hand, and parties like the FN-UKIP on the other, is that they all reflect long-accumulated disdain towards Europe and political elites. But these parties have different reasons to be Euro- and elite-skeptic. Syriza and Podemos express a different type of anti-establishment politics, which is less concerned with immigration nationalist purity (like and FN and UKIP) and more focused on the adverse effects of the 2008 financial crisis on Greece and Spain respectively.⁵³ As Greece and Spain fell victim to the burden of austerity and bailouts, unelected EU oversight over these countries' financial systems led to increased public reaction against the European project, generating a leftwing backlash.

Although they are substantially different from one another, the one similarity between Podemos-Syria on the one hand, and parties like the FN-UKIP on the other, is that they all reflect long-accumulated disdain towards Europe and political elites.

Syriza is a text-book case conveyor coalition, with a diverse range of membership of atheists, Catholics, Greens and Eurosceptics. Ultimately, Syriza - as a left-wing party - ended up assuming a coalition government with the Independent Greeks - a rightwing party. The structural problem Greece faces as a whole, enabled all parties and disenfranchised groups to come together and establish a political alliance. As an ideologically fluid, vote-getting party, Syriza was the best suited party among alternatives due to its ability to remain disconnected to any ideological baggage, becoming the political outlet that could host these diverse groups within itself.54 Syriza's rise went hand-in-hand with the demise of the establishment party

of PASOK - which lost more than 150 seats in the parliament within a span of five years.⁵⁵ Just like a true conveyor coalition, Syriza neither had localized support nor ideologically confined popularity, and it expanded its voter base rapidly across Greece and across competing political ideologies. Syriza had successfully adopted a conveyor role, which collected fringe, disenfranchised groups and carried them into hegemonic status. Although Syriza had a popular leader - Alexis Tsipras - it was not the kind of leadership cult enjoyed by the Front National in France, which orbited strongly around the Le Pen family neither was Tsipras a kind of Farage, who had adopted a long-term campaign strategy around one leader, one issue and one party.⁵⁶ In addition, up until his self-ejection, Yannis Varoufakis was also an important face of the party, hinting at the fact that the party is far from revolving around a single leader.

The rise of Podemos has been equally fast, mainly due to the similar structural constraints Spain was operating under, compared to Greece. Podemos too, is a Eurosceptic and anti-austerity movement, one which is a reaction to the perceived maltreatment by the EU's financial institutions. The rapid decline in the Spanish education, healthcare and higher education systems revealed the EU's inability to contain and resolve the crisis in Spain, leading to

successive protests and disenchantment with the Spanish political elite.⁵⁷ As a result, Spain and Greece ended up sharing two of the highest levels of youth unemployment (24% and 51% respectively)⁵⁸ leading to the emergence of Partido X – a political group evolved from a hacktivist enterprise - and Movimento-15, which became two of the youth groups that pioneered the anti-austerity and anti-EU sentiments in the Spanish society.⁵⁹ It was on the shoulders of these two movements that Podemos emerged and became the main political outlet for their grievances. The Madrid Mass March of January 2015 reflected the conveyor coalition aspect of Podemos - even though the event was organized by a radicalleftist interest, it attracted most of the Spanish political spectrum that was against austerity and advocated greater independence from the EU's financial institutions. Although Podemos is ideologically more committed than Syriza, its ability to refine its discourse and appeal enabled it to become a 'catch-all' party, expanding way beyond its natural ideological support threshold. Having been established in January 2014, Podemos gained 20.68% support in the 2015 Cortes Generales vote, winning 69 of the Congressional seats and 16 of the Senate positions.60 This rapid rise - like that of Syriza contrasts starkly with corrective parties that spend long years in the fringe opposition.

Both parties have popular leaders, but their role is different than that of Le Pen or Farage – instead of creating a unification of a personality cult with a policy issue and anchor party ideology around the leader, Syriza and Podemos use their leaders as an interface connecting the party to the voters.

Both Syriza and Podemos are ideal cases of conveyor coalitions: they are unattached to a strong ideological position and their agenda-issue designations are fluid and varied. and Podemos are 'bridge' movements that aim to bring together disenfranchised voters around a policy, rather than an ideology. Rather than protecting an identity ('Spanish-ness' or 'Greek-ness') or immigration or cultural-identity concerns, these parties are instead focused on protecting their countries' financial and labor systems from technocratic and elitist encroachments. These parties do not have a natural geographic support hinterland as they aim to unite as many regions and ideologies as possible to carry them into hegemony. Both parties have popular leaders, but their role is different than that of Le Pen or Farage - instead of creating a unification of a personality cult with a policy issue

and anchor party ideology around the leader, Syriza and Podemos use their leaders as an interface connecting the party to the voters. Finally, neither Podemos, nor Syriza has been happy with their fringe status, as both parties expanded their support base rapidly after their establishment, quickly rising to prominence.

The rise of new third parties in Europe is certainly a reaction against the failure of the existing political system to address new economic, social and demographic challenges that the continent faces.

Conclusion

The rise of third parties in Europe reflects growing anti-establishment and anti-status quo sentiments. In that, the rise of new third parties in Europe is certainly a reaction against the failure of the existing political system to address new economic, social and demographic challenges that the continent faces. Anti-immigration sentiment is perhaps the most critical of these factors as a diverse group of third parties, whose nationalist rhetoric found little electoral

appeal before, have gradually increased their popularity by resisting the influx of refugees. A second fundamental disdain that brought about the rise of third parties is the economic decline and the inability of the political elites to find a way out of the European recession; this is particularly true with Spain and Greece.

This article started with a critique that the general lack of interest in the comparative politics literature over the study of parties that are neither government (first party), nor the main opposition (second party) obscured our understanding of third party dynamics in Europe. This in turn, prevented our ability to forecast the emergence and life cycles of third parties, rendering European political systems unable to address the growing appeal of populism. In order to address this literature gap, this article focused specifically on the political behavior of third parties and contributed to the literature by introducing two new concepts: 'corrective' and 'conveyor coalition' party conceptualizations. Crisis periods and fundamental disdain towards the political system bring about two different types of responses. 'Corrective parties' monopolize a rigid ideological stance and thrive during periods when the political middle ground moves towards that stance. Conveyor coalitions, on the other hand, do not have a rigid ideological position, and seek to move their ideology towards the existing political middle ground. Corrective parties also tend to be more localized in their support, whereas conveyor coalitions aim to break that localization and seek greater national appeal. Corrective parties in turn, are happy to remain as a third party for extended periods of time and cling onto their ideology, whereas conveyor coalitions seek popularity that will enable them to gain first party status.

Third parties have not attracted the scholarly attention they deserve, largely owing to their inability to shake the existing status quo. However, now, with the intensifying disdain towards

the establishment, a renewed focus on third parties is necessary in order to understand their respective party systems and electoral behavior. This in turn, will yield important evidence on countries' foreign policy decisions and shifts over the long term.

With the intensifying disdain towards the establishment, a renewed focus on third parties is necessary in order to understand their respective party systems and electoral behavior.

Endnotes

- Paul Allen Beck, "The Dealignment Era in America", in Russell J. Dalton, Scott C. Flanagan, and Paul Allen Beck (eds.), Advanced Industrial Democracies: Realignment or Dealignment, Princeton, NJ, Princeton University Press, 1984; Norman H Nie, Sidney Verba, and John R. Petrocik, The Changing American Voter. Cambridge, MA, Harvard University Press, 1979; Martin Wattenberg, The Decline of American Political Parties, 1952–1994, Cambridge, MA, Harvard University Press, 1996.
- B. Curtis Eaton and Richard G. Lipsey, "The Principle of Minimum Differentiation Reconsidered: Some New Developments in the Theory of Spatial Competition", *The Review of Economic Studies*, Vol. 42, No. 1 (1975), pp. 27-49; Andrews Shaked, "Existence and Computation of Mixed Strategy Nash Equilibrium for 3- Firms Location Problem", *Journal of Industrial Economics*, Vol. 31 (1982), pp. 93-97; Hanneke Hermsen and Albert Verbeek, "Equilibria in multi-party systems", *Public Choice*, Vol. 73 (1992), pp.147-165; Martin Osborn, "Spatial Models of Political Competition Under Plurality Rule", *Canadian Journal of Economics*, Vol. 28 (1995), pp. 261-301; John Greenberg and Kenneth Shepsle, "The Effect of Electoral Rewards in Multiparty Competition with Entry", *The American Political Science Review* Vol. 81, No. 2 (1987), pp. 525-538.
- 3 Andrew Blais and Kenneth Carty, "Does Proportional Representation Foster Voter Turnout?", European Journal of Political Research, Vol. 18 (1990), pp. 167-181; Steven J. Rosenstone, Roy L. Behr and Edward H. Lazarus, Third Parties in America: Citizen Response to Major Party Failure, Princeton, NJ., Princeton University Press, 1984.
- James Enelow and Melvin J. Hinch, "A New Approach to Voter uncertainty in the Downsian Spatial Model", American Journal of Political Science, Vol. 25 (1981), pp. 483-93; Daniel Ingberman, "Incumbent Reputations and Ideological Campaign Contributions in Spatial Competition" Mathematical and Computer Modelling, Vol. 16 (1992), pp. 147-169.
- J. David Gillespie, Challengers to Duopoly: Why Third Parties Matter in American Two-party Politics, Columbia, SC, University of South Carolina Press, 2012; Timothy M Peterson, "Third-Party Trade, Political Similarity, and Dyadic Conflict", Journal of Peace Research, Vol. 48 No. 2 (2012), pp. 185-200; Shiego Hirano, James M. Snyder Jr., Stephen Daniel Ansolabehere and John Mark Hansen, "Primary Elections and Partisan Polarization in the U.S. Congress", Quarterly Journal of Political Science, Vol. 5, No. 2 (2010) pp. 169-191.

- Vernon Bogdanor, "The Social Democrats and the Constitution", The Political Quarterly, Vol. 52, No. 3 (1981), pp. 285-294; D. L. Prynn "Common-Wealth A British 'Third Party' of the 1940s", Journal of Contemporary History, Vol. 7 (1972), pp. 169-179; Jack H. Nagel and Christopher Wlezien, "Centre-Party Strength and Major-Party Divergence in Britain, 1945–2005", British Journal of Political Science, Vol. 40, No. 2 (2010), pp. 279-304; Harold Clarke and Mathew Lebo, "Fractional Cointegration and Governing Party Support in Britain", British Journal of Political Science, Vol. 33 (2003), pp. 83-301.
- 7 Charles D. Hadley, Michael Morass and Rainer Nick, "Federalism and Party Interaction in West Germany, Switzerland and Austria", *Publius*, Vol. 19, No. 4 (1989), pp. 81-97; Hans-Dieter Klingemann and Martin P. Wattenberg, "Decaying Versus Developing Party Systems: A Comparison of Party Images in the United States and West Germany", *British Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 22 (1991), pp. 131-149
- Daniel Oesch, "Explaining Workers' Support for Right-Wing Populist Parties in Western Europe: Evidence from Austria, Belgium, France, Norway, and Switzerland", *International Political Science Review*, Vol. 29 (2008), pp. 349-373; Maurice Duverger, "Public Opinion and Political Parties in France", The American Political Science Review, Vol. 46, No. 4 (1952), pp. 1069-1078.
- 9 Garry Tregidga, *The Liberal Party in South-West Britain since 1918: Political Decline, Dormancy and Rebirth, Quebec, Presses Université Laval, 2000.*
- 10 Patrick Seyd, "New parties/new politics? A case study of the British Labour Party", *Party Politics*, Vol. 5 No. 3 (1999), pp. 383-405.
- 11 Anika Gauja, *The Politics of Party Policy: From Members to Legislators*, Houndmills, Basingstoke, Palgrave Macmillan, 2013.
- 12 Philip Barnes, "Developing A New Post-Liberal Paradigm for British Religious Education", *Journal of Beliefs and Values*, Vol. 2, No.1 (2007), pp. 17-32.
- 13 James Mitchell, Lynn Bennie and Rob Johns, The Scottish National Party: Transition to Power, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2012.
- 14 Kathleen Bawn, "Voter Responses to Electoral Complexity: Ticket Splitting, Rational Voters and Representation in the Federal Republic of Germany", *British Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 29, No. 3 (1999), pp. 487-505.
- 15 Jonathan Olsen, "Past Imperfect, Future Tense: The SPD before and after the 2013 Federal Election", *German Politics & Society*, Vol. 32, No. 3 (2014), pp. 46-58.

- 16 Matthias Mader and Harald Schoen, "Chancellor Merkel, the European Debt Crisis and the AfD: An Analysis of Voting Behaviour in the 2013 Federal Election", in *Germany After the 2013 Elections: Breaking the Mould of Post-Unification Politics*, Bamberg, University of Bamberg Publications, 2015.
- 17 Harold D. Clarke, "The Politics of Austerity: Modeling British Attitudes Towards Public Spending Cuts", in Norman Schofield, Gonzalo Caballero and Daniel Kselman (eds.), *Advances in Political Economy*, Heidelberg, Springer, 2013. pp. 265-287.
- 18 Vernon L. Lidtke, *Outlawed Party: Social Democracy in Germany*, Princeton, NJ. Princeton University Press, 2015.
- 19 Kai Arzheimer, "The AfD: Finally a Successful Right-Wing Populist Eurosceptic Party for Germany?", *West European Politics*, Vol. 38, No. 3 (2015), pp. 535-556.
- 20 Peter Mair and Gordon Smith, *Understanding Party System Change in Western Europe*, London, Routledge, 2013.
- 21 James Hollifield, Philip Martin and Pia Orrenius, *Controlling Immigration: A Global Perspective*, Stanford, Stanford University Press, 2014.
- Paul Hainsworth and Paul Mitchell, "France: The Front National from Crossroads to Crossroads?", *Parliamentary Affairs*, Vol. 53, No. 3 (2000), pp. 443-456.
- Stanley Hoffmann, "Gaullism by Any Other Name", Foreign Policy, Vol. 57 (1984), pp. 38-57.
- 24 Jan Tomicki, Polska Partia Socjalistyczna, 1892-1948, Warsaw, Książka i Wiedza, 1983.
- 25 Richard Heffernan, New Labour and Thatcherism: Political Change in Britain, London, Palgrave Macmillan, 2000.
- 26 Reimar Zeh, Wie viele Fans hat Angela Merkel? Wahlkampf in Social Network Sites, Die Massenmedien im Wahlkampf, Berlin, VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, 2010, pp. 245-257.
- 27 Michael Lewis-Beck and Glenn E. Mitchell, "French Electoral Theory: The National Front Test", *Electoral Studies*, Vol. 12, No. 2 (1993), pp. 112-127.
- 28 Sebastiaan Faber, "Fighting the New Fascism: Juan Carlos Monedero on PODEMOS, Spain's New Political Force", *The Volunteer*, Vol. 31, No. 3 (Spring 2014), pp. 15-18.
- 29 Yanni Stavrakakis and Giorgos Katsambekis, "Left-wing Populism in the European Periphery: The Case of SYRIZA", *Journal of Political Ideologies*, Vol. 19, No. 2 (2014), pp. 119-142.

- Mads Dagnis Jensen and Holly Snaith, "When Politics Prevails: The Political Economy of A Brexit", *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 23, No. 9 (2016), pp. 1-9.
- 31 "Smith: 'A Brexit would reopen the question of Scottish independence", at http://www.euractiv.com/section/uk-europe/interview/smith-a-brexit-would-reopen-the-question-of-scottish-independence/ (last visited 9 October 2016).
- 32 Nicole Berbuir, Marcel Lewandowsky and Jasmin Siri, "The AfD and its Sympathisers: Finally a Right-Wing Populist Movement in Germany?", *German Politics*, Vol. 24, No. 2 (2015), pp. 154-178.
- 33 "A comparison of Germany's AfD and France's National Front", *Deutsche Welle*, at http://dw.com/p/1IlnY (last visited 9 October 2016).
- 34 Stavrakakis, and Katsambekis, "Left-wing populism in the European periphery", pp. 119-142.
- 35 Cristina Flesher Fominaya, "Spain is different: Podemos and 15-M", Open Democracy, Vol. 29 (2014).
- 36 David Roman and Matt Moffett, "Spanish Antiausterity Party Podemos Holds Massive Rally in Madrid", *Wall Street Journal*, 31 January 2015.
- 37 Meike Dülffer, Carsten Luther and Zacharias Zacharakis, "Caught in the Web of the Russian Ideologues", *Die Zeit*, 7 February 2015.
- 38 "Podemos: Spain Anti-austerity Party Banging on Doors of Power", *BBC News*, at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35150771 (last visited 9 October 2016).
- 39 Michael Lowy and Francis Sitel, "The Far Right in France: The Front National in European Perspective", *Socialist Register*, Vol. 52, No. 52 (2015), pp. 51-67.
- 40 John Evans, P. Burrin and C. Schori-Liang, "La politique du dehors avec les raisons du dedans': Foreign and Defence Policy of the French Front National", Europe for the Europeans: The Foreign and Security Policy of the Populist Radical Right, London, Routledge, 2013, p. 125.
- 41 Karine Tournier-Sol, "Reworking the Eurosceptic and Conservative Traditions into a Populist Narrative: UKIP's Winning Formula?", *Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 53, No. 1 (2015), pp. 140-156.
- 42 Robert Ford, Matthew J. Goodwin and David Cutts, "Strategic Eurosceptics and polite xenophobes: Support for the United Kingdom Independence Party (UKIP) in the 2009 European Parliament Elections", *European Journal of Political Research*, Vol. 51, No. 2 (2012), pp. 204-234.

- 43 Andrew Geddes, "The EU, UKIP and the Politics of Immigration in Britain", *The Political Quarterly*, Vol. 85, No. 3 (2014), pp. 289-295.
- 44 Daniel J. Della Posta, "Competitive Threat, Intergroup Contact, or both? Immigration and the Dynamics of Front National Voting in France", *Social Forces*, Vol. 92, No. 1 (2013), pp. 249-273.
- 45 Nonna Mayer, "From Jean-Marie to Marine Le Pen: Electoral Change on the Far Right", *Parliamentary Affairs*, Vol. 66, No. 1 (2013), pp. 160-178.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 James Shields, "Marine Le Pen and the 'New' FN: A Change of Style or of Substance?", *Parliamentary Affairs*, Vol. 66, No. 1 (2013), pp. 179-196.
- 48 James Shields, "Departmental Elections and the Changing Landscape of French Politics", *Regional & Federal Studies*, Vol. 26, No. 3 (2016), pp. 1-12.
- 49 Tournier-Sol, "Reworking the Eurosceptic and Conservative Traditions into a Populist Narrative", pp. 140-156.
- 50 Darren Kelsey, "Hero Mythology and Right-Wing Populism: A Discourse-Mythological Case Study of Nigel Farage in the Mail Online", *Journalism Studies*, 25 March 2015, pp. 1-18.
- David Runciman, "A Win for 'Proper People'?: Brexit as a Rejection of the Networked World", *Juncture*, Vol. 23, No. 1 (2016), pp. 4-7.
- 52 Alexandre Dézé, "Le changement dans la continuité: l'organisation partisane du Front national", *Pouvoirs*, Vol. 2 (2016), pp. 49-62.
- 53 John Molyneux, "Editorial", Irish Marxist Review, Vol. 4, No. 13 (2015), pp. 1-4.
- Yannis Stavrakakis and Giorgos Katsambekis, "Left-wing Populism in the European Periphery: The Case of SYRIZA", *Journal of Political Ideologies*, Vol. 19, No. 2 (2014), No. 119-142.
- 55 Paris Aslanidis and Cristóbal Rovira Kaltwasser, "Dealing with Populists in Government: The SYRIZA-ANEL Coalition in Greece", *Democratization*, Vol. 23, No. 6 (2016), pp. 1-17.
- 56 Gerrasimos Moschonas, "A New Left in Greece: PASOK's Fall and SYRIZA's Rise", *Dissent*, Vol. 60, No. 4 (2013), pp. 33-37.
- 57 Dimitri Sotiropoulos, "Southern European Governments and Public Bureaucracies in the Context of Economic Crisis", *European Journal of Social Security*, Vol. 17, No. 2 (2015), pp. 227-245.

- Marine Karanikolos, et al., "Financial Crisis, Austerity, and Health in Europe", *The Lancet*, Vol. 381, No. 9874 (2013), pp. 1323-1331.
- 59 Marta Pérez Escolar, "Imperfect Bipartisanship and Spanish Pluralism: The Keys to Success of Podemos on Twitter", (R)evolutionizing Political Communication through Social Media, Hershey, PA. Information Science Reference, 2016, p. 94.
- 60 Luis Ramiro and Raul Gomez, "Radical-Left Populism during the Great Recession: Podemos and Its Competition with the Established Radical Left", *Political Studies*, 22 June 2016.

A Beijing Consensus in the Making: The Rise of Chinese Initiatives in the International Political Economy and Implications for Developing Countries

Mustafa YAĞCI*

Abstract

The "Beijing Consensus" (BC) as a concept has been utilised to distinguish China's economic development experience from the "Washington Consensus" (WC), the policy toolkit offered to developing countries by Washington-based international organisations. This paper posits that recent Chinese initiatives in the international political economy constitute the building blocks of an emerging BC with potential to significantly influence developing countries' economic development trajectories. In order to have a better understanding of the emerging BC and its relation with China's economic development experience, the main elements of the Chinese economic development experience are compared to the WC and Post-WC (PWC), and an early critical analysis of the BC is provided. This analysis illustrates that China does not try to export its economic development model to other countries; the BC has similar and distinguishing features compared to the WC and PWC; and while

* Dr., Koç University, Department of Political Science and International Relations, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: muyagci@ku.edu.tr. The author thanks the Editor for editorial assistance, two anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments and suggestions and Ziya Öniş for his support and encouragement in writing this paper.

the BC offers some opportunities to developing countries, it also involves some contradictions and challenges.

Key Words

Beijing Consensus, Washington Consensus, China, International Political Economy, Global Development.

Introduction

"Welcome aboard China's train of development. China is willing to offer opportunities and room to Mongolia and other neighbors for common development. You can take a ride on our express train or just make a hitchhike, all are welcome". Chinese President Xi Jinping

Chinese ascendance in the international political economy has stirred debates among many scholars about the possible

economic and political implications of a rising China. The "Beijing Consensus" (BC) as a concept has been utilised to make the point that China's successful development economic experience over the last three decades offers an alternative to the policy toolkit offered to developing countries by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank, the so called Consensus" $(WC)^2$ "Washington While the BC has been conceptualised to reveal Chinese style economic development policies, this paper asserts that a better comparison between the BC and WC would be to analyse how China's place in the international political economy would influence and alter developing countries' economic development trajectories by changing global development dynamics. In this respect, this paper examines recent Chinese initiatives in the international political economy as building blocks of an emerging BC. This emerging BC offers an opportunity to evaluate how Chinese initiatives differ or not from WC practices, especially in terms of their potential influence on the economic development trajectory of developing countries.

While early conceptualisations of the WC offered ideal policies that would lead to successful economic development in developing countries, policy prescriptions of the WC would not have much influence on developing countries and their economic trajectories if development these prescriptions and some other neoliberal policies had not been recommended or conditioned on them by IMF and World Bank programs, under "coercive conditionality".3 Thus, it is important to distinguish between WC policy prescriptions seen as necessary elements of successful economic development and how these prescriptions were implemented in developing countries with the involvement of international financial organizations. In other words, it is necessary to distinguish between the WC in theory and the WC in practice.

The "Beijing Consensus" (BC) as a concept has been utilised to make the point that China's successful economic development experience over the last three decades offers an alternative to the policy toolkit offered to developing countries by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank, the so called "Washington Consensus" (WC).

This paper offers a comparison between the WC and Post-WC (PWC) in practice with the Chinese economic development experience and shows that they diverge in different policy areas and in the ways these polices are implemented. Furthermore, this study brings an analysis of recent Chinese initiatives in the international political economy, the Asian Infrastructure and Investment Bank (AIIB), the New Silk Road Project- commonly known as "One Belt One Road" (OBOR), the New BRICS Development Bank (NBDB), and the Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific (FTAAP), as building blocks of the emerging BC, and provides a critical account of how the emerging BC will possibly alter the economic development trajectories of developing countries.4 An early analysis of these initiatives helps us in having a better understanding of the emerging BC, its implications for the global political economy, and how these initiatives will influence the economic development trajectories of developing countries. The analysis in this paper illustrates that Chinese experience significantly diverges from the WC and PWC in practice though the emerging BC resembles the WC and PWC in terms of promoting free trade relations and liberalisation of inward foreign direct investment (FDI) in developing countries. The liberal orientation in the emerging

BC is in contrast to the expectation that the rise of Brazil, India and China will lead to a less liberal international order.⁵ From a different perspective, the emerging BC does not try to export the Chinese economic development model to other countries, as argued by some scholars.6 In addition, the emerging BC as a transnational policy paradigm distinguishes itself from the WC and PWC by emphasising infrastructural finance, mutual development, no policy organizational conditionality and features that are absent in the USbacked international. financial. organizations. Moreover, Chinese initiatives under investigation in this study are not conducted in isolation from the domestic economic reforms efforts or from the economic slowdown referred to as the "new normal" in China. With this in mind, this paper provides a domestic, second image explanation for these recent initiatives.7

This paper is organised as follows: in the first section the BC as a Chinese economic development experience is compared to the WC and PWC in practice. The second section provides a domestic level, second image analysis of recent economic reform efforts in China and how they have resulted in the rise of Chinese initiatives in the international political economy. The third section examines the building blocks of the emerging BC in comparison to their

US backed counterparts, and the last section concludes with the implications of these initiatives in the international political economy.

The (Post)- Washington Consensus versus the Chinese Economic Development Experience

The WC in theory refers to the policy recommendations of free-market capitalism, outward orientation, and prudent macroeconomic policies as these are assumed by technocratic Washington to result in "economic objectives of growth, low inflation, a viable balance of payments, and an equitable income distribution".8 The original formulation of the WC was not a policy prescription for development, but this is how it is interpreted.9 The WC in practice involved not only a shift from state-led development to market-oriented development, also, more importantly, a shift in how development problems were framed and, relatedly, how appropriate policy solutions were justified with dominance of ahistorical orientations via IMF and World Bank stabilisation and structural adjustment programs.¹⁰ Moreover, early formulation of the WC, or the WC in theory, did not include rapid capital account liberalisation,

but Bretton Woods organisations have contributed to the emerging economy crises by promoting this policy.¹¹ The WC in practice has not generated its desired outcomes, and the economic problems of developing countries in the 1990s were interpreted as the failure of these practices.¹²

The WC in theory refers to the policy recommendations of free-market capitalism, outward orientation, and prudent macroeconomic policies as these are assumed by technocratic Washington to result in "economic objectives of growth, low inflation, a viable balance of payments, and an equitable income distribution".

After these failures and dissatisfaction came the call for an alternative economic development paradigm that would replace the WC. Stiglitz iterated that "The debate now is not over whether the WC is dead or alive, but over what will replace it" and there were calls for a "Post-Washington Consensus" (PWC) which would recognise that we need a broader set of instruments and that our goals should be broader in achieving

higher standards of living by seeking equitable, sustainable and democratic development.¹⁴ Öniş and Şenses emphasise the critical role of Bretton Woods organisations in determining economic development policy agendas around the world and they assert that the rise of the PWC after the emerging economy crises in the 1990s can be seen as an improvement over the WC. However, the PWC has limitations of its own in terms of adopting a narrow, technocratic approach to statemarket relations, taking existing power relations as predetermined, giving less focus to widespread problems of poverty, inequality and competitiveness in the national and global economy, and paying almost no attention to the industrialisation efforts of developing countries.¹⁵ More recently, the global economic crisis has been interpreted as being one of the latest manifestations of the growing dissatisfaction with the neo-liberal economic paradigm associated with the WC, and this dissatisfaction has renewed interest for industrial strategies in different contexts.16

With this background of transition from one dominant economic development paradigm to another and problems faced in that transition by developing countries, the Chinese experience stands as the ultimate success story among developing countries with its resilience

to economic and financial crisis and sustained economic development over the last three decades.¹⁷ China has achieved significant economic development progress by having an average economic growth rate of 10%, becoming an upper-middle income country, and lifting over 500 million people out of poverty over the last three decades.¹⁸ This success story led to the argument that the BC is replacing the WC as it enables developing countries to fit into the international system by achieving economic success while preserving their independence.¹⁹

According to Ramo, the main features of the BC are a focus on innovation, goals of sustainable and equitable economic development, and Chinese characteristics of development, which self-determination emphasise international affairs and establishing their own model of development.²⁰ These features and the rise of China are appealing to other developing countries because the BC resembles a very good example for other developing countries on how to "organize the place of a developing country in the world".21 Debate over the BC started with the labelling of the main features of the Chinese development experience as the BC and outlining how these features are appealing to other developing countries. In Chinese economic development, the "process of

gradualism, experimentation, managed globalization and a strong state has allowed for a sequencing of reforms that has served China well", making the Chinese experience a success story.²² For Williamson, development policies pursued by China referring to the BC include incremental reform, innovation experimentation, and export-led growth, state capitalism authoritarianism.²³ Lee. and Eun underscore that one of the critical features of the BC has been to regulate inward FDI so that local partner Chinese companies could transfer technology by parallel learning as "China took advantage of its large market size to pressure the foreign partner to transfer core technology to the local partner".24

There are also critiques of BC characteristics, such as noting that technological innovation been at the centre of China's growth, pointing to a lack of evidence to argue that China is pursuing sustainable and equitable development, and showing China as a unique case thus forming a "consensus" out of it is not helpful for other developing countries.²⁵ On the other hand, policies of the China model are very similar to those of the newly industrialised economies of East Asia (Singapore, Hong Kong, South Korea) in bringing neo-liberal economic policy and political authoritarianism

together and promoting export-led development, thus the China model has the features not of an ideological commitment but rather a pragmatist approach to development, in other words, evidence of a strong, prodevelopment state and selective learning from the Western experience.²⁶ Others have noted that China's unique features of geographical size, labour-abundant economy and hierarchical authoritarian political system disqualify the Chinese experience from easy generalisation, but the Chinese experience may offer some lessons to other developing countries: public ownership can be efficient and can generate public goods, competition is (still) more important than ownership, and a strategy of investment-led growth is essential.27 Some have emphasised that China has been successful in economic development by bringing together local policy experimentation and long-term policy prioritisation by utilising the policies of other countries selectively.²⁸ Some assert that the Chinese Communist Party's strong commitment to economic development, its guidance and efficient utilisation of land, capital, labour, entrepreneurship, and technological innovation led to the Chinese success story, however economic development also brought other problems with it such as social inequality, persistent and oppressive bureaucracy, environmental crisis.²⁹ Hsu further

argues that replication of the China model is not advisable because of the problems Chinese development has caused such as increasing income inequality and exclusionary development practices.³⁰

In terms of financial policy, it is highlighted that China has been successful so far in bringing together exchange rate stability, closed financial markets and monetary independence, the so called "impossible trinity" which was very critical in its economic development success.

In terms of financial policy, it is highlighted that China has been successful so far in bringing together exchange rate stability, closed financial markets and monetary independence, the so called "impossible trinity" which was very critical in its economic success.31 However, development the evidence illustrates that other developing countries are nowhere near China in achieving this impossible trinity, rather, in developing countries exchange rates have been less stable, their financial systems have been more open and monetary policy more independent compared with China.

Moreover, the gap between what China does and what other developing countries do has been widening in contrast to the BC's implication that China is illustrating a model for other developing countries.³²

The Chinese development experience can be characterized as similar to the developmental states in East Asia but China has some other country specific, unique features such as the incremental and experimental approach economic reform.33 For instance, the Shanghai Pilot Free Trade Zone was established in 2013 for experimenting with new economic reforms such as liberalisation.³⁴ Another financial major difference between the Chinese experience and other developmental states is that countries such as Japan, South Korea and Taiwan were able to take advantage of the Cold War era. By being allies of the United States, countries received financial support and were able to sell their products in Western markets, while also receiving military protection against the aggressive countries in the region. In contrast, China did not have a major international partner but took advantage of the Chinese diaspora in the finance and trade centres of Hong Kong, Macao, Taiwan and Singapore, especially in the early years of economic facilitated opening, and inward investment from these countries, which helped the coastal regions of China emerge as trade and finance centres.³⁵

Despite these characterizations the BC, it should be noted that even for the developmental states of East Asia, we cannot talk about a unique East Asian economic development model because of divergent historical, institutional and political contexts within which development policies have been implemented.³⁶ Therefore, countries should take lessons from other development experiences with careful consideration of their own circumstances.³⁷ China as an example of economic development success story offers very important lessons for other developing countries but it is better to see it as the "Chinese economic development experience" with unique Chinese characteristics rather than a model to be utilised in other contexts. Because of the unique and even contradictory features of Chinese economic development, McNally calls the Chinese economic system as "Sino-Capitalism".38 It can also be argued that the China model cannot be transferred to other countries for several reasons.³⁹ Therefore, instead of the BC, I prefer to use the term "Chinese experience" in economic development and compare it with the WC and PWC in practice. The IMF and the World Bank offer policy recommendations and advocate policy change and reform in developing countries that would result in an "ideal environment for economic development. The Chinese experience differs significantly from these policy recommendations. With a focus on the role of the state in the economy, finance, trade, investment and social policies, pace of economic reform, policy implementation style and ultimate goal, Table 1 illustrates how the Chinese experience utilises different policies to achieve the main economic objective of industrialisation and differs from the WC and PWC in practice. It should be noted that in East Asian developmental states and in the Chinese experience the ultimate objective has been to foster industrialisation in economic development whereas the WC and PWC in practice did not prioritise this objective. 40 This distinction is critical to having a better understanding of the emerging BC and its influence on the development trajectory of developing countries.

Table 1: (Post)-Washington Consensus versus Chinese Experience

	Washington Consensus	Post-Washington Consensus	Chinese Experience	
Role of State in the Economy	Minimal	Regulatory	Market Maker	
Financial System	Deregulation	Optimal Regulation	Strictly Controlled	
Trade Policy	Free International Trade	Free International Trade	Export Promotion and Protection	
Investment Policy	Liberalisation of Inward FDI	Liberalisation of Inward FDI	Regulation of Inward FDI and Technology Transfer	
Social Policy	Very Limited	Limited Redistribution	Poverty Alleviation	
Pace of Reform	Fast	Regulation First	Incremental and Experimental	
Policy Implementation	One Size Fits All	Policy Recommendation	Flexibility - Chinese Characteristics	
Key Goal	Integration to World Economy	Proper Domestic Regulation	Industrialisation	

Source: Author's analysis.

One of the major characteristics of Chinese economic development is the pragmatism to adopt different policies at different stages of economic development. In the last few years Chinese policy makers have started to implement new economic policies to adjust their economic development to what they call the "new normal" in the economy by targeting 7.5% and 7% economic growth rates in 2014 and 2015 respectively.⁴¹ In this respect, the Third Plenary Session of the 18th

Central Committee of the Communist Party of China gives us a good opportunity to analyse the extent of the latest economic reform efforts in China and their international implications.

Chinese Economic Reform Efforts

In November 2013, the Third Plenary Session of the 18th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China took

very important decisions to "deepen the economic reform". 42 Some of the main proposals during these meetings were financial liberalisation reform; making use of accumulated foreign exchange reserves; taking advantage of production overcapacity in the economy; and being a reference of economic development for other countries by establishing cooperation mechanisms. In this regard, the published report from the meetings indicates that:

"We will set up developmentoriented financial institutions, accelerate the construction of infrastructure connecting China with neighboring countries and regions, and work hard to build a Silk Road Economic Belt and a Maritime Silk Road, so as to form a new pattern of allround opening".⁴³

These are very important statements in terms of having a better understanding of China's place in the international political economy because "the more significant long-term story may be about the continuing, remarkably rapid, evolution of the international political economy and China's place in it" as China starts to play a more crucial role in the coming years not just in trading relations but also in development finance, both of which will have a

significant influence on the economic development trajectory of developing countries.

The establishment of the AIIB and NBDB, the Chinese initiative of OBOR, and the proposal of the FTAAP stem from the need to reform the Chinese economy, and are the international implications of domestic economic reform efforts. Before we analyse these recent Chinese initiatives in more detail, we can learn from the lessons of Chinese development assistance in other countries and regions. McKinnon indicates Chinese development assistance to African countries is mainly in the form of non-concessional loans and export credits, and Chinese development assistance is complemented with direct investments by Chinese companies.45 According to McKinnon, the main feature of Chinese development assistance to Africa is avoiding lending cash to the recipient countries but making quasi-barter deals so that China will receive commodities in return for development aid. Davies that African governments asserts can take advantage of competition between Chinese and Western donors in terms of offering development aid but he also emphasises that the aid relationship will continue as long as donors' interests are met.46 Jenkins analyses the Chinese development

assistance in Latin America and asserts that China's main interests in the region are "raw materials, a market for exports of manufactured goods and an area of diplomatic competition with Taiwan" and that the asymmetric nature of the relationship illustrates the centre-periphery distinction. However, he also notes, China is far from being a hegemon in the region, as the US is still the most powerful actor in Latin America.⁴⁷ Here it should be noted that research on Chinese development aid in Africa and Latin America focuses on how the Chinese approach to development aid differs from Western style, while overlooking the impact of Chinese activities on the economic development trajectory of developing countries. In contrast, this study tries to examine how the emerging BC will potentially influence developing countries' economic development trajectories in comparison to the WC and PWC.

The establishment of the AIIB and NBDB, the Chinese initiative of OBOR, and the proposal of the FTAAP stem from the need to reform the Chinese economy, and are the international implications of domestic economic reform efforts.

Lin and Wang provide a more analysis of how detailed China contribute to development can assistance and argue that China can provide "ideas, tacit knowledge, implementation capacity, opportunities as well as finances" in facilitating the structural transformation of recipient countries, as China is "a bit ahead in structural transformation, has a high complementary and more instruments of interaction".48 Because of the rising labour cost in China and the domestic economic reform efforts. Chinese investments in other regions will be critical as "the reallocation of China's manufacturing to more sophisticated, higher value-added products and tasks will open great opportunities for laborabundant, lower income countries to produce the labor intensive lightmanufacturing goods that China leaves behind".49 Moreover, revealing the Chinese strategy in development assistance, Chinese policy makers in their official documents emphasise the importance of building up recipient countries' self-development capacity, not attaching any political or economic reform conditions, and respecting and treating recipient countries as equal for mutual benefit and common development. More recent versions indicate that a more internationalised orientation in the Chinese approach of providing development assistance for infrastructure projects will be one of the

main priorities of Chinese authorities.⁵⁰ Related to the latest initiatives of Chinese policy makers, Lin and Wang assert that "One Belt One Road" is a reflection of the Chinese economic development experience because "in order to get rich you need to build roads first", and building infrastructure is a very important countercyclical measure to boost aggregate demand and long term productivity.⁵¹ However, the issue of whether and how China will contribute to industrialisation efforts in developing countries is an open question. As Table 1 has illustrated, the Chinese experience industrialisation prioritised has in economic development and Chinese characteristics of economic development, thus policies in different areas have all sought to contribute to industrialisation efforts. This issue will be further investigated in later sections with a focus on the potential influence of the emerging BC on industrialisation efforts in developing countries.

Recent Chinese initiatives illustrate that China will put more emphasis on multilateral dimensions of development assistance and development finance in addition to bilateral or regional policies. This will have a major influence on the way China's aspirations will shape the international political economy and create new dynamics for global economic development. Beeson

and Li indicate the critical role of international financial organisations for "the promotion and implementation of a particular set of policy ideas and principles" and note that "multilateral organizations, therefore, are sources of notionally 'independent' and expert authority, with the sort of financial leverage that makes their advice hard to resist".52 That is why the activities of multilateral organisations have had a big influence on ideas about development over the last 50 years as a complement to American foreign policy. In explaining the multilateral turn in Chinese initiatives, Chin indicates that "multilateral organizations can legitimize and universalize Chinese interests at a time when China needs to reassure others about the way it will use its newfound powers in the global system".53

Chinese policy makers in their official documents emphasise the importance of building up recipient countries' self-development capacity, not attaching any political or economic reform conditions, and respecting and treating recipient countries as equal for mutual benefit and common development.

Recent scholarship has also focused on efforts to alter the power dynamics in existing international organizations of the IMF and the World Bank.54 Although IMF quotas and governance reforms were approved in 2010, the US Congress ratified the reforms in December 2015, only after recent Chinese initiatives had taken hold.55 With developments, the recent there needs to be more focus on the organisational and operational features of Chinese initiatives that will be in competition if not in conflict with the existing Bretton Woods organisations. Chinese initiatives of the AIIB and NBDB, the OBOR and the proposal of the FTAAP are in different areas and their objectives may seem distinct, however they are interconnected, and they have similar goals in terms of determining China's place in the international political economy and sustaining Chinese economic development in the coming years.⁵⁶ Their analysis together brings a better perspective to evaluate China's changing role and how it will alter future global development dynamics.

The Beijing Consensus in the Making

Since 2013, coinciding with Chinese domestic economic reform efforts, on several occasions Chinese leader Xi Jinping has expressed China's goals of implementing new international development organisations and proposals that will have major influence other developing economies. For instance, during his visit to Kazakhstan⁵⁷ in September 2013, Xi Jinping expressed China's interest in establishing an "economic belt along the Silk Road" from the Pacific Ocean to the Baltic Sea, and in October 2013, before the APEC meeting in Bali, Xi Jinping expressed China's intention to establish a new multilateral Asian infrastructure bank and Maritime Silk Road.⁵⁸ The Silk Road Economic Belt and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road together form the OBOR, a proposal that is complementary with the initiative of the AIIB.59 In November 2014, Chinese authorities pushed the Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific (FTAAP) issue on the APEC agenda, and the meeting resulted in an agreement for a two-year study on the possibility of a Pacific-wide free trade zone.60 During the most recent APEC meeting, China again pushed for acceleration of the FTAAP, and a senior Chinese official indicated that study on the FTAAP was in the phase of substantive drafting.⁶¹ Lastly, in July 2014, during their meeting in Brazil, the BRICS countries announced their plan to establish a new development bank.62 It may be argued that this is a BRICS initiative not a Chinese one, but considering the economic and financial superiority of China within the BRICS, India's current economic power and major economic problems faced by Russia, Brazil and South Africa, it is not difficult to see that China is the indispensable actor in this new organisation.⁶³

The World Bank and IMF's coercive power, combined with not having any other alternative in the international system, left developing countries with no option but to comply with policy conditionality in return for financial assistance.

In this paper I assert that these Chinese initiatives form the building blocks of the emerging BC and in this regard I see the BC as an emerging transnational policy paradigm in competition with the WC.⁶⁴ Babb illustrates the rise, prominence and decline of the WC and argues that the WC was not merely an intellectual product or collection of economic ideas, because the World Bank and IMF were critical in its adoption by developing countries with strict policy conditionality attached to the

structural adjustment and stabilisation programs. The World Bank and IMF's coercive power, combined with not having any other alternative in the international system, left developing countries with no option but to comply with policy conditionality in return for financial assistance. Although Babb notes that there seems to be no competing paradigm to the WC at the national or international system, I argue that recent Chinese initiatives illustrate that the emerging BC offers an alternative transnational policy paradigm by distinguishing itself from the practices of the WC and PWC, by emphasising mutual benefit and mutual development, and also not attaching any policy conditionality to its finances. Moreover, in terms of organisational features, the emerging BC maintains a share of power with other developing countries, and supports a rotation of presidencies in key positions. With these features, the unwritten rule of having an American president for the World Bank, a European president for the IMF and a Japanese president for the Asian Development Bank (ADB) will be further questioned by other emerging countries. More importantly, with recent Chinese initiatives, developing countries will have important alternatives for their developmental needs, which may possibly ease their position in the international system and will open up more developmental space for them

especially in terms of infrastructure finance.65 However, I also argue that Chinese initiatives are not promising in terms of enlarging developmental space for developing countries' trade relations and industrialisation efforts. Chinese initiatives aim to foster free trade and liberalisation of inward FDI in countries involved in the OBOR and FTAAP. This means that mutual development goal advocated Chinese authorities does not necessarily refer to facilitating industrialisation efforts in developing countries which require infant industry protection and technology transfer policies as was the case for the China. Thus, while the emerging BC does not advocate policy change within recipient countries, Chinese initiatives aim to liberalise trade and investment relations with developing countries and these policies are similar to the WC and PWC. This is actually an irony because "China, which has never had a liberal internationalist tradition in its intellectual history until modern times, is now claiming to be assuming the mantle of international economic liberalism".66 This raises the question of whether China is kicking away the ladder for developing countries such that they will not be able to utilise critical policies for their industrialisation efforts if they want to join the Chinese train of development.⁶⁷ The sections below provide a more detailed analysis of Chinese initiatives

and their implications for developing countries.

The Asian Infrastructure and Investment Bank (AIIB)

The AIIB as a multilateral development bank has 57 founding members from Asia, Africa, Europe and South America, and is headquartered in Beijing. Its first President is from China and it has started its operations in 2016.68 The initial authorised capital of the AIIB is US\$ 100 billion. The Asian member countries will be the majority shareholders and will hold almost 75% of shares.⁶⁹ China has provided about US\$ 30 billion to initial capital subscription; India US\$ 8 billion; and Russia US\$ 6.5 billion; constituting the three largest contributors to the AIIB's initial capital.70 With its 30% contribution to initial capital stock, China will have 26.06% of the total votes and thus the largest voting right, with the second largest voting power going to India (7.5%) and the third largest to Russia (5.93%) -assuming the number of member countries remains the same.⁷¹ With 26.06% of voting power, China will be able to block any decision that requires a super majority.⁷² However, Chinese authorities have recently announced that they will not exercise veto power at the AIIB, in contrast to the American

practices at the IMF and World Bank.⁷³ The AIIB will raise capital in US dollars, euros, and yuan, and will make loans in US dollars.74 The AIIB will focus on financing infrastructure projects in Asian countries and will also complement OBOR. According OECD estimates, the global infrastructure gap is expected by 2030 to be around US\$50 trillion and, according to the ADB, between 2010-2020, Asian countries will need total infrastructure investment of US\$8 trillion, in other words, almost US\$750 billion infrastructure investment every year. These studies illustrate that the AIIB will fill a very important gap for the economic development trajectory of Asian countries and will be in competition with the US-backed international organizations.

One Belt One Road (OBOR)

OBOR is one of China's most ambitious initiatives and the AIIB's operations will be in line with it. Xi Jinping expressed the ambitious goals of OBOR during APEC meetings held in Beijing in November 2014:

"[connectivity] is not merely about building roads and bridges or making linear connection of different places on surface. More importantly, it should be a three-way combination of infrastructure, institutions and people-to-people exchanges and a five-way progress in policy communication, infrastructure connectivity, trade link, capital flow, and understanding among people". ⁷⁶

The National Development Reform Commission of China issued the first formal document outlining the ambitious goals and extent of this project in March 2015, indicating that the main goals of this project are "peace, development, cooperation and mutual benefit" and that the initiative is "designed to uphold the global free trade regime and the open world economy in the spirit of open regional cooperation" and also "aimed at promoting orderly and free flow of economic factors".77 According to the same document, this new initiative is critical for the opening up reform efforts in China as it "will enable China to further expand and deepen its opening-up, and to strengthen its mutually beneficial cooperation with countries in Asia, Europe and Africa and the rest of the world".78 As argued in previous sections, this initiative strives to facilitate trade and investment liberalisation and countries involved should "remove investment and trade barriers for the creation of a sound business environment within the region".79 This will facilitate the

investment of Chinese companies in these countries. OBOR complements AIIB activities, and while Chinese officials indicate that AIIB operations do not involve policy conditionality, OBOR involves implicit conditionality of trade and investment liberalisation, which will facilitate foreign investments by Chinese companies.

China has established a US\$ 40 billion fund for the purposes of this project.80 Recently, the China Export-Import Bank announced that at the end of 2015, it had outstanding loans covering 1,000 projects in 49 countries, worth more than 520 billion yuan or US\$ 78.93 billion.81 A recent report has claimed that China plans to spend US\$ 240 billion to OBOR related projects in the near term.82 One of the most ambitious projects of the 21st century, with the goal of connecting three continents and more than 60 countries via roads, railways, bridges, will take a long time to complete and will be a big test for China. However, even the proposal of this mega project by China shows its aspirations of assuming a new role in the international political economy.

The New BRICS Development Bank (NBDB)

The NBDB is a multilateral development bank that will provide liquidity to member states during

times of crisis and will also finance infrastructure and development projects around the world, with an initial subscribed capital of US\$ 50 billion and authorised capital of US\$ 100 billion.83 China provides US\$ 41 billion, India, Russia and Brazil US\$18 billion, and South Africa US5\$ billion for the authorised capital.84 The headquarters of the NBDB is in Shanghai and the first president is from India. This organisation is a major step toward institutionalising the BRICS cooperation and rivalling the US-backed IMF and World Bank. At the NBDB no country has veto power and all BRICS countries will have equal votes.85 The appeal of this organisation to developing countries will shape its future influence and China as the biggest contributor to the funds will play a key role in operations of the bank. Table 2 below compares the IMF, World Bank, ADB and recent multilateral initiatives of the AIIB and NBDB in more detail.

This organisation is a major step toward institutionalising the BRICS cooperation and rivalling the US-backed IMF and World Bank. At the NBDB no country has veto power and all BRICS countries will have equal votes.

Table II: Current Multilateral Development Organisations versus Chinese Initiatives

	IMF	World Bank	ADB	AIIB	NBDB
Headquarters	Washington DC	Washington DC	Manila	Beijing	Shanghai
President	European	American	Japanese	Asian	BRICS
Largest Capital Contributor	USA (17.68%)	USA (16.88%)	Japan (15.67%)	China (29.78%)	China (41%)
Largest Voting Power	USA (16.74%)	USA (15.97%)	Japan (12.84%)	China (26.06%)	Equal among BRICS
Veto Power	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Number of Members	188	188	67	57	5
Authorised Capital Stock	US\$ 286 Billion	US\$ 212 Billion	US\$ 100 Billion	US\$ 100 Billion	US\$ 100 Billion

Sources: https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/memdir/members.aspx#total;

https://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/glance.htm;

http://siteresources.worldbank.org/BODINT/Resources/278027-1215524804501/IBRDCountryVotingTable.pdf; http://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/page/30786/oi-appendix1.pdf

The Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific (FTAAP)

China's exclusion from TPP negotiations has led the Chinese leadership to revitalize the FTAAP proposal and bring it back to the APEC agenda in 2014.86 TPP negotiations cover 12 countries but the FTAAP is proposed to include all the parties in the TPP plus eight more, including China and Russia. The combined share

of FTAAP partners in the world GDP is around 58%.⁸⁷ Countries that are not currently included in the FTAAP, such as Cambodia, Lao PDR, Myanmar, India and European Union countries, are part of the OBOR, which also seeks to foster trade and inward FDI liberalisation.⁸⁸ In other words, the Chinese initiatives of OBOR and the FTAAP complement each other in different ways for the common goal of liberalising trade and investment regimes in developing countries.

Implications of the Emerging Beijing Consensus for Developing Countries

While Chinese initiatives offer opportunities to developing countries especially in terms of infrastructure finance, they also illustrate some challenges and contradictions in the Chinese approach to multilateral development assistance. For instance, Chinese authorities emphasise mutual development as an ultimate goal of these initiatives. However, for these initiatives to result in mutual development, there needs to be efforts to support industrialisation in developing countries, many developing as countries suffer from what Rodrik calls "premature deindustrialization": "Developing countries are turning into service economies without having gone through a proper experience of industrialization".89 As seen in previous sections, developmental states and China have prioritised industrialisation as an ultimate objective of economic policy and they have utilised different policies for this purpose. By promoting free trade and liberalisation of inward FDI in OBOR and the FTAAP, the emerging BC is not promising in supporting the industrialisation efforts of developing countries by eliminating export-led growth strategies technological transfers from inward FDI. The emerging Beijing Consensus has two common elements with the WC

and PWC policies as listed in Table 1, namely, China's efforts to promote free trade and the liberalisation of inward FDI. This illustrates that despite China's emphasis on "no policy conditionality" and "mutual development", being part of these Chinese initiatives requires implicit conditionalities. This is a very critical contradiction of the emerging BC. Also, in the operations of the NBDB, the ways in which the differing national interests of BRICS countries will shape the functioning of the bank and how China as the biggest economic power will take a position in the coming years will be a major challenge to overcome.90

While Chinese initiatives offer opportunities to developing countries especially in terms of infrastructure finance, they also illustrate some challenges and contradictions in the Chinese approach to multilateral development assistance.

Conclusion

This article seeks to re-conceptualise the "Beijing Consensus" by examining the latest Chinese initiatives in the international political economy with a focus on how they will influence

development trajectories developing countries. The Chinese train of development took off decades ago but now other countries can join it by participating in China's latest initiatives. China's domestic economic reform efforts, its desire to have a higher return on accumulated reserves, and the necessity it faces to export excess production capacity, have contributed to these initiatives. Moreover, in contrast to the policy prescription, policy change, and policy reform oriented activities of the World Bank and the IMF, China, identifying itself as a developing country, offers mutual development and cooperation to other developing countries without any policy change request or policy conditionality. However, efforts to promote free trade and liberalisation of inward FDI make the emerging BC resemble WC and PWC practices, which would not be helpful in developing countries' industrialisation efforts. Moreover, an economic slowdown in China and economic transformation reforms are negatively influencing commodity exporter developing countries, which are over-dependent on China. This creates a dilemma for them: they seek to join recent Chinese initiatives but China's economic development trajectory is negatively influencing them. Chinese initiatives are in their early stages of establishment however their early analysis provides a good indication of the role China wishes to play in the international political

economy in the years to come. China's success in these efforts will depend on its progress in domestic economic reform efforts, the sustainability of its economic development, its appeal to other countries in development projects, and whether these initiatives will result in "mutual development". The founding members list of the AIIB illustrates that there is a demand to get on board China's development train not just from developing countries but also developed economies, including Germany, France and the UK. This is an early sign that China will be able to find partners in its latest initiatives. Therefore, the emerging features of the BC, the functioning of Chinese initiatives and their political economy implications for developing countries, along with China's changing role in the international political economy and changing global development dynamics will all be major avenues of research in the years to come.

to the policy In contrast policy change, prescription, and policy reform oriented activities of the World Bank and the IMF, China, identifying itself as a developing country, offers mutual development and cooperation to other developing countries without any policy change request policy or conditionality.

Endnotes

- 1 Xi Jinping, "Welcome Aboard China's Train of Development: President Xi", 22 August 2014, at http://english.cntv.cn/2014/08/22/ARTI1408701417086900.shtml (last visited 5 January 2016).
- 2 John Williamson, "What Washington Means by Policy Reform", John Williamson (ed.) Latin American Adjustment: How Much has Happened?, Washington DC, Institute of International Economics, 1990, pp. 5-20.
- 3 Sarah Babb, "The Washington Consensus as Transnational Policy Paradigm: Its Origins, Trajectory and Likely Successor", *Review of International Political Economy* Vol. 20, No. 2 (2013), pp. 268-297.
- While this paper uses the "Beijing Consensus" as an umbrella term for recent Chinese initiatives, debates within China continue on what constitutes the consensus or whether China should promote the concept of a Beijing Consensus. For a discussion on these issues see, Matt Ferchen, "Whose China Model is It Anyway? The Contentious Search for Consensus", *Review of International Political Economy*, Vol. 20, No. 2 (2013), pp. 390-420.
- Andreas Nölke, et al., "Domestic Structures, Foreign Economic Policies and Global Economic Order: Implications from the Rise of Large Emerging Economies", *European Journal of International Relations* Vol. 21, No. 3 (2014), pp. 538-567.
- 6 Francis Fukuyama, "Exporting the Chinese model", at https://www.project-syndicate. org/commentary/china-one-belt-one-road-strategy-by-francis-fukuyama-2016-01 (last visited 2 February 2016).
- 7 Andreas Nölke, "Second Image Revisited: The Domestic Sources of China's Foreign Economic Policies", *International Politics*, Vol. 52, No. 6 (2015), pp. 657-665.
- 8 Williamson, "What Washington Means by Policy Reform", p. 7.
- 9 John Williamson, "The Washington Consensus as Policy Prescription for Development", in Tim Besley and Roberto Zagha (eds.) Development Challenges in the 1990s: Leading Policymakers Speak from Experience, Washington DC, World Bank and Oxford University Press, 2005, pp. 33-53.
- 10 Charles Gore, "The Rise and Fall of the Washington Consensus as a Paradigm for Developing Countries", *World Development*, Vol. 28, No. 5 (2000), pp. 789-804.

- 11 John Williamson, "Differing Interpretations of the Washington Consensus", Distinguished Lectures Series 17, 2005.
- 12 Dani Rodrik, "Goodbye Washington Consensus, Hello Washington Confusion? A Review of the World Bank's Economic Growth in the 1990s: Learning from a Decade of Reform", *Journal of Economic Literature*, Vol. 44, No. 4 (2006), pp. 973-987; Scott Kennedy, "The Myth of the Beijing Consensus", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 19, No. 65 (2010), pp. 461-477.
- 13 Rodrik, "Goodbye Washington Consensus", p. 973.
- 14 Joseph Stiglitz, "More Instruments and Broader Goals: Moving toward the Post-Washington Consensus", *The WIDER Annual Lecture*, 1998.
- Ziya Öniş and Fikret Şenses, "Rethinking the Emerging Post-Washington Consensus", Development and Change, Vol. 36, No. 2 (2005), pp. 263-290.
- 16 Keith Cowling and Philip R. Tomlinson. "Post the 'Washington Consensus': Economic Governance and Industrial Strategies for the Twenty-First Century", *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, Vol. 35, No. 5 (2011), pp. 831-852.
- As articulated in the later parts of this article, Chinese economic development also involved weaknesses such as environmental problems, increasing income inequality, corruption and over-dependence on state investment. These issues make it much harder for China to shift to a new economic development trajectory and raise questions for other developing countries following China's economic development experience.
- 18 China 2030-Building a Modern, Harmonious, and Creative Society. The World Bank Development Research Center of the State Council, the People's Republic of China, 2013.
- 19 Joshua Cooper Ramo, The Beijing Consensus. London, Foreign Policy Centre, 2004.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Ibid., p. 11.
- 22 Ibid., p. 1330.
- 23 John Williamson, "Is the 'Beijing Consensus' Now Dominant?", *Asia Policy*, Vol. 13, No. 1 (2012), pp. 1- 16.

- 24 Keun Lee, Mansoo Jee, and Jong-Hak Eun. "Assessing China's Economic Catch-up at the Firm Level and Beyond: Washington Consensus, East Asian Consensus and the Beijing Model", *Industry and Innovation*, Vol. 18, No. 5 (2011), p. 493.
- 25 Kennedy, "The Myth of the Beijing Consensus".
- 26 Suisheng Zhao, "The China Model: Can it Replace the Western Model of Modernization?", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 19, No. 65 (2010), pp. 419-436.
- 27 Barry Naughton, "China's Distinctive System: Can it be a Model for Others?", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 19, No. 65 (2010), pp. 437- 460.
- 28 Sebastian Heilmann, "Policy Experimentation in China's Economic Rise", *Studies in Comparative International Development*, Vol. 43, No. 1 (2008), pp. 1-26; Sebastian Heilmann, "Maximum Tinkering Under Uncertainty: Unorthodox Lessons from China", *Modern China*, Vol. 35, No. 4 (2009), pp. 450-462.
- 29 Philip C.C. Huang, "How Has the Chinese Economy Developed So Rapidly? The Concurrence of Five Paradoxical Coincidences", *Modern China*, Vol. 41, No. 3 (2015), pp. 239-277.
- 30 Jennifer Y.J. Hsu, "China's Development: A New Development Paradigm?", *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 36, No. 9 (2015), pp. 1754-1769.
- 31 Graham Bird, Alex Mandilaras and Helen Popper, "Is There a Beijing Consensus on International Macroeconomic Policy?", *World Development*, Vol. 40, No. 10 (2012), pp. 1933-1943.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Shaun Breslin, "The 'China Model' and the Global Crisis: From Friedrich List to a Chinese Mode of Governance?", *International Affairs*, Vol. 87, No. 6 (2011), pp. 1323-1343.
- 34 Daqing Yao and John Whalley, "The China (Shanghai) Pilot Free Trade Zone: Background, Developments and Preliminary Assessment of Initial Impacts", *The World Economy*, Vol. 39, No. 1 (2016), pp. 2-15.
- James E. Rauch and Vitor Trindade, "Ethnic Chinese networks in International Trade", *Review of Economics and Statistics*, Vol. 84, No. 1 (2002), pp. 116-130.

- Ziya Öniş, "The Logic of the Developmental State", Comparative Politics, Vol. 24, No. 1 (1991), pp. 109-126.
- Dani Rodrik, One Economics, Many Recipes: Globalization, Institutions, and Economic Growth, Princeton, Princeton University Press, 2008.
- 38 Christopher A. McNally, "Sino-Capitalism: China's Reemergence and the International Political Economy", *World Politics*, Vol.64, No. 1 (2012), pp. 741-776.
- 39 Breslin, "The China Model".
- 40 Öniş, "The Logic of the Developmental State"; Öniş and Şenses, "Rethinking the Emerging Post-Washington Consensus".
- 41 Fergus Green and Nicholas Stern, "China's 'New Normal': Better Growth, Better Climate", *Policy Paper, London: Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change*, 2015.
- "Decision of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on Some Major Issues Concerning Comprehensively Deepening the Reform", 16 January 2014, at http://www.china.org.cn/china/third_plenary_session/2014-01/16/content_31212602. htm (last visited 16 September 2015).
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Mark Beeson, "Comment: Trading places? China, the United States and the evolution of the international political economy", Vol. 16, No. 4 (2009), pp. 729-741.
- 45 Ronald I. McKinnon, "China in Africa: The Washington Consensus versus the Beijing Consensus", *International Finance*, Vol. 13, No. 3 (2010), pp. 495-506.
- 46 Joanne E. Davies, "Washington's Growth and Opportunity Act or Beijing's 'Overarching Brilliance': Will African Governments Choose Neither?", *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 32, No. 6 (2011), pp. 1147-1163.
- 47 Rhys Jenkins, "Latin America and China- A New Dependency?", *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 33, No. 7 (2012), p. 1347.
- 48 Justin Yifu Lin and Yan Wang. "China's Contribution to Development Cooperation: Ideas, Opportunities and Finances", *Ferdi Working paper P119*, 2015, p. 2.
- 49 Ibid., p. 13.

- 50 Ibid., p. 14-15.
- 51 Lin and Wang, "China's Contribution to Development Cooperation", p. 20.
- Mark Beeson and Fujian Li, "What Consensus? Geopolitics and Policy Paradigms in China and the United States", *International Affairs*, Vol. 91, No. 1 (2015), p. 106.
- 53 Gregory T. Chin, "China's Bold Economic Statecraft", *Current History*, Vol. 114, No. 773 (2015), p. 219.
- 54 Jacob Vestergaard and Robert H. Wade, "Still in the Woods: Gridlock in the IMF and the World Bank Puts Multilateralism at Risk", *Global Policy*, Vol. 6, No. 1 (2015), pp. 1-12.
- 55 "IMF Managing Director Christine Lagarde Welcomes U.S. Congressional Approval of the 2010 Quota and Governance Reforms", at https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/pr/2015/pr15573.htm (last visited 9 February 2016).
- 56 Ali K. Akkemik, "Rapid Economic Growth and Its Sustainability in China", *Perceptions: Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 20, No. 1 (Spring 2015), pp. 133-158.
- 57 "One Belt and One Road, Far-reaching Initiative", at http://www.chinausfocus.com/finance-economy/one-belt-and-one-road-far-reaching-initiative/ (last visited 15 February 2016).
- 58 "Xi in Call for Building of New 'Maritime Silk Road", at http://usa.chinadaily.com. cn/china/2013-10/04/content_17008940.htm (last visited 9 September 2015); "An Asian infrastructure bank: Only connect", at http://www.economist.com/blogs/analects/2013/10/asian-infrastructure-bank-1 (last visited 21 February 2015).
- 59 "China to speed up construction of new Silk Road: Xi", at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-11/06/c_133770684.htm (last visited 14 February 2015).
- 60 "APEC Officials Agree to Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific Study", at http://www.wsj.com/articles/apec-officials-agree-to-free-trade-area-of-the-asia-pacific-study-1415265738 (last visited 2 March 2015).
- 61 "News Analysis: FTAAP pathway to regional economic integration", at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-11/20/c_134838061.htm (last visited 20 January 2016).
- 62 "Agreement on the New Development Bank Fortaleza, at http://brics6.itamaraty.gov. br/media2/press-releases/219-agreement-on-the-new-development-bank-fortaleza-july-15 (last visited 6 May 2015).

- 63 Chin, "The BRICS-led Development Bank".
- 64 Babb, "The Washington Consensus".
- 65 Robert H. Wade, "What Strategies are Viable for Developing Countries Today? The World Trade Organization and the Shrinking of 'Development Space'", *Review of International Political Economy*, Vol. 10, No. 4 (2003), pp. 621-644.
- 66 Feng Zhang, "China as a Global Force", Asia & the Pacific Policy Studies, Vol. 3, No. 1 (2016), p. 124.
- 67 Ha-Joon Chang, Kicking Away the Ladder: Development Strategy in Historical Perspective, Anthem Press, 2002.
- 68 "Purpose, Functions and Membership", at http://www.aiib.org/html/pagefaq/Key_Provisions/ (last visited 27 January 2016).
- 69 "Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank Articles of Agreement", at http://www.aiib.org/uploadfile/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf (last visited 25 January 2016).
- 70 Ibid., pp. 29-30.
- 71 Scott Morris and Mamoru Higashikokubaru, "Doing the Math on AIIB Governance", at http://www.cgdev.org/blog/doing-math-aiib-governance (last visited 20 September 2015).
- 72 "Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank Articles of Agreement", at http://www.aiib.org/uploadfile/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf, p. 17.
- 73 "China to Abstain from Veto Power at Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank", at http://atimes.com/2016/01/china-to-abstain-from-veto-power-at-asian-infrastructure-investment-bank/ (last visited 16 February 2016).
- 74 "China-Led AIIB Will Have Compliance Unit to Oversee Management", at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-01-17/china-led-aiib-will-have-compliance-unit-to-oversee-management (last visited 10 February 2016).
- 75 OECD, Project on Strategic Transport Infrastructure to 2030; Asian Development Bank, Infrastructure for a Seamless Asia.
- 76 "China pledges 40 bln USD for Silk Road Fund", at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-11/08/c_133774993.htm (last visited 5 March 2015).

- 77 "Full Text: Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Belt and Road", at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2015-03/28/c_134105858.htm (last visited 7 October 2015).
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 "China to Establish \$40 billion Silk Road Infrastructure Fund", at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/08/us-china-diplomacy-idUSKBN0IS0BQ20141108 (last visited 22 January 2015).
- 81 "China Eximbank had over 520 bln yuan in loans to One Belt, One Road Countries at end-2015", at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-exim-loans-idUSKCN0US0RS20160114 (last visited 24 February 2016).
- 82 "China's One Belt One Road Plan is a Bright Spot in a Gloomy Economic Outlook", at http://www.afr.com/opinion/chinas-one-belt-one-road-plan-is-a-bright-spot-in-a-gloomyeconomic-outlook-20160120-gm9xrt (last visited 24 February 2016).
- 483 "Agreement on the New Development Bank Fortaleza, July 15", at http://brics6. itamaraty.gov.br/media2/press-releases/219-agreement-on-the-new-development-bank-fortaleza-july-15, (last visited 6 May 2015).
- 84 "BRICS score in Brazil, create new Development Bank", at http://thebricspost.com/brics-score-in-brazil-create-new-development-bank/#.VUQVliF_Oko (last visited 3 March 2015).
- 85 "About Us", http://ndb.int/ (last visited 12 May 2016).
- 86 Fan He and Panpan Yang, "China's Role in Asia's Free Trade Agreements", Asia & the Pacific Policy Studies, Vol. 2, No. 2 (2015), pp. 416-424.
- 87 Duong Tran and Adam Heal, *A Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific: Potential Pathways to Implementation*, No. 4., United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP), 2014.
- Another major free-trade agreement under negotiation in the Asia Pacific region is the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP). This paper sees RCEP as an ASEAN initiative rather than Chinese initiative, that is why RCEP is not examined in this paper. For more details on RCEP, see Tran and Heal "A Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific".

- Dani Rodrik, "Premature deindustrialization", *Journal of Economic Growth*, Vol. 21, No. 1 (2016), p. 2.
- 90 Chin, "The BRICS-led Development Bank".

Soldiers and The Use of Force: Military Activism and Conservatism During The Intifadas

Murat ÜLGÜL*

Abstract

Are soldiers more prone and likely to use force and initiate conflicts than civilians? To bring a new insight to this question, this article compares the main arguments of military activism and military conservatism theories on Israeli policies during the First and Second Intifadas. Military activism argues that soldiers are prone to end political problems with the use of force mainly because of personal and organizational interests as well as the effects of a military-mindset. The proponents of military conservatism, on the other hand, claim that soldiers are conservative on the use of force and it is the civilians most likely offering military measures. Through an analysis of qualitative nature, the article finds that soldiers were more conservative in the use of force during the First Intifadas and Oslo Peace Process while they were more hawkish in the Second Intifada. This difference is explained by enemy conceptions and by the politicization of Israeli officers.

Key Words

Military Activism, Military Conservatism, Use of Force, Israeli Politics, Palestinian Intifada, Civil-Military Relations.

Introduction

Are soldiers more prone to use force and initiate conflicts than civilians? The traditional view in the civilmilitary relations literature stresses that professional soldiers are conservative in the use of force because soldiers are the ones who mainly suffer in war. Instead, this view says, it is the civilians who initiate wars and conflicts because. without military knowledge, underestimate the costs of war while overvaluing the benefits of military action.1 In recent decades, military conservatism has been challenged by a group of scholars who argue that the traditional view is based on a limited number of cases, mainly civil-military relations in the United States. By analyzing several other countries, these scholars have found that soldiers are more war-prone than civilians because of organization/personal interests and a military-mindset. This theory, which is called military activism or militarism, holds that military regimes are more likely to initiate wars than civilian regimes, including dictatorial ones.²

^{*} Dr., Karadeniz Technical University, Department of International Relations, Trabzon, Turkey. E-mail: mulgul@ktu.edu.tr

In this article, I will attempt to bring a new insight to the literature by analyzing Israeli soldiers' preferences on the use of force during the First and Second Intifadas. In this comparativequalitative case study, I will show a complex picture, as the Israeli soldiers were conservative in the use of force during the First Intifada and Oslo peace process while the military was one of the most hawkish institutions after the Second Intifada erupted in 2000. I will explain this complexity with two factors. First, the condition of the enemy plays an important role in what the soldiers see as their organizational and personal interests. During the First Intifada, the Israeli soldiers saw themselves in opposition to a civilian population and using force against them was regarded as a violation of organizational and personal interests. Yet, when the Palestinian Authority (PA) became a state-like entity over time and had an armed presence, using heavy force in the Second Intifada did not contradict with these interests.

The traditional view in the civil-military relations literature stresses that professional soldiers are conservative in the use of force because soldiers are the ones who mainly suffer in war.

The politicization of the Israeli soldiers is important in explaining the differences in the soldiers' preferences between the First and Second Intifadas.

Second, the politicization of the Israeli soldiers is important in explaining differences in the soldiers' preferences between the First and Second Intifadas. Similar to the Israeli politicians and society, Israeli soldiers were divided on how to establish peace with the Palestinians. During the First Intifada, the top echelon of the military supported the "land for peace" formula of the Labor Party and they were open to dialogue and negotiations with the Palestinians. On the other hand, the generals after 2000 belonged to the other end of the political spectrum and saw the use of force as a most efficient policy; therefore; it was not surprising to see that the generals of the Second Intifada entered politics as members of the right-wing parties. All in all, these factors show that neither military conservatism nor military activism alone can explain the policy preferences of the Israeli soldiers.

Below I will first explain the arguments of military conservatism and activism theories. Then I will analyze the policy preferences of the Israeli soldiers during the First Intifada, Oslo peace

process and Second Intifada, mainly through secondary resources such as newspapers, memoirs and books on the subject. In the conclusion, I will summarize the findings and highlight the theoretical implications of the article.

Military Conservatism and Military Activism

Because soldiers are trained to fight as their profession, it is natural to assume that they are more war-prone than other groups, especially politicians. Nevertheless, the traditional view on this question is exactly the opposite, arguing that international conflicts are mainly the result of ambitious policies of irresponsible civilian politicians. Among political science theories, for example, the diversionary theory of war points out that politicians occasionally provoke external conflicts and initiate wars when they face domestic crises.3 Civil-military relations scholars also give attention to the relationship between wars and political elites and have found that soldiers are more pessimistic on the utility of force than civilian politicians. They argue that because civilians have no experience on the battlefield, they often underestimate the costs and overvalue the benefits of military action. As a result, soldiers are less inclined to use force until the survival of the state is

at stake. As an advocate of this view, Huntington argues that professional soldiers rarely favor war since it means the intensification of threats to national security. As he states in his oft-quoted book, The Soldier and the State, a soldier "tends to see himself as the perennial victim of civilian warmongering. It is the people and the politicians, public opinion and governments, who start wars. It is the military who have to fight them."4 Similarly, General Douglas MacArthur, Chief of Staff of the United States Army in the 1930s, points out that soldiers have no interest in war and "the soldier above all people prays for peace for he must suffer and bear the deepest wounds and scars of war."5 In accordance with these observations, Betts found that during the Cold War, American officers did not homogenously advocate use of force when faced with crises; instead, aggressive civilians offered more policies than soldiers.6

In recent decades, this theory has been challenged by scholars who argue that the traditional view is based on a limited number of cases. By extending the number of cases and looking at non-professional armies as well, critics found that soldiers are indeed more war-prone than civilians and military regimes are more likely to initiate wars. These scholars explain their findings with two factors. First, they argue that soldiers may advocate for offensive

policies because war provides significant organizational and personal interests. To begin with, combat may bring glory and excitement, and victory in war may open the door to political careers for some generals. Combat may also offer a large share of the budget to the military. During wartime, soldiers can convince the government to buy new weapons much easier than in peacetime, when the money is spent for education, health and other services. Finally, combat may give the military leaders an opportunity to try new strategies, test the soldiers' efficiency and even market the weapons the military industry produced in that country.⁷ According to military activism, all these benefits may increase the belligerency of soldiers and make them more likely to advocate war.8

Second, proponents of military activism explain soldiers' war-proneness with military-mindset. their Militarymindset refers to a common set of norms gained by soldiers during their military service; in other words, it is the organizational subculture within the military. As Rosati and Scott argue in their explanation of U.S. Foreign Service officers' subculture, beliefs and norms acquired in an organization "result in certain incentives disincentives that influence behavior of individuals within [that] organization."9 This organizational behavioral pattern is most striking in the military as military academies and

barracks physically separate soldiers from the civilian world for an extended period while the military in general enlists those who view national security as a main concern. As a result of this specific socialization process, the beliefs and norms gained during military education have a long-lasting effect in soldiers' minds and the militaries became "total institutions that mold the beliefs of their members for life." ¹⁰

Military-mindset refers to a common set of norms gained by soldiers during their military service; in other words, it is the organizational subculture within the military.

According to military activists, military-mindset has two main and interconnected characteristics. First, soldiers are trained as realistic, pessimistic and cautious men. Because even a small mistake may have enormous consequences in their profession - such as death and defeat - a soldier has to take all worstcase scenarios into consideration. As Huntington emphasizes, "between the good and evil in man, the military ethic emphasizes the evil."11 Therefore, if a military man wants to survive, protect, and win, he has to be a "man of Hobbes" who trusts no one other than

himself and his companion-in-arms. Second, and related to this pessimism, military activists hold, a soldier prefers for military measures to end security problems. Sechser points out that because they "are socialized to envision national security as a strictly military problem, soldiers may undervalue economic and diplomatic aspects of security problems whereas they exaggerate security threats, highlight the advantages of striking first and generate optimistic evaluations of the results of war.¹² Soldiers do not believe that diplomacy and negotiations, which are unpredictable and take a long time to apply, can solve security problems. They see diplomatic concessions to the adversary as weakness that can be exploited in the future. As a result, soldiers hold that diplomacy and negotiations only prolong existing problems whereas, with a certain victory on the battlefield, the victor can impose its conditions on the enemy and decisively end the problem.¹³ All in all, military activists argue that based on organizational/personal interests and the military-mindset, soldiers are likely to advocate the use of force against the enemy.

This article will compare military conservatism and military activism theories by analyzing Israeli soldiers' preferences in solving the Palestinian issue during the First Intifada, Oslo peace process, and the Second Intifada.

This is a comparative case study in two ways. First, I will compare the preferences of the civilians and soldiers in all periods to see the explanatory power of the above-mentioned theories. As will be seen, the article will show that the preferences of civilians and the military are not categorically different, as emphasized by the literature. Instead, what we will see fits with Yoram Peri's observation that we are looking at "a coalition of officers and politicians versus another coalition of officers and politicians" rather than "politicians versus officers."14 Nevertheless, I will also compare soldiers' preferences between the time periods mentioned above and show significant differences. will explain these differences with enemy conceptions and the politicization of Israeli officers, which is important to show the changes in organizational/personal interests and the military-mindset.

Military Conservatism and the First Intifada

The First Intifada broke out on 8 December 1987, when an Israeli truck hit a car at the Jabalya refugee camp in Gaza, killing four Palestinian laborers. Frustrated from living under military rule for the last two decades, this ordinary accident became the final straw that broke the camel's back and triggered major demonstrations against

Israeli rule in the occupied territories. As soon as the intifada broke out, the use of force was heavily adopted by the Israeli coalition government and security establishment in accordance with the Israeli security doctrine in the territories, which had been formulated in 1976 by then-Defense Minister Shimon Peres and Minister of Police Shlomo Hillel. This doctrine highlighted drastic security measures including curfews, mass withholding demolishing houses, salaries, deportation from the country, etc. and it became the main policy until January 1988.15 Nevertheless, when it was understood that the demonstrations would not soon die down, major differences emerged among the Israeli political and security actors.

Throughout the First Intifada, there were both hawks and doves- as well as "security doves"- among the civilians. On the one side, there was the rightwing group which included political parties such as Likud, the National Religious Party, Tzomet, Moledet and Tehiya. This group opposed any dialogue and negotiations with the Palestinians and they proposed several radical measures including annexation of the territories. Some of these parties were ruled by former generals. Rafael Eitan, leader of Tzomet and former Chief of General Staff (CGS), was one of them and he opposed any concession to the Palestinians: "[C]oncessions made to the Arabs are interpreted by them as signs of weakness and weariness from the struggle. Such concessions teach them that their continued intransigence pays off, that they will gain the upper hand in the end. Concessions lead the Arabs to harden their position, and turn them into even more vigorous adversaries."16 Instead, his solution to the intifada was simple but brutal: "A bullet in the head of every stone thrower."17 Another hawk in the Knesset was Moledet leader Rehavam Zeevi who, even before the breakout of the intifada, recommended the expulsion of the Palestinians from the country in order to compel the neighboring Arab states to make peace with Israel.18

Although not as radical as this group, the Likud Party, under the leadership of Prime Minister Yitzhak Shamir, was also inclined to support the use of force against the Palestinians and opposed political concessions. Shamir valued military power as he argued that peace was "unattainable if Israel is weak or perceived to be so"19 and he did not see the intifada as civil disobedience reflecting the Palestinians' frustration. Instead, he stated, the intifada was "a continuation of the war against Israel's existence."20 Throughout his rule, Shamir did not prioritize diplomacy on the Palestinian issue and was not willing to concede even a small piece of territory for a peace agreement. "You sign a paper and say, 'Here is the peace'," Shamir stated, "[b]ut what if tomorrow you tear up the paper and with one stroke of the pen you abolish the treaty?"²¹ As a result of this belief, Shamir mainly relied on military measures until his rule ended in 1992.

On the other side of the political spectrum, there were moderate political groups who emphasized that the use of force alone could not bring an end to the intifada and proposed different political solutions.

On the other side of the political spectrum, there were moderate political groups who emphasized that the use of force alone could not bring an end to the intifada and proposed different political solutions. Hadash, the Progressive List for Peace, and the Arab Democratic Party were in this group. These parties criticized the ironfist policies in the occupied territories and some even supported a Palestinian state there.22 Yet, the main moderate force that was able to influence decision-making was the Zionist Left, especially the Labor Party. Unlike the right-wing parties, the Israeli left was less ideologically attached to the

territories and, to differing degrees, they were ready to negotiate with the Arab states and even the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) to put an end to the intifada. In the coalition government, Ezer Weizman, former commander of the Israeli Air Force and Minister of Defense, from Yahad offered one of the strongest oppositions to the security measures and he was even fired from the cabinet on the grounds that he made contact with the Palestinian leader Yaser Arafat. Another influential dovish politician was the Labor leader Shimon Peres who, in the first month of the intifada, proposed the demilitarization of Gaza and dismantling the Jewish settlements there as the first step toward a peace settlement. Despite the opposition from Shamir to this offer,23 Peres searched for a peaceful way to end the intifada problem and he became the architect of the Oslo peace process initiated in late1992.

Unlike the right-wing parties, the Israeli left was less ideologically attached to the territories and, to differing degrees, they were ready to negotiate with the Arab states and even the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) to put an end to the intifada.

Nevertheless, the man who realized the peace was not a dovish politician, but a former general with a security mindset: Yitzhak Rabin. Rabin, who served as the CGS in the 1967 Six Day War, was the Defense Minister when the intifada erupted, and his first policy against the demonstrations was the infamous "policy of beating." Because "[n]obody dies of a beating," Rabin reportedly ordered the soldiers to give each Palestinian a scar as a continuation of Israel's traditional deterrence policy.²⁴ During this early period, he supported excessive security measures including assassination of high-level PLO figures such as Khalil al-Wazir not only to show the deterrence power of the state but also to boost the morale of the soldiers who faced a new kind of warfare.

Yet, Rabin was not an ideological hawk, and as early as February 1988 he realized that the use of force alone could not end the intifada: "I've learned something in the past [two and a half] months. Among other things is that you can't rule by force over 1.5-million Palestinians."25 At the same time, Rabin made it clear that he could negotiate with any PLO member who was ready to stop violence and terror.²⁶ Rabin's moderation put him into disagreement with Prime Minister Shamir and the Likud Party. After the dissolution of the national unity government in 1990, Rabin challenged

Shamir in the 1992 elections, during which he announced that he wanted to conclude an agreement on Palestinian autonomy within six to nine months of taking office. Shortly after being elected as Prime Minister, Rabin showed his determination to solve the problems through dialogue, by stating in the Knesset, "Peace you don't make with friends, but very unsympathetic enemies. I won't try to make the PLO look good. It was an enemy, it remains an enemy, but negotiations must be with enemies."27 Although his pursuit for peace was related to security concerns, Rabin, together with Peres, initiated the negotiations with the PLO which resulted in the Oslo peace process.

As this comparative analysis shows, there was no one civilian mindset in Israeli politics as Israeli politicians had quite diverse preferences on how to end the intifada, the efficiency of the use of force, and the possibility of negotiations with the Palestinians. In this period, the military leadership's attitude to the intifada problem was more akin to Rabin's policy preferences. Although when the intifada started CGS Dan Shomron Mitzna, the commander Amram of the Central Command, imposed harsh punishments on Palestinians in accordance with the Israeli security doctrine, they shared the same belief with Rabin that the use of force alone could not solve the intifada problem. Against the wishes of the right-wing

politicians, both generals made it clear to the political echelon that the military would not engage in a "reign of terror" to end the intifada problem, as Mitzna refused the demands to dispatch tanks to Nablus, the largest city in the West Bank, and level Palestinian neighborhoods. In addition, Shomron frequently emphasized that firearms would be used only in life-threatening conditions and Mitzna questioned the efficiency of the large-scale military measures demanded by the rightwing politicians as he stated, "The more violent we get, the more we do not distinguish between the guilty and the innocent. We'll get into a vicious cycle that we'll never be able to get out of."28 As the right-wing pressure on the military continued, Shomron even threatened in March 1988 to resign: "If someone wants to achieve calm at the cost of ordering the Army to go... against the basic norms of the Israeli army, then it will have to be without me."29

As this comparative analysis shows, there was no one civilian mindset in Israeli politics as Israeli politicians had quite diverse preferences on how to end the intifada, the efficiency of the use of force, and the possibility of negotiations with the Palestinians.

Similar to Rabin, Shomron was aware of the nationalist dimension of the intifada and believed that the solution was political. He stated that as military officers they "consulted, and decided to tread delicately, not to take irreversible steps and actions" in order to keep the political options open for the politicians.30 As early as March 1988, when Rabin declared that Israelis cannot rule over the Palestinians by force, Shomron started calling on the politicians to reach an accord with the Palestinians. Unlike the Likud leadership, who conditioned the political talks on the end of violence, Shomron asked the peace talks to start even before calm returned because the military "cannot endure [the] situation forever."31 Later, in January 1989, during his briefing to the Knesset Foreign Affairs and Defense Committee, Shomron made it clear that there was "no such thing as eradicating the intifada because in its essence it expresses the struggle of nationalism." He also added that the military's job was not to end the intifada but "to enable the political echelons to operate from a position of strength, so that the violence cannot force the government to take decisions under pressure."32

All these statements by the military head created distaste within the Likud Party, the main force in the national unity government, because they were in line with the Labor Party's preferences.

Shamir called Shomron's remarks at the Foreign Affairs and Defense "superfluous"33 Committee while Foreign Minister Moshe Arens accused him of "passing the buck" to the government.34 Yet, this civilian criticism toward the head of the army did not deter the latter from expressing his political thoughts in public, and Shomron reiterated his view that while the army could reduce the violence in the territories, it could not fight the motivation of the population to achieve a Palestinian state because there is "no way for weapons to fight it."35 Upon ending his term as the CGS in 1991, Shomron made his political philosophy more clear when he argued that a peace settlement is "worth much more than territory" and he supported the Labor Party's policy of trading land for peace with the Palestinians.36

All in all, during the most critical years of the First Intifada the military's policy preferences towards the Palestinians were more in line with the moderate Labor Party and the army was more conservative on the use of force than the ruling Likud Party. To understand this conservatism one first needs to analyze the organizational interests and culture of the Israeli military. From the foundation of the state to the first intifada, the Israeli military doctrine focused on the external threats, namely neighboring Arab states and terrorist groups within bordering countries.

Indeed, when the intifada broke out, the military was preoccupied with the growing threat from Iran and Iraq, terrorist infiltration from Jordan, and trouble along the Lebanon border. In this period, the military officers were also interested in revolutionizing the army and preparing it for the "battlefield of the future." "Up until December 1987," as Horowitz puts it, "the status quo in the West Bank and Gaza Strip was about the last thing on the Israeli defense establishment's mind." "38"

During the most critical years of the First Intifada the military's policy preferences towards the Palestinians were more in line with the moderate Labor Party and the army was more conservative on the use of force than the ruling Likud Party.

From this perspective, the breakout of the intifada created problems for the military because it had neither strategy nor appropriate equipment to face a hostile population. The Israeli soldiers were specialized in fighting enemy forces on the battlefield, where violence and the use of force was totally legitimate; countering a hostile population, mostly women and children,

whose violent acts were restricted to stone-throwing and fire-burning was not something they were trained for. The Israeli generals, including Shomron's successor Ehud Barak. were afraid that broad license to use force and firearms would damage the reputation of the army which had been proud of being a moral and humane army.³⁹ In addition, they believed that if the army decided to quell the uprising it would have undermined itself since the decision would cause a rift in society and subsequently in the military which "encompasses the entire political spectrum in Israel."40 Therefore, in this period the intifada was regarded as a burden on the soldiers' shoulders. This can most clearly been seen in the fact that Maraachot, the military's flagship publication, did not publish a single article about the intifada from 1988 to 1995, although in those years the army's main activity was to cope with it.41

Politicization of the Israeli soldiers was also an important variable in explaining the military conservatism in this period. Since the independence of the state, Israeli generals had become active participants in the national security decision-making as a result of the high threat environment the state encountered. While this situation brought about the militarization of Israeli politics and society, it also led to the politicization of the Israeli

generals. Several high-ranking generals such as Moshe Dayan, Yitzhak Rabin, Ariel Sharon, and Ezel Weizman were politicized during their military service and parachuted into politics right after retirement. This politicization enabled the divisions in Israeli politics to reflect themselves in the soldiers' preferences. Similar to Israeli politics and society, after the occupation of the territories in 1967, the Israeli officers started holding different views on how to reach peace with the Arabs and the Palestinians. In the case of Shomron, his political philosophy was close to that of Yitzhak Rabin, who was not an ideological hawk but not as dove-ish as some leftist politicians. Rabin believed in the "land for peace" formula with necessary security measures and Shomron shared his views. As we will see later, in the following years generals whose political ideologies were different than Shomron's became the heads of the military and their political ideologies changed its institutional preferences.

Since the independence of the state, Israeli generals had become active participants in the national security decisionmaking as a result of the high threat environment the state encountered.

Oslo Peace Process, the Rise of Military Activism and the Second Intifada

After Rabin became prime minister in 1992, he allowed the secret negotiations with the Palestinian delegation in Oslo. Despite the military support for the dialogue, Rabin first kept the officers in the dark mainly because of uncertainty about the success of the negotiations but also due to concerns that the soldiers would slow things down with the security details for the implementation process.⁴² Nevertheless, once the Oslo Accords were signed, Rabin involved the military officers in the peace process, as Maj. Gen. Amnon Lipkin-Shahak, Deputy CGS, was appointed to head the Israeli team negotiating with the PLO. Shahak belonged to the dovish axis within the military and supported the negotiations with the PLO. When he stated during the first intifada that the PLO was the only representative of the Palestinians and it led the demonstrations, Shahak was accused by the Likud ministers of interfering in politics and granting legitimacy to the PLO.43 Shahak was one of Rabin's important aides in pursing the peace process and even after Rabin was assassinated in 1995 the general tried to sustain the negotiations during his tenure as the CGS between 1995 and 1998.

During the Oslo peace process, the military in general backed the negotiations in spite of some disagreements. For example, Ehud Barak, the CGS from 1991 to 1995, believed that there were several security loopholes in the Oslo Accords and he likened it to "Swiss cheese."44 According to him, "step-by-step," "salami tactics," or the "death-by-athousand-cuts" approach followed in Oslo was detrimental to Israeli security and its negotiating positions, as Israel was gradually relinquishing pieces of territory through interim agreements without accomplishing Israel's main objective, a final peace.45 What he preferred was a "package deal" in which both Israelis and Palestinians would make major concessions on all important issues, such as Jerusalem, borders, the return of refugees, etc. 46a tactic he tried as prime minister in 2000 but failed. Another related disagreement between the civilians and the soldiers was the latter's obsession with security details during negotiations, which frustrated the Foreign Minister Shimon Peres, who argued that the officers could not see the larger picture and benefits of peace.47 Nevertheless, despite these disagreements the military officers supported the peace process during the Rabin government and Barak's tenure as the CGS.

Netanyahu had been one of the staunchest critics of the Israeli-Palestinian negotiations and he believed that any concession on this issue would endanger Israel's existence because of its already disadvantaged position in terms of territorial size and population compared to the Arabs in the region.

This picture started changing after Rabin was assassinated by a right-wing activist in late-1995. First, following an interim government led by Shimon Peres, Benjamin Netanyahu the Likud Party was elected as the prime minister and his three-years in power passed with a series of crises with the military over the Palestinian issue. Netanyahu had been one of the staunchest critics of the Israeli-Palestinian negotiations and he believed that any concession on this issue would endanger Israel's existence because of its already disadvantaged position in terms of territorial size and population compared to the Arabs in the region. According to him, "peace through strength" or "peace of deterrence" was the rule of the game in the Middle East and what was critical for peace was Israel's military power.48 With this ideology, Netanyahu was quite

dismissive of the military's opinion on the peace process, since the military and the CGS Shahak were linked with Rabin's framework. As soon as he came to power, Netanyahu pushed the military out of the decision-making structure and kept the soldiers in the dark on critical decisions including the opening of the ancient tunnels running along the Temple Mount in September in 1996, which caused an exchange of fire between the military and the Palestinian police.

Second, in this period, hawkish officers started coming into the highranking posts in the military. For example, Moshe Ya'alon, the head of Military Intelligence during the Temple Mount violence, was one of those officers and after this conflict, in which the Israeli military faced an armed Palestinian force, he prepared a military plan to show sudden and massive force in the case of a new intifada and started training snipers to be stationed at the checkpoints. Later in 1998, Shahak was replaced by Shaul Mofaz, another hawkish officer, as his preferences in the Second Intifada will show. Nevertheless, at least until 1998, the military leadership remained committed to the peace process and it was more conservative on the use of force than the Netanyahu government, as the CGS Shahak's critique of the government in October 1997 showed:

Why did [the intifada] end?... [I]n my opinion, it would not have ended had there not been a political agreement reached with the PLO but would, rather, have lengthened the list of graves on our side perhaps theirs, and and would even have worsened. In the case of...intifada, it should be understood that it is the political echelon's responsibility to take the bull by the horns and to deal with the peace process.49

the help of his security credentials, Ehud Barak was elected as the prime minister in 1999 to revive the peace process. However, when he came to power the peace process was significantly damaged after three years of right-wing rule, new settlement expansions, unrealized political agreements, economic deterioration in the territories, as well as political corruption under the PA. With Barak's political mistakes - such as prioritizing peace negotiations with Syria over the Palestinian issue - his "package deal" attempt during the Camp David Summit in July 2000 came too late to prevent the Second Intifada. As in December 1987, growing frustration was waiting for a trigger, which was met by Ariel Sharon's provocative visit to the Temple Mount, and the Second Intifada started on September 28, 2000. During the Second Intifada, the military officers' preferences to deal with the Palestinians were completely different from their predecessors'. Even before the eruption of the intifada, generals, the hawkish including Mofaz, Ya'alon and Amos Gilad, head of Military Intelligence Research Division, developed a view which was known as the "Military Intelligence's concept." According to this view, PLO leader Yaser Arafat had four basic principles that he had not relinquished since the beginning of the Oslo process in 1993. These principles were: (i) a Palestinian state along the pre-Six Day War lines; (ii) a Palestinian capital in Jerusalem; (iii) sovereignty over the Temple Mount; and (iv) the right of return for the Palestinian refugees. According to the generals, because of these principles, any negotiation with Arafat was destined to fail. Rather than coming to a political agreement, they argued, Arafat was preparing for an inevitable clash with Israel.⁵⁰

During the Second Intifada, the military officers' preferences to deal with the Palestinians were completely different from their predecessors'.

This view was not contained only within the ranks of the military but was

gradually spread among the politicians and Israeli society by the military officers. For example, Amos Malka, the Director of Military Intelligence in 2000, pointed out that Amos Gilad was "a very significant factor in persuading a great many people" to accept the view that there is no Palestinian partner for peace. According to Malka, although there was no official intelligence document proving the argument that Arafat aimed at Israel's destruction, Gilad was successful in influencing the political leaders with oral presentations expressing that Arafat "never abandoned the dream of realizing a right of return for Palestinian refugees, and that his plan was to eradicate the state of Israel by demographic means."51 The CGS Mofaz supported this assessment as he stated in the Knesset that Palestinians were smuggling in antitank missiles in preparation for war.⁵² Having already a deep distrust for Arafat, this information undoubtedly affected Barak's conclusion that Israel had no partner for peace, a rhetoric he constantly voiced after the failure of Camp David.53

The military's preference for the use of force became indisputably clear as soon as the Second Intifada started. Prepared for a military clash against armed Palestinian forces since 1996, the IDF chose to suppress the intifada in the mud and followed the opposite policies of the Israeli generals from the

First Intifada. For example, when the army tried to decrease the number of Palestinian deaths in the late-1980s by restricting the conditions for open-fire, Mofaz and Ya'alon gave less attention to the Palestinian casualties - using various types of missiles and no less than a million rounds of ammunition. The generals also removed the legal obstacle to Israeli soldiers' freedom to use force by annulling the directive that provided for investigation into those soldiers who killed Palestinians not involved in terrorist activities.⁵⁴ As a result, in only the first month of the clashes, 130 Palestinians, 40 of them children, were killed while more than 7,000 Palestinians were wounded.

Prepared for a military clash against armed Palestinian forces since 1996, the IDF chose to suppress the intifada in the mud and followed the opposite policies of the Israeli generals from the First Intifada.

Although the beginning of the intifada damaged the negotiations, the political process was ongoing. Yet, the military leadership strongly criticized the political efforts. For example, when American President Bill Clinton presented his guidelines for a peaceful

solution to the conflict in December 2000, Mofaz publicly criticized Barak for rushing toward an agreement and warned him that the Clinton parameters constituted an "existential threat to Israel," a statement which, according to Ben-Ami, was "almost tantamount to a coup d'etat."55 Later, at the Taba talks of January 2001, Mofaz pointed out that he saw the negotiations as a capitulation to Palestinian terror even though during the negotiations, some progress was made on many issues unresolved at Camp David.56 Mofaz was so adamant in his opposition to the political negotiations that Barak could not resist asking: "Shaul, do you really think that the State of Israel can't exist without controlling the Palestinian people? It's the conclusion that comes out of your assessment."57

The military found more chance to put its preferences into motion when the hawkish former general Ariel Sharon became the prime minister in the elections of February 2001. As Condoleezza Rice correctly puts it, Sharon "was elected to defeat the intifada – not to make peace"58 as he was known among the Palestinians as the leader of reprisal attacks in the 1950s, the butcher of the Palestinians in the Qibya, Sabra and Shatilla massacres, the father of the settlement policy, and one of the leading opponents to the peace process. Yet, as a ruling politician Sharon was constrained by some factors. First, he prioritized his relations with the Bush administration in the United States and he did not want to damage mutual relations through massive retaliation against the Palestinians. Second, Sharon needed to include Shimon Peres in his coalition government as the Foreign Minister, and this choice created a balance between the Foreign Ministry's conservatism and military's activism on the use of force.

Indeed, in these years the main clash over the Palestinian policy took place between the Foreign Ministry and the military. The crisis between the two institutions escalated in the summer of 2001 when Mofaz described the PA as the "terrorist entity." In the midst of terrorist bombings, the CGS urged the government to declare the PA as an enemy and expel Arafat from the territories.⁵⁹ Peres objected to these demands, arguing that although there were some elements in the Palestinian movement that adopted terrorism, the PA "does not engage in terrorism, and, in my view, as we've seen, at times even fights against terrorism." Recalling the Oslo process, Peres continued that he and Rabin made peace with "nations and leaders with blood on their hands, who waged war against us, who killed our soldiers and civilians. When you go to make peace, you don't replace the entire framework of people, you replace the entire framework of relations."60

2002 became the year that the military officers' and the Sharon government's preferences for dealing with the intifada became in sync.

A few days after this controversy, the Foreign Ministry urged the government through a memorandum to avoid any massive retaliation against the PA. The Ministry also called on the government to refrain from capturing PA territory, removing Arafat from power or making any rhetorical provocations. Instead, the memo recommended relieving the economic suffering in the territories, gradual negotiations for a final status agreement, implementation of the interim agreements and establishment of a Palestinian state in all those under Palestinian control 61 areas These recommendations were direct contradiction to the military's preferences and at first Sharon refrained from taking sides between the two institutions. However, with the 9/11 attacks against the United States, the Prime Minister saw a chance to equate al-Qaeda terrorism with the Palestinian movement as he developed an "Arafat is bin Laden" formula: "[W] e must remember: It was Arafat whodozens of years ago- legitimized the hijacking of planes. It was a Palestinian

terrorist organization who began to dispatch suicide terrorists."⁶² While this policy pushed Arafat out of the negotiation process, it strengthened the hands of the military on the Palestinian issue.

2002 became the year that the military officers' and the Sharon government's preferences for dealing with the intifada became in sync. In March of that year, terrorist attacks increased, as 135 Israelis were killed in just one month. After the Passover massacre, which cost 30 lives on March 27, it was decided that a military operation to fully control the PA-controlled areas would be launched. Less militarist options such as the capture of Arafat or a military strike against Hamas were opposed by Mofaz and Yaalon.63 Military officers were optimistic about the result of a military operation and Sharon, who did not see the PA and Arafat as a partner for peace, supported their plan, which would reverse the Oslo system by taking the territories back from the PA. Although Operation Defensive Shield, the largest military operation since the territories were captured in 1967, was a heavy blow against the PA as Arafat lost all his political influence, it did not diminish the Israeli officers' appetite for military measures. A week after the operation ended, Mofaz asked for a military action against Hamas in the Gaza Strip as well. This demand came

when Operation Defensive Shield caused numerous civilian deaths in the Jenin refugee camp. Refugee camps in Gaza were six times bigger than Jenin, and taking the international reaction into consideration, Sharon could not allow a military operation in Gaza, which could cost more civilian deaths.⁶⁴

During the Second Intifada the military was more war-prone and more opposed to any kind of moderate initiatives even than a right-wing government.

Mofaz's retirement in July 2002 did not calm down the military activism as he was replaced by Ya'alon. Similar to the right-wing politicians and other hawkish generals, Ya'alon believed that territorial concessions would not help anything but would encourage enemies.65 According Israel's him, the intifada was not a civilian uprising based on political, economic and social frustration but a terror campaign organized by the PA, Arafat and other extreme Palestinian organizations. When he was deputy CGS, he even described the intifada as "the continuation of the War of Independence," and objected to territorial and political concessions by stating, "The war is a wall, and it is impossible to win if holes are made in the wall."66 With this activist ideology in the military and the presence of a Sharon government, security policies such as the establishment of military checkpoints, extrajudicial killings, and military operations became the main elements of Israel's Palestinian policy, even after Arafat left his seat to the more moderate Mahmoud Abbas. Yet, even in this period the military leadership had some conflicts with the political echelon. For example, when Sharon initiated the Gaza disengagement plan in 2005, Ya'alon strongly opposed him by arguing that the Palestinian issue could not be solved with short- and medium-term plans. According to him, Israel is "fated to live by the sword for a long time"67 and talk of withdrawal was leading to an increase in Palestinian terrorism.68 Ya'alon's opposition to the disengagement plan was so severe that Sharon had to arrange early retirement for the general. All in all, during the Second Intifada the military was more war-prone and more opposed to any kind of moderate initiatives even than a right-wing government.

Why were the military officers' preferences strikingly different from those of their predecessors of the First Intifada and Oslo peace process? We need to point out two factors to explain this difference. First, the conditions of the enemy played an important role in the activism of the Israeli soldiers. As

mentioned, at the beginning of the 1990s the Israeli army confronted a civilian population, and they regarded this as a violation of their military ethic. In the 2000s, the picture was entirely different, as the Israeli army was fighting a Palestinian armed force and violent Palestinian groups. With this change in the conception of the enemy, organizational interests and military education did not limit the militarist policies; instead, these factors called for the use of force policy and the soldiers did not face moral restraints. Moreover, when the state faced violent armed groups, militarist policies put the generals into the spotlight and provided them with political careers right away. It is not surprising to see that Mofaz served as Minister of Defense (2002-2006) and Deputy Prime Minister (2006-2009) while Ya'alon became Minister of Strategic Affairs and Minister of Defense in the Netanyahu government after 2009.

The second factor is the difference in the politicization of Israeli soldiers. As

During the First Intifada and Oslo peace process, when the peace movement was popular, the officers were more moderate and they supported the land-for-peace formula in accordance with the Israeli Left.

mentioned, the Israeli army is lacking a single political ideology- such as Kemalism in the Turkish military- and the officers, being highly-integrated into the political decision-making, have the freedom to adopt any political ideology. During the First Intifada and Oslo peace process, when the peace movement was popular, the officers were more moderate and they supported the land-for-peace formula in accordance with the Israeli Left. However, after Rabin was assassinated, the Netanyahu government damaged the Oslo process and Palestinian terrorism increased, and the right-wing officers started dominating the top echelon of the Israeli military. While their hawkishness provided them fame and popularity, they adopted the military ideology in a more radical way than the right-wing politicians. All in all, their political ideology and militarymindset fed each other, unlike their predecessors, whose military-mindset softened as a result of their aim to reach peace with the Palestinians.

Conclusion

This article argues that the theories of military activism and military conservatism alone cannot explain the Israeli officers' preferences on the use of force during the First and Second Intifadas. During the First Intifada, the Israeli officers were less war-prone than

the right-wing civilian government mainly because the army did not want to fight against a civilian population and the officers were willing to make territorial and political concessions to make a final peace with the Palestinians. When Rabin came to power, some, but not ultimate, coordination was observed in terms of Palestinian policy but this coordination was broken during the Netanyahu government. When the Second Intifada erupted, the military was more war-prone as a result of growing armed forces on the Palestinian side as well as the leadership change in the military echelon. In the 2000s, the military officers opposed territorial and political concessions while believing in the efficiency of the use of force policy. In this respect, the Israeli army was more war-prone even than the rightwing Sharon government.

As the Israeli case shows, the soldiers' belligerency depends on some other factors that have not been emphasized in the literature. Specifically, the qualitative analysis above points out that the war-proneness of the Israeli

military officers is influenced by the political ideology they hold and by the conditions of the enemy. While enemy conception affects the organizational interests, the political ideology may diminish or strengthen the warproneness of the officers. These factors may not be seen in the statistical studies on which the literature has so far relied. Indeed, other case studies may show additional factors that may affect the belligerency of soldiers. Therefore, when we answer the question whether or not soldiers are naturally war-prone organizational/personal because interests and military-mindset, we should not think of these variables as given and should also analyze what further factors may shape them.

While enemy conception affects the organizational interests, the political ideology may diminish or strengthen the war-proneness of the officers.

Endnotes

- 1 Richard K. Betts, *Soldiers, Statesmen, and Cold War Crises*, Cambridge, Harvard University Press, 1977; Samuel P. Huntington, *The Soldier and the State: The Theory and Politics of Civil-Military Relations*, Cambridge, Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1985.
- Todd S. Sechser, "Are Soldiers Less War-Prone than Statesmen?", Journal of Conflict Resolution, Vol. 48, No. 4 (2004), pp. 746-774; Brian Lai and Dan Slater, "Institutions of the Offensive: Domestic Sources of Dispute Initiation in Authoritarian Regimes, 1950-1992", American Journal of Political Science, Vol. 50, No. 1 (2006), pp. 113-126; Brandon M. Steward and Yuri M. Zhukov, "Use of Force and Civil-Military Relations in Russia: An Automated Content Analysis", Small Wars and Insurgencies, Vol. 20, No. 2 (2009), pp. 319-343; Jessica L. Weeks, "Strongmen and Straw Men: Authoritarian Regimes and the Initiation of International Conflict", American Political Science Review, Vol. 106, No. 2 (2012), pp. 326-347.
- 3 Richard Ned Lebow, *Between Peace and War: The Nature of International Crises*, Baltimore, Johns Hopkins University Press, 1981.
- 4 Huntington, *The Soldier and the State*, p. 69.
- 5 Edward T. Imparato, *General MacArthur: Wisdom and Visions*, Paducah, Turner Pub. Co., 2000, p. 131.
- 6 Betts, Soldiers, Statesmen and Cold War Crises, p. 5.
- For example, Operation Protective Edge in 2014 was also a marketing activity for the Israeli Army. As Barbara Opall-Rome, Israel bureau chief for the Defense News magazine, states, "Combat is like the highest seal of approval when it comes to the international markets. What has proven itself in battle is much easier to sell. Immediately after the operation, and perhaps even during, all kinds of delegations arrive here from countries that appreciate Israel's technological capabilities and are interested in testing the new products."; Shuki Sadeh, "For Israeli Arms Makers, Gaza War is a Cash Cow", *Haaretz*, 11 August 2014.
- 8 Sechser, "Are Soldiers Less War-Prone than Statesmen?", p. 750.
- 9 Jerel A. Rosati and James M. Scott, *The Politics of United States Foreign Policy*, Belmont, Thomson Wadsworth, 2007, pp. 154-155.
- 10 Stephen Philip Cohen, *The Idea of Pakistan*, District of Columbia, Brookings Institution Press, 2004, p. 98.
- 11 Huntington, *The Soldier and the State*, p. 61.
- 12 Sechser, "Are Soldiers Less War-Prone than Statesmen?", p. 750-751.
- 13 Ibid.,p. 751; Weeks, "Strongmen and Straw Men: Authoritarian Regimes and the Initiation of International Conflict", p. 333.

- 14 Yoram Peri, "The Israeli Military and Israel's Palestinian Policy: From Oslo to the Al Aqsa Intifada," Peaceworks, No. 47 (2002), at www.usip.org/sites/default/files/pwks47. pdf (last visited 2 October 2013).
- 15 Zeev Schiff and Ehud Yaari, Intifada: The Palestinian Uprising Israel's Third Front, New York, Simon and Schuster, 1990, pp. 115-116.
- 16 Yoram Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room: How the Military Shapes Israeli Policy, Washington D.C., United States Institute of Peace Press, 2006, p. 165.
- 17 Azmi Bishara, "Israel Faces the Uprising: A Preliminary Assessment," Middle East Report, No. 157 (1988), www.merip.org/mer/mer157/israel-faces-uprising, (last visited 11 June 2014).
- 18 "Israeli Proposes Ouster of Arabs", New York Times, 31 July 1987.
- 19 Yitzhak Shamir, "Israel's Role in a Changing Middle East", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol.60, No. 4 (1982), p. 789.
- 20 Yitzhak Shamir, Summing Up: An Autobiography, New York, Little, Brown and Company, 1994, p. 102.
- 21 Avi Shlaim, The Iron Wall: Israel and the Arab World, New York, W.W. Norton, 2001, p. 465.
- 22 Ilan Peleg and Dov Waxman, *Israel's Palestinians: The Conflict Within*, New York, Cambridge University Press, 2011, p. 55.
- 23 Shamir called Peres "a defeatist with a scalpel who wants to put Israel on the operating table so he can give away Gaza today, Judea and Samaria tomorrow, and the Golan Heights after that."; Don Peretz, *Intifada: The Palestinian Uprising*, Boulder, Westview Press, 1990, p. 41.
- 24 "Rabin Ordered Beatings, Meir Tells Military Court", Jerusalem Post, 22 July 1990.
- 25 "Israeli Army Feels Pressure from Unrest", St. Petersburg Times, 25 February 1988.
- 26 Robert Slater, Rabin of Israel: Warrior for Peace, New York, Harper Paperbacks, 1996, pp. 418-420.
- 27 Dennis Ross, The Missing Peace: The Inside Story of the Fight for Middle East Peace, New York, Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2004, p. 92.
- Glenn Frankel, Beyond the Promised Land: Jews and Arabs on the Hard Road to a New Israel, New York, Simon Schuster, 1994, pp. 87-88.
- 29 "Army Chief of Staff Urges Leaders to Open Talks to End Uprising", Washington Post, 18 March 1988.
- 30 David Horowitz, Shalom, Friend: The Life and Legacy of Yitzhak Rabin, New York, New Market Press, 1996, pp. 117-118.
- 31 "Israeli Troops Kill 2 Arabs in Clash with Protestors", Los Angeles Times, 19 March 1988.

- 32 "Shomron: Intifada Can't be Eradicated", Jerusalem Post, 11 January 1989.
- 33 "Shamir Raps Shomron Remark on Intifada", Jerusalem Post, 12 January 1989.
- 34 "Arens, Shomron Disagree on State of PLO Terrorism", Jerusalem Post, 5 February 1989.
- 35 "The Military Has Exhausted Its Ideas", Jerusalem Post, 25 January 1989.
- 36 "Retiring Israeli Army Chief Would Trade Land for Peace", *Washington Post*, 20 March 1991.
- 37 Schiff and Yaari, *Intifada*, p. 33.
- 38 Horowitz, Shalom, Friend, p. 112.
- 39 Schiff and Yaari, *Intifada*, p. 145.
- 40 Ian Lustick, Unsettled States, Disputed Lands: Britain and Ireland, France and Algeria, Israel and The West Bank-Gaza, Ithaca, Cornell University Press, 1993, p. 412.
- 41 Martin van Creveld, *The Sword and the Olive: A Critical History of the Israeli Defense Force*, New York, Public Affairs, 1998, p. 345.
- 42 David Makovsky, *Making Peace with the PLO: The Rabin Government's Road to the Oslo Accord*, Boulder, Westview Press, 1996, p. 101.
- 43 Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room, p. 35.
- 44 Efraim Karsh, *Arafat's War: The Man and His Battle for Israeli Conquest*, New York, Grove Press, 2003, p. 133.
- 45 Clayton E. Swisher, *The Truth about Camp David: The Untold Story about the Collapse of the Middle East Peace Process*, New York, Nation Books, 2004, p. 43.
- 46 Charles D. Freilich, *Zion's Dilemmas: How Israel Makes National Security Policy*, Ithaca, Cornell University Press, 2012, p. 173.
- 47 Uri Savir, *The Process: 1,100 Days that Changed the Middle East*, New York, Random House, 1998, p. 202.
- 48 For more information about Netanyahu's political philosophy, see, Benjamin Netanyahu, *A Durable Peace: Israel and Its Place among the Nations*, New York, Warner Books, 2000.
- 49 Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room, p. 84.
- 50 Itamar Rabinovich, *Waging Peace: Israel and the Arabs, 1948–2003*, Princeton, Princeton University Press, 2004, p. 172.
- 51 Akiva Eldar, "Military Intelligence Presented Erroneous Assumption on Palestinians", Haaretz, 10 June 2004.
- 52 Swisher, The Truth about Camp David, p. 344.
- 53 Ehud Barak, "Israel Needs a True Partner for Peace", New York Times, 30 July 2001.

- 54 Yagil Levy, Israel's Materialist Militarism, Lanham, Lexington Books, 2007, p. 132.
- 55 Shlomo Ben-Ami, *Scars of War, Wounds of Peace: The Israeli-Arab Tragedy*, New York, Oxford University Press, 2006, Kindle Edition.
- Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room, p. 102.
- 57 Gilead Sher, *The Israeli–Palestinian Peace Negotiations*, 1999–2001, New York, Routledge, 2006, p. 204.
- 58 Condoleezza Rice, *No Higher Honor: A Memoir of My Years in Washington*, New York, Crown Publishers, 2011, p. 136.
- 59 "IDF Chief: Palestinians Preparing for Drawn-Out Conflict", Haaretz, 31 July 2001.
- 60 Gideon Alon, "Peres Attacks Mofaz for Calling Authority 'Terrorist Entity", Haaretz, 24 July 2001.
- Aluf Benn, "Foreign Ministry Proposes New Initiative to Prevent Escalation", *Haaretz*, 27 July 2001.
- 62 Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "PM Sharon Addresses the Knesset's Special Solidarity Session", at http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2001/Pages/PM%20Sharon%20 Addresses%20the%20Knesset-s%20Special%20Solidari.aspx 16 September 2001 (last visited 15 August 2014).
- 63 Giora Eiland, "The IDF in the Second Intifada", *Strategic Assessment*, Vol. 13, No. 3 (2010), p. 31-32.
- 64 Steven Erlanger, "Israel's Military Rethinking Action in the Gaza Strip," *New York Times*, 11 May 2002. Mofaz also overstepped the boundary between the political and military echelons in this period as he threatened to resign if the government accepted an international investigation on the violations of international law during the military operations, especially the one in the Jenin refugee camp. Peri, "The Israeli Military and Israel's Palestinian Policy", p. 43.
- Moshe Ya'alon, "Restoring a Security-First Peace Policy", in Dan Diker (ed.), *Israel's Critical Security Requirements for Defensible Borders: The Foundation for a Viable Peace*, Jerusalem, Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2011, Kindle Edition.
- 66 Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room, p. 106.
- 67 Patrick Tyler, Fortress Israel: The Inside Story of the Military Elite Who Run the Country and Why They Can't Make Peace, New York, Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2012, p. 461.
- 68 Peri, Generals in the Cabinet Room, p. 203.

The Secret Dossier of Finnish Marshal C.G.E. Mannerheim:

On the Diplomatic Prelude of World War II

Toomas VARRAK*

Abstract

In addition to oral tradition, the knowledge and understanding of history is based on written sources. Therefore it is highly significant when research is able to introduce hitherto unknown material that can shed new light on inveterate truths. This was the case with the study "Finland at the Epicentre of the Storm" by Finnish historian Erkki Hautamäki. The study dealt with the diplomatic prelude to World War II, and was based on a secret dossier by Marshal C. G. E. Mannerheim. The dossier was transferred to President J. K. Paasikivi after the war, and then disappeared from public eye. Fortunately, its main items were either copied or a synopsis was made on the request of the Marshal by his long-time trustee, Vilho Tahvanaine. On the basis of these copies, Hautamäki was able to propose an entirely new view of the diplomatic manoeuvring which led to the outbreak of WW II.

Key Words

World War II, Nazi-Soviet relations, Winter War, Eastern Front, Allies' Diplomacy, the Baltic Countries, British-Soviet Relations.

Introduction

The standard historical presentation of WWII can be epitomised as a about a clash between narrative good and evil in which victory is rightfully won by the good. That standard was cast into serious doubt in 2005 by Finnish historian Erkki Hautamäki, whose research was based on documents originating from secret dossier S-32 of Finnish Marshal, Carl Gustav Emil Mannerheim.¹ The documents of the dossier originated from the two different sources. First, they represented the documents of German officials, including a personal letter by Reichsmarschall Hermann Göring and Foreign Minister Joachim von Ribbentrop to the Commanderin-Chief of the Finnish armed forces C. G. E. Mannerheim. Enclosed as well was a photo-copy of a Soviet-British secret military agreement which was signed by Joseph Stalin and Winston Churchill. The agreement was furnished with detailed plans of its implementation. Second, the dossier contained information given by Oberst Paul Grassmann to Vilho Tahvanainen.

^{*} Prof., Euroacademy, Department of International Relations; 11316 Tallinn, Estonia.

E-mail: toomas.varrak@gmail.com.

Grassmann served as Hitler's secret interpreter and secretary after 1935, and was promoted to the military rank of colonel in 1938. Despite his official position he was not a member of the Nazi party. He later fell into disfavour and left Germany for Finland in 1944.

Even well kept secrets like the long denied existence of the Molotov-Ribbentrop Pact's secret protocol or the actual perpetrators of the Katyn mass murder tend to become public sooner or later.

In the absence of the original documents the question of reliability of Hautamäki's sources inevitably rises. All the more because they offer some pivotally important information for the existing understanding of the diplomatic prelude of WWII. Perhaps the most startling allegation of his study is that on 15 October 1939 a British-Soviet secret agreement was signed about military cooperation against Germany. That was less than two months after the conclusion of the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact between Germany and the Soviets, which opened the gates for the war in Europe. According to Hautamäki, the agreement entitled the Soviets to

occupy Finland, the Baltic countries and a part of Sweden and Norway.2 If this statement were proven to be true, our current understanding of the causes and respective roles of the principal participants of WW II would need to be corrected with all the political, legal and moral consequences ensuing from it. Naturally, the text of the original agreement was not at Hautamäki's disposal. The original text of the agreement, if it really exists, has most likely been hidden in the secret archives of Russia and Great Britain. Considering the alleged content of such an agreement, it is no wonder why "the watchdogs are barking and howling around it",3 making the agreement inaccessible for impartial researchers. However, even well kept secrets like the long denied existence of the Molotov-Ribbentrop Pact's secret protocol or the actual perpetrators of the Katyn mass murder tend to become public sooner or later.

The customary narrative of the causes of the WWII goes as follows. With Hitler's rise to power in Germany the risk of a new war in Europe was becoming more of a reality. The reason for that was the Nazis' overt intention to restore Germany's former great-power position in Europe. After the failure of the Disarmament Conference and departure from the League of Nations in October 1933, Germany conclusively took the course to rearmament. Hitler's

policy abruptly surfaced in 1935 with the introduction of compulsory military service and conclusion of the Anglo-German Naval Agreement. From then on the policy of Western democracies towards Germany did not go much beyond reactions to Hitler's leverage of German military and economic might and, of course, to start to prepare for the worst.

The Soviet version of the story looks at the developments in Germany through the prism of Marxism-Leninism. From the Bolshevik perspective, war was the essence of fascism from the outset and thus needed to be contested both in the internal and international arenas. However, in the turbulent German politics of the late 1920s and early 1930s, up to the decisive victory of the Nazis in the *Reichstag* elections of 1932, Communists (with the benign support of the Soviets) and Nazis repeatedly united forces against the democratically pitched parties in Germany.

National socialism or, in customary terms, fascism, due to its relative standing in the political balance of Germany in the early 1930s, did not pose a bigger menace or challenge to the Soviet political and security interests in Europe than social democracy or any bourgeois political force from liberals to conservatives. Notwithstanding its theoretical position with respect to fascism, the

Soviet Union had concluded a Treaty of Friendship, Non-Aggression and Neutrality with the formally fascist Italy already in autumn 1926. The official manual of Soviet foreign policy, the "Diplomatic Dictionary" (Moscow 1973, 1986),4 does not also reveal anything that would support the theoretical axioms of the Soviet foreign policy. The often repeated Soviet thesis of their miscarried policy of collective security against the Nazis remains in practice without corroboration. Even an attempt to forge such an alliance in 1939 ended up with a deal with the Nazis.

National socialism or, in customary terms, fascism, due to its relative standing in the political balance of Germany in the early 1930s, did not pose a bigger menace or challenge to the Soviet political and security interests in Europe than social democracy or any bourgeois political force from liberals to conservatives.

A more customary approach to international politics, however, looks at it through the prism of national interests. The national interests of Germany in the 1920s and 1930s were determined

by what was set out in the Treaty of Versailles. The treaty summarized the political and economic results of World War I (WWI), condemned Germany as the sole culprit of the war, and declared Emperor Wilhelm II a war criminal. The treaty deprived Germany of 70.6 thousand square kilometres of her former territory, as well as 7.3 million people living on the lost territories, including a considerable part of her economic potential. A number of German speaking citizens found themselves living in new nation states. They had lost their former position and experienced all the usual inconveniences of being national minorities. The peace treaty reduced the pre-war European great power into a second-rate international actor that was not allowed to muster an army over 100,000 men or hold heavy weaponry. The most burdensome obligation was undoubtedly the liability to pay huge reparations: the initial magnitude of the indemnity was 223 billion gold marks.

The national interests of the Soviet Union in that period, on the other hand, were officially manifested as a building up of socialism in the country. For that purpose it was vital to maintain a peaceful international environment and, if necessary, to prop it up with the system of collective security in Europe. The actual Soviet policy, however, did not offer much

support to such a conception. Even trilateral negotiations the started between the Soviet Union, Britain and France in the summer of 1939, their failure was caused by the Soviet demand to recognise her right to take her armies into the territories of neighbouring neutral countries to counter the Wehrmacht. If recognition of this right had been secondary for the Soviet Union, the difficulties which thwarted the agreement would not have arisen. The representatives of the Western Allies were evidently ready to conclude an agreement in which the problems of the potential battle contact of the Soviets with the Wehrmacht were left open or settled in some other and less costly way for the Soviet Union. Otherwise they would not have sent their representatives to Moscow at all. So the primary motive of the Soviets' foreign policy in the 1930s was not the fight against fascism but rather the recovery of the territories lost during the revolution and civil war to the new-born national states, i.e. a raison d'État. The real content of the Soviet national interests was revealed by the territorial clauses of the secret protocol of the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact. The conclusion of a non-aggression pact with Germany revealed that the Soviets' position was not ideologically determined but entirely pragmatic. Despite certain antagonism and suspicion about the

aims of the Nazi policy in Eastern Europe, Soviet-German relations in the summer of 1939 were definitely not of the kind that could make Stalin fear an imminent German assault on the Soviets.

Relations in the "Concert of Europe"

The "Diplomatic Dictionary" offers an interesting overview of the diplomatic relations and political cooperation of the Soviets with major European countries in the 1920s. For example, with regard to British-Soviet relations there was only the trade agreement of 1921 worth mentioning for the whole decade. In the case of France the "Dictionary" refers only to the non-aggression treaty of 1932. On the other hand, relations with Germany were much more intensive. In addition to the Brest-Litovsk peace treaty, the Soviets concluded five agreements with Germany in the first post-war decade: (i) the temporary agreement of the exchange of prisoners of war and establishment of consular relations (1921); (ii) the Rapallo Treaty (1922), which restored diplomatic relations between the two countries to the full, and reciprocally renounced the compensation for war damages; (iii) a new agreement concluded in 1925, which replaced the earlier provisional one, and touched upon economic,

navigational and legal relations; (iv) in 1926 a non-aggression and neutrality agreement was signed, and (v) in 1929 a convention of arbitration procedure was signed.⁵

Existing Soviet scholarship official Russian accounts maintain that the Kremlin's relations with Germany deteriorated after Hitler came to power. However, Hitler was initially rather careful in his utterances about the Soviet Union. Receiving the Soviet ambassador Hinchuk, he stressed his desire to establish solid and friendly relations between the two countries. Furthermore, the Nazi official gazette Völkischer Beobachter originally portrayed the Soviets in quite a friendly strain.6 Also, Hitler ratified the complimented non-aggression and neutrality treaty which was drawn up in May 1931, but had been set aside by the previous governments.⁷ So the introduction of the Nazi government did not necessarily forebode a deterioration of earlier good-neighbourly Soviet-German relations.

In fact, Soviet-German relations started to deteriorate after the conclusion of the German-Polish non-aggression pact in January 1934.8 That treaty put the Soviet Union into a situation that was in store for Britain and France five years later, when the Soviets signed a non-aggression pact with Germany. The revival of the Polish

state, annihilated by her neighbours at the end of the 18th century, had occurred in an armed conflict with the Soviets. After the Peace Treaty of Riga in 1921, Polish-Soviet relations had remained mutual strained because ofthe territorial pretensions. Although in 1932 a non-aggression pact was signed (and prolonged in May 1934), it evidently did not create trust between the two countries. The non-aggression treaty with Germany ensured Poland's back in a possible conflict with the Soviet Union. The Soviets inevitably had to think therefore how to neutralise the eventual danger emanating from a state, like Poland, aspiring to the position of European great power.

The German-Polish non-aggression treaty was evidently not the sole reason deteriorating Soviet-German relations in the mid-1930s. At that time the Soviets had perceived the danger that was lurking in the rising German economic and military potential. Hitler had stabilised the German economy, set about restoring its armed forces, and concluded the Anglo-German Naval Agreement, which gave him the right to build a navy one third the size of that of British tonnage. This was a challenge to supremacy in the Baltic Sea and clearly brushed against the Soviet interests there. All this compelled the Soviet Union to look for possibilities to improve her political and security position. It was perhaps expected then in this context to see the decision of the 7th Congress of the Comintern in 1935, which set aside the Soviet's earlier hostile attitude to social democracy and replaced it with the slogan of a Popular Front against fascism. Such a decision was a definite turn against the political regime in Germany. It was perhaps equally understandable therefore why Hitler's New Year Address of 1936 was pitched so furiously against the Soviet Union⁹.

A possibility to neutralise potential dangers that the German-Polish non-aggression pact presented to the Soviets was bound up with a chance to restore the constructive relations with Germany that had been damaged by the Comintern's decision. For one thing, friendly relations between them would have diluted the potential dangers emanating from the German-Polish non-aggression pact for the Soviets by forcing the Poles to take into account good-neighbourly relations of the Soviets with Germany behind the Polish backs. Secondly, such a scheme would have made Germany a partner and diminished the possibility of a conflict with a potentially more dangerous adversary than Poland. At the same time, it would have reduced the chances that the German military resurrection might turn against the Soviet Union. After all, the former close cooperation between the two countries, and the fact that Germany and the Soviet Union had similar grudges against Poland spoke well for such a policy. Indeed, the latter had seized and incorporated territories that both the Soviets and Germany considered belonging to them.

A possibility to neutralise the potential dangers that the German-Polish non-aggression pact presented to the Soviets was bound up with a chance to restore the constructive relations with Germany that had been damaged by the Comintern's decision.

Such a political logic corresponds well with what Grassmann told Mannerheim's trustee, Tahvanainen, in 1944. He maintained that after the death of Polish leader Piłsudski, Stalin had made a proposal to Hitler that a secret meeting would be convened in order to discuss the relations between their respective countries and co-operation against British-French supremacy in the world.¹⁰ The proposal started up three rounds of negotiations. The German delegation, headed by Marshal W. von Blomberg, had arrived through Latvia into the Soviet Union on November 21st 1935. The first meeting lasted five days and

took place in a coach on an isolated and guarded railway line near Novgorod. Grassmann acted as an interpreter for the German delegation. The following meetings were called in Prague and Moscow. Stalin participated in the conversations on some sessions. The attained agreement was signed in Berlin at the end of February 1936. 11 The essential part of the understanding included the following points;

- Poland will be divided along the Curzon line,
- The Soviet Union and Germany consider the Polish-German nonaggression pact null and void,
- Czechoslovakia belongs to Germany's sphere of interests,
- Germany will support the Soviet endeavours to have free rein to check the area between the Black Sea and Mediterranean Sea and in respect of the Dardanelles,
- Germany will support the Soviet claim to have military and naval bases in the Baltic countries to open up passage to the Baltic Sea,
- Germany will not interfere with the Soviet request to have a mainland connection to her military bases in the Baltic countries,
- Both parties are in agreement that the Treaty of Versailles is unfair to

Germany and that it is impossible to carry it out,

- The Soviet Union accepts the German policy which aims at the introduction of compulsory military service and is also expressed in the Anglo-German Naval Agreement,
- The Soviet Union supports Germany when she starts a policy to abrogate the Treaty of Versailles,
- The Soviet Union promises Germany tangible help to recover the surrendered territories,
- The Soviet-Czech non-aggression and mutual assistance agreement is not a hindrance to German pursuits to merge Czech areas with the German population,
- Germany promises that after the recovery of the surrendered territories, including colonies, she has no more territorial pretensions to anybody.¹²

The substance of that agreement does not differ much from what became later evident from the secret protocol of the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact, and what we know from actual political development in Europe at the end of the 1930s. Nor does it differ in essence from what the Soviets demanded from the Western allies in August 1939 as a prerequisite for co-operation against Hitler. A tangible help that had been

promised to Germany by the attempt to recover her Eastern territories can be seen in the Soviet participation in the partition of Poland in September 1939. As regards to Czechoslovakia, the "Dictionary" tells the reader of the repeated Soviet offers of help in her critical situation, even "of the condemnation of this disgraceful deal" of München.¹³ But when Germany some months later occupied the formally still independent Czechoslovakia, this act of aggression did not deserve any notice in the "Diplomatic Dictionary". The Soviets did not protest but questioned the correctness of the German arguments of their action.¹⁴ Finally, the clause about unconstrained hand in the area between the Black Sea and Mediterranean Sea and the Dardanelles had been one of the focuses of Russian foreign policy for centuries. In the mid-1930s similar endeavours were exposed at the conference of Montreux in June-July 1936, where the Soviets pursued absolute freedom of passage but Britain and France tried to exclude the Soviet navy from the Mediterranean.15

According to Hautamäki, the first flaw in the German-Soviet accord sprang up during the Czech crisis and was caused by the Soviet position. For the Western powers, it remained incomprehensible why the Soviets, despite the valid mutual assistance pact with Czechoslovakia, did not take up arms in the crisis whilst all

the other powers were mobilising. 16 In the light of Grassmann's information, the Soviets had landed in a pitfall because the agreement with Hitler had stipulated Czechoslovakia Germany's sphere of interests. In order to save face, the Soviets had to warn Germany not to open hostilities against Czechoslovakia. This was, however, plainly at variance with the secret Soviet-German agreement from February 1936. As to Hautamäki, Hitler warned that if the Soviet stance persisted, Germany would renounce the secret agreement of 1936 and in the case of a Soviet-Polish war, they would stand by Poland.¹⁷ That would have meant for the Soviet Union that her territorial ambitions, safeguarded by the secret agreement of 1936, had been discarded. The abrogation of agreement would not only have revived the constellation of the Polish-German cooperation but considerably exacerbated the situation for the Soviets by arousing German distrust. In order to repair the damage, negotiations were called in November 1938 on the initiative of Stalin, who insisted that the secret agreement should be implemented.18 For the sake of her own territorial interests, the Soviets had to reckon also with the respective German interests. That did not create any big Czechoslovakia problems because had never belonged to the Russian empire. Giving assent to the inclusion

of Czechoslovakia into the German sphere of influence, the Soviets could not know Hitler's timetable. Therefore the Munich agreement placed Moscow in an untenable position and forced the Soviets to find some way to save face.

Growing Complications

Despite the advantages of cooperating with Germany, the Soviets could not disregard the rapid German economic and military growth, which was effectively becoming a threat. That made her first to re-assess their earlier lenient policies towards the Nazis and look for counterpoise options in German internal politics. The re-orientation took place in the 7th Congress of the Comintern in 1935. The shift towards the left-wing Popular Front definitely alienated the Soviets from previous co-operation with the German government, and was evidently the reason that provoked Hitler's enraged reaction in his New Year message of 1936. On the other hand, Germany's fast and unchecked upsurge caused the Soviets to also search for possibilities for international co-operation with the Western powers for contingencies with Germany. The Comintern's decision and the Soviet policy in the Czechoslovakian crisis inevitably engendered Germany's suspicions about the Soviet aims. The Soviet leadership had to understand

this in full. Therefore, German pressure in early 1939 on Lithuania to detach the Lithuanian district of Memel. populated with ethnic Germans, could have set in motion the Soviet attempt to fathom out the willingness of the Western powers to unite forces to check Nazi policies. The Soviet Foreign Minister Maxim Litvinov made a suggestion on 18 March to convene a conference of six powers in Bucharest and ponder the possibilities to set limits on the Nazis' expansionist policies That was the first overt step in this direction.¹⁹ However, it seems that the Soviet leadership had not yet passed their final judgement. Despite Stalin's support (otherwise Litvinov could not have come out with his proposal) the Defence Minister Kliment Voroshilov considered it expedient to continue the co-operation with Germany.20 In the early days of May, the final decision was evidently taken, because Litvinov was dismissed from his post and replaced by Vyacheslav Molotov. It is justified to consider that by exchanging Litvinov for Molotov (who was not implicated in Litvinov's initiative for co-operation with the West) the Soviets called forth an ambiguous situation. First, with the ousting of Litvinov, the Soviets hinted to the Nazis that despite Litvinov's flirtation with the West the Soviets were still ready to do business with Germany. Second, by presenting the radical minimum requirements for

co-operation to the Western allies Molotov made an attempt to extort the same that the co-operation with Germany had hitherto given.²¹ In August 1939 the Soviets definitely knew that a few days remained until the outbreak of war. Since there was still no consent of the Western allies to the forceful intrusion of the Soviets into the territories of neighbouring neutral countries the decision had to be made under pressure of time.²² If Soviet territorial aspirations were ever to be realised, Germany was a safer option in the prevailing situation. On the other hand, despite having much closer political, economic and diplomatic ties with Germany²³ compared to Britain or France, it could not have been the best policy option for the Soviets to stand by Germany (even passively) in the prospect of a major war in Europe. Firstly because of the Soviet endeavours to expand the communist system and influence in Europe, and, secondly, considering the plausible outcomes of the European war. The support to Germany by concluding the non-aggression pact in August 1939 primarily served a sole purpose - moving the Eastern border of the Soviet Union to the West and settling her territorial pretensions, at the same time avoiding a conflict with Germany. In the second article of the treaty of border and friendship, concluded after the annihilation of Poland, it was stipulated that "both contracting parties recognise...the boundary of their respective interests as the final and preclude any outside intervention in this decision".²⁴

Germany's victory would have disposed a much more formidable neighbour next to the Soviets than Poland, with whom one had to deal with much more cautiously.

As regards the plausible outcome of the possible war in Europe, a German victory was by no means guaranteed. It might have been thinkable in the case of the Soviets joining in on the side of Germany. Perhaps Germans even entertained such hopes. Otherwise they would not have acquainted the Soviets with and sold them modern German equipment and weaponry in an already ongoing war.²⁵ The Soviets certainly did not have such an idea. Already the ideological rationale of the Soviet policy excluded such a possibility. Germany's victory would have disposed a much more formidable neighbour next to the Soviets than Poland, with whom one had to deal with much more cautiously. That possibility would also have excluded all hopes of the expansion of communism into Western Europe. On

the other hand, Soviet neutrality in the war would certainly have diminished her chances to participate and influence the post-war international politics in Europe, irrespective of which side was going to win the game. A certain opportunity lay in the possibility that both sides would be weakened in the war, so that the Soviets could dictate them her will. But taking into account the fact that behind Britain and France there were also the United States as their potential ally, it was more probable that the Western allies would gain the upper hand in the war. By joining forces with Germany, the Soviets would come into conflict with the United States. That had to be avoided, because the Soviet Union had had a very advantageous trade agreement with the USA after 1937. The agreement had to be renewed every year up to 1942, when the lend-lease agreement was signed.26 Taking into consideration the character and volume of the economic and trade relations between both countries, American historian Anthony Sutton has even maintained that the formation of the eventual anti-Hitler coalition had actually taken effect at the beginning of 1938.27 The USA supplied the Soviets with strategic materials and participated in the construction of Soviet submarines etc. Viktor Suvorov also confirms that the British arms shipments to the Soviets had already started before the German

invasion of the Soviet Union on 22 June, 1941.²⁸ Even leaving these facts aside, political logic speaks strongly for an assumption that if the Soviets had wished to have a strong position in post-war Europe and at the same time create favourable conditions for the expansion of communism, they inevitably would have had to invest into the war effort of the Western allies. The fact that the Western allies wavered to recognise Soviet rights in the territory of the smaller neutral states in Eastern Europe was of secondary importance. That right was ascribed to the Soviets by Hitler. Going to war with Germany, the Western allies needed the Soviets' assistance themselves. Their chances to change the territorial fait accompli afterwards were negligible.

Interest Clusters

The papers of Mannerheim's secret dossier strongly support the above sketched political logic. First, through his personal intelligence network, C. G. E. Mannerheim learned in November 1939 that the Soviet Union had concluded a secret agreement with Britain against Germany on 15 October, 1939. That information was confirmed by Göring's trustee, lieutenant colonel Josef Veltjens, who came to inform Mannerheim about the same subject in February 1940. Moreover, according to Hautamäki, the

Germans had managed to intercept the secret British documents from which came evidence that the Admiralty had endorsed the secret military agreement with the Soviet Union on 28 January 1940. Churchill's reply to Stalin's letter from 28 January 1940 was among the captured documents. In Stalin's letter, he had declared that all Finnish territory, including the islands, would be conquered by no later than 15 May 1940. In his reply, Churchill presented a detailed plan of the co-ordinated actions of Britain, France and the Soviet Union against Germany. For setting up the Northern front, British marines were to land on agreed regions of Norway and occupy Denmark on the nights of 14 and 15 May.²⁹ The hostilities towards Germany were to start with a simultaneous attack from four different directions.30 It should be remembered that at the moment of signing the British-Soviet secret agreement, the Soviets had extorted military bases in the Baltic States, extended their territory to the West on account of Poland, and were preparing a decisive onslaught on Finland in the Winter War, which began on 1 February. In other words, the starting base for a co-ordinated assault on Germany, which was to be engaged by May 15th, was very nearly taken by the Soviets.

Whatever the risks were of Hitler's expansive external policy towards the

Soviet Union, Britain and France were already jeopardised by these policies in the first place. These countries had forced upon Germany the Treaty of Versailles, and their prestige and security was threatened by German actions in the first place. After all, due to their guarantees to Poland, they first entered into the war with Germany. Therefore, it was believed that after crushing Poland Hitler cast an eye over these countries in order to prepare the plan to defeat France. The plan to defeat France (operation "Gelb") was ready at the end of October 1939, but before the campaign could begin, Hitler gave his high command, OKW, another order (January 27, 1940) to prepare a new plan (the "Fall Weserübung") for occupying Denmark and Norway.31 In the strategic sense, the occupation of these countries was not of paramount importance in the campaign against France. This could have been the case if the conflict with the Western allies had the dimension of a world war. The captured records of Hitler's conferences reveal that in early 1940 he still considered "the maintenance of Norway's neutrality to be the best course for Germany". However, in February he maintained that "the English intend to land there and I want to be there before them."32 Operation "Fall Weserübung" began on 9 April and resulted in a swift subjugation of these small countries. The British sent their

troops in to help on 14 April but that was of little avail for Norway. It should be noted that for drawing up a plan, preparing and starting the operation against Norway Hitler needed more than two months. The Allied response to the German move was almost immediate. Hence the readiness of their troops was at a level that could give warrant to Churchill's promise to Stalin that the British troops would land in Norway on 15 May to take a base for co-ordinated assault on Germany.

If the reliability of Hautamäki's research is to be evaluated on the basis of what has been said above, the following has to be noted. First, knowing the massive troop concentration against the meagre and exhausted Finnish lines in the Winter War, Stalin could indeed believe that the whole of Finland would be entirely conquered on 15 May, and notify Churchill that a co-ordinated action against Germany could start from then on. Second, after the Soviet assault had been launched in February, Finland desperately sought a possibility to initiate peace talks with the Soviets but Molotov bluntly refused to discuss that issue.33 Keeping in view the Soviet stance, a question arises why Stalin went for peace talks at the moment when the Finnish resistance was practically broken? Hautamäki offers the following explanation: there was an unexpected change in German

attitudes in early February, 1940. Hitler, being indifferent to the fate of Finland until then, came up with a demand that the Soviets stop hostilities on 4 March at the latest, otherwise he would intervene on behalf of Finland.34 The Soviet ambassador to London, Ivan Maiski, received instructions from Moscow on 22 February to forward the Soviet peace terms to Britain. The peace treaty was concluded on 12 March, 1940. Such a solution evidently did not satisfy Stalin; von Ribbentrop informed Mannerheim that Stalin had expressed his interest in occupying Finland on the same day. The case was recapitulated two days later also by Molotov. Hitler had turned down both appeals. Still the Finnish question was raised once more on Molotov's visit to Berlin in November 1940.

continuing Soviet pressure on Finland, and possibly the new knowledge illuminating the Soviet aims (obtained either from intercepted documents or by other means) forced Hitler to change his earlier position towards Finland. As a result, Göring obtained the warrant to deliver German arms to Finland in August 1940, and his trustee, Josef Veltjens, asked for the passage licence for the German anti-aircraft defence and logistic detachments as well as for the military material to their troops in northern Norway. In his talks in Berlin with Hitler, Molotov declared

that the Soviet Union considered the treaty concluded a year earlier, i.e. the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact was accomplished, save one clause, that of Finland.³⁵ In his reply Hitler said that Germany had informed the Soviets of her actions, gave an official explanation of the movement of troops, and assured of its temporary character caused by the war and with the purpose of averting the extension of warfare to the area of the Baltic Sea as well as because of the substantial German economic interests in Finland. In this context Hitler asked Molotov point-blank whether the Soviets were intending to go to war with Finland. According to the record of the talks, Molotov's answer was elusive.³⁶ Summing up Hitler declared "Germany has no political interests in Finland whatsoever and she accepts entirely the fact that this country belongs to the sphere of interests of Russia"37. An interesting detail in the record of the talks is a reference to a certain earlier undated letter of Stalin's, in which he told that he, i.e. Stalin, was not against the prospect of learning the principal chances of co-operation between the Soviets, Germany, Italy, and Japan.³⁸ May it be Stalin's letter of 12 April, 1940 to which Hautamäki has referred to? The nitty-gritty of the talks was rounded-up in a flashtelegram by the German Ambassador to Moscow, von Schulenburg, of 26 November, which said "The Soviet

government is ready to accept the draft of the pact of four countries [Germany, Italy, Japan, the Soviet Union] which was outlined by the German foreign minister in a meeting on 13 November ... on the following conditions: (1) on presumption that German troops leave Finland immediately ...".³⁹

Reading the records of Molotov's visit to Berlin, one must not forget that in the light of Hautamäki's account, Hitler had to know about the existence of the Soviet-British secret agreement. Also, one should remember that at the same time the German war plans against the Soviets, i.e. "Weisung No 21: Fall Barbarossa" were practically complete, since Hitler was to sign them on 18 December, 1940. Considering the efficiency and scope of Soviet intelligence it is also not excluded that these preparations were in turn known to Stalin. As V. Suvorov observed, with regard to the later years, Hitler's plans of operations came to Stalin's table even before the commanding German generals could study them.

In the present context, Molotov's visit to Berlin may be summarised as follows. The attempt of the Soviet Union to achieve the German assent which would give her military control over Finland, failed. The growing pressure on Finland after the conclusion of the Moscow peace treaty in the first place, then the pursuit to end immediately

the German war material and troop transit through Finland, and, last but not least, an evasive answer to Hitler's direct question about whether the Soviets intended to go to war with Finland - all these indices point to such a Soviet objective. On the backdrop of the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact, which turned Finland over to the Soviet sphere of interests, (i) there was no formal reason for Germany to be rigid at this point and (ii) for the Soviets, no obvious reason to put pressure on Germany for the immediate cessation of their military transit through Finland. All the more, because Hitler had assured Molotov that he did not challenge Finland belonging to the Soviet Union's sphere of interests. But in the prevailing military situation Hitler was certainly interested that Finland would not be dragged into another war into which the Western allies might intervene. That would have considerably aggravated Germany's overall strategic situation. To Hitler's blunt question whether the Soviets would declare war on the USA if the Americans intervened in a new war in Finland, Molotov answered that the question was beyond the schedule of current negotiations. Such an answer showed that Molotov was avoiding discussing the broader strategic perspectives of the war but he listened with interest to what Hitler told about breaking down the British Empire

and "agreed with anything that he understood".

Suvorov maintains that "Stalin's decisions of 19 August, 1939 (to reach an agreement with Germany) were such which could not be changed afterwards and did not leave him other opportunity than war". 40 Ensuing from the pact, the Soviets joined the war in substance as an ally of Germany two weeks later. The invasion of Poland had to start simultaneously with Germany on 1 September. 41 In effect the Soviets started their march on 17 September when the Polish resistance was broken. If the data introduced by Hautamäki is correct, the Soviets concluded their pact with Ribbentrop with the sole purpose of satisfying their territorial ambitions but at the same time leaving their hands free for future military development.

After concluding mutually advantageous project usual the practice is to draft the ways for further productive co-operation. That was what Ribbentrop did in Berlin and Molotov, in his own words, listened to with interest. However, as it appears from the flash-telegram of von Schulenburg, the Finnish question, which was secondary in the grandiose plans of Ribbentrop, turned out to be the primary interest for the Soviet Union. An immediate shutdown of the German military transit in Finland was the Soviets'

objective. Was it because the Soviets wanted to remove a hindrance from future useful co-operation with Germany, including military, or for some other reason? Why did the Soviet Union need the rapid departure of the German troops (her ally by the division of Poland) from Finland, why was she not ready to wait a bit longer? Germany had accepted the Soviet occupation of the Baltic States without a grumble. The local German population of these states had been evacuated in the framework of Umsiedlung in order to avoid possible conflicts with the Soviets. In the Winter War, Germany did not support Finland with the deeply needed armaments but rather obstructed others' help. What might be the reasons to suspect that with respect to Finland she would balk at her obligations under the pact?

After concluding a mutually advantageous project the usual practice is to draft the ways for further productive co-operation.

Invading Poland more than two weeks after the German assault let Stalin escape the charge that his policies were tied together with those of Hitler's. Assault on Poland made Hitler an aggressor. Stalin, on the contrary, could

acclaim himself a liberator of Western Ukraine and Byelorussia, the one who unified these nations. Essentially, it was the first indicator bearing witness that in the military co-operation, parties were drifting apart. The co-operation with Germany had allowed the Soviets to satisfy their territorial ambitions; but what was to follow depended on who was going to win the war. Betting on Germany was a dubious option. Besides, the German victory would have made her a dangerous neighbour for the Soviets. It would also have meant complicated relations with the Western world.

In fact, the Soviet Union started to mobilize before Germany ever launched her attack on Poland. Starting secretly a general mobilisation in the situation where the Soviets themselves were not directly endangered but had in essence an agreement of alliance with Germany might be considered either as a preventive measure of self-defence for contingencies or a preparation for active intervention in the European war. Taking account of the scale of mobilization, 42 its economic cost, but also the probability that as an onlooker the Soviets would ordain themselves a much more secluded position in the European and world politics than they had had after WWI, it seems more plausible that the Soviets planned an active intervention on the side of the Western Allies. In such a case it was desirable to have timely agreement

with them. The failed negotiations in Moscow in August, 1939 were a fitting preparation for a new round of talks. Besides, the problem with the third countries, which was a stumbling block for agreement in August 1939, was removed with the help of Germany. Thus, looking from the position of the Soviets, Molotov's visit to Berlin in November 1940 might have been an attempt to sound out possible leaks (either from internal sources or by the lost confidentiality of documents),43 which might have evoked Hitler's suspicions about the Soviet policy. For that purpose it was appropriate to fathom Hitler's position with respect to Finland. If Hitler had been ready to discuss and seek for compromise, he would have probably had no suspicions about the conformity of the Soviet policy with the secret protocol of the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact. That would have opened, with Hitler's consent, a way to move into a strategic position which had been foreseen in the secret British-Soviet military agreement of January 28th but was thwarted by the tenacity of the Finnish defences in the Winter War. An indirect corroboration of the existence of the secret British-Soviet agreement, which also affected Scandinavia and the Baltic countries, can be found in the memoirs of Nikita Khrushchev. He remembers that in the days of the German offensive against France "I was occasionally in Moscow...I saw that Stalin was very much worried about the development

on the Western front. But he did not speak out about that and expressed no opinion....Suddenly came news that Germans had entered Paris and the French army had capitulated. Now Stalin broke his silence and cursed very nervously the British and French governments....The easy triumph without a serious effort of Germans British and French frightened him even more...he himself started to drink more and compelled others to drink and get drunk".44 It is probable that Stalin's demeanour was caused by the anticipation that his conspiracy with Britain would come to light with the French defeat and then he would be Hitler's next target and would have to face German might completely alone. Otherwise there was not much to worry about since he had a non-aggression pact and a border and friendship treaty with Hitler and was virtually complicit with Germany in rearrangement of the European political map.

It is probable that Stalin's demeanour was caused by the anticipation that his conspiracy with Britain would come to light with the French defeat and then he would be Hitler's next target and would have to face German might completely alone.

Conclusion

The analysis presented in this paper suggests that there is little room for doubt that the transcripts Hautamäki used in his study reflect the authentic documents of Mannerheim's secret dossier. His treatise undermines the lofty moral claims of victorious powers of WW II about their motives, and reduces the alleged aims of fighting Nazism to a simple Machiavellian calculation.

Indeed, in the light of these transcripts it is easier to understand why Hitler, before eventually knocking France out of the war, considered it indispensable to occupy first Denmark and Norway, or why Stalin, initially refusing even to consider the possibility of peace, ended up making peace with Finland when her last defences were virtually broken; or why Hitler, comprehending well the catastrophic perspectives of the twofront war for Germany, still attacked the Soviet Union before ending the war in the West. First, in the light of the secret documents that fell into German hands about the British-Soviet agreement, the occupation of Denmark and Norway became a strategic necessity and military priority for Germany despite the fact that her campaign against France was not ended. Second, the Soviets were forced to conclude the peace with Finland because otherwise Hitler threatened to

intervene on Finnish side; and third, despite the risk of two-front war Hitler attacked the Soviets in order to forestall the imminent Soviet attack. In summer 1942, on Mannerheim's 75th birthday, Hitler made an unexpected visit to Mannerheim. A Finnish author, Veijo Meri, writes about that visit as follows: "instead of a vociferate demagogue with foaming mouth arrived a discreet ... quite an ordinary man confessing sensibly his mistakes and repenting. ".45 He confessed his ignorance about the huge military preparations of the Soviets and of their war potential, which became evident only in the course of the war. But he added "that even if he had known it before he would have made the decision of invasion nevertheless because it was inevitable".46 Russian historians Viktor Suvorov and Mark Solonin and others had also convincingly substantiated that the Soviet plans to attack Germany existed in reality. Solonin, basing his claim on extensive archival research, even maintained that Stalin's attack was to be launched on 22 June, 1941. In

such a case Hitler forestalled him only by a day. According to Suvorov – the campaign was to start in early July.

Hitler's preventive strike saved Germany from what the Soviet Union would experience in the first period of the war. The losses of the Red Army through German attack during the first months of the war were enormous: 85% of their ammunition stock was lost because it was concentrated in the border-zone in order to secure supplies for the assault troops which were to invade Germany. It can only be speculated what would have happened if Stalin had forestalled Hitler in the first strike. But one thing is fairly certain: the capitulation of Germany would have been a problem of, probably, a couple of months, not of five years.

Hitler's preventive strike saved Germany from what the Soviet Union would experience in the first period of the war.

Endnotes

- 1. Erkki Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä. Marsalka C. G. E. Mannerheimin kansion S-32 salajaiset asjakirjat vuosilta 1932 1949. (Marshal C. G. E. Mannerheim's secret dossier from 1932-49) Osa I, Argo Kirjastus, s.a.
- 2. Ibid., p. 327.
- Viktor Suvorov, Enesetapp (The Suicide). Olion, Tallinn, 2001, p. 13; the British Foreign
 Office admits that it has a secret archive which nobody has access to. "Eesti Päevaleht"
 www.delfi.ee 22 October 2013.
- 4. *Diplomatitšeskii slovarj v trjoh tomah (Diplomatic Dictionary in 3 volumes)*. Izdatelstvo polititšeskoi literaturo, Gl redaktor A.A. Gromoko, Moskva, 1971-1973; 1984-1986.
- 5. Diplomatitšeskii slovarj, 1973, pp. 238-240, 359, 259-260.
- 6. Walter (Uolter) Laker, Rossija i Germanija. Nastavniki Gitlera. Perevod s angliiskkogo (Russia and Germany. Teachers of Hitler. Translation from English). Washington, 1991, pp. 208-211.
- 7. Ibid, p. 212.
- 8. Eberhard Aleff, *Das Dritte Reich (The Tnhird Reich)*. Edition Zeitgeschehen. Fakelträger 23 Aufl., 1970, pp. 43-44.
- 9. Laker, Rossija I Germanija, p.220.
- 10. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä., pp.42-43.
- 11. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn ssilmässä, pp. 43-44; Germany and the Soviet Union concluded a credit agreement in 1936 in order to facilitate Germany the access to Soviet natural resources and the Soviets access to German industrial production and equipment. The agreement was to run up to 1939 but both parties prolonged its validity. John Plowright, The Causes and Outcomes of World War II. Palgrave, 2007, pp. 65-66.
- 12. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä., pp. 44-46.
- 13. Diplomatitšeskii slovarj II, 1986, pp. 258-259.
- 14. Diplomatitšeskii slovarj III, 1986, pp. 141-145.
- Mihhail Meltjuhhov, Stalini käestlastud võimalus. Nõukogude Liit ja võitlus Euroopa pärast 1939-1941 (The missed opportunity of Stalin. The Soviet Union and the Fight for Europe 1939-1941). KVÕ, 2005, p. 40; James C. F. Wang, Handbook on Ocean Politics and Law. Greenwood Publishing Group, 1992, p. 88.

- 16. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä., p. 57.
- 17. Ibid., p. 61.
- 18. Ibid., p. 74.
- 19. Michael Jabera Carley, M. J., Low, Dishonest Decade: Failure of the AngloFranco-Soviet Alliance in 1939" *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 45, No 2, 1993, p. 315.
- 20. Ibid., p. 315.
- 21. Carley, End of the "Low, Dishonest Decade: 321; M. Pankrašova, Anglo-frankosovetskije peregovoro (British-French-Soviet negotiations)— *Meždunarodnaja žižnj*, No 8, 1989, pp. 28-39.
- 22. Pankrašova, Anglo-franko-so vetskije pergovorõ, pp. 28-39.
- 23. That was also true in respect to economic relations. The volume of the Soviet trade with Germany (especially in imports) in the second half of the 1920s was almost 1.6 times higher than that with Britain.
- 24. Molotovi-Ribbentropi paktist baaside lepinguni. Dokumente ja materjale. Toimetanud Heino Arumäe (From the Molotov-Ribbentrop pact to the agreement on military bases. Documents and materials. Ed: Heino Arumäe), Perioodika, Tallinn, 1989, p. 105.
- 25. Viktor Suvorov, Denj M. Kogda natšalasj vtoraja mirovaja voina? (Day M. When wa the Second World War started?), "AO "Vsjo dlja Vas", Moskva, 1994, p.38.
- 26. Diplomatitšeskii slovarj, T. 3, 1973, pp. 232-234.
- 27. Lembo Tanning, Euroopa probleem... Teine maailmasõda (The European problem....World War II), OÜ Infotrükk Tallinn, 2006, pp. 126-127.
- 28. Viktor Suvorov, Viimane vabariik (The Last Republic), Olion, 1999, p. 126.
- 29. Hautamäki, Suomi myrsaakyn silmässä, pp. 129, 173.
- 30. Ibid., p. 327.
- 31. Aleff, Das Dritte Reich, p. 182. Another possible reason for revising Hitler's objective was bad luck which forced the revoking of the "Gelb" plan. The plan fell into the hands of the allies when the aircraft with couriers was intercepted and compelled to land in Belgium on January 9, 1940. A new plan, "Sichelschnitt," was drawn up and put into operation on May 10, 1940.

- 32. Andrew Roberts, Hitler and Churchill. Secrets of leadership. Phoenix, 2003, p. 84.
- 33. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä, p. 152.
- 34. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä, pp. 165, 170, 173; Douglas Clark, Liittoutuneet lähtevät Talvisodan. Englannin ja Ranskan Suomen-politiika 1939–1940. (British and French Finland Politics in 1939–1940), Helsinki, 1967, p. 187.
- 35. http://www.worldfuturefund.org/wffmaster/Reading/Germany/HitlerMolotov%20 Meetings.htm, p. 11.
- 36. Ibid., p. 13.
- 37. Ibid., p. 15.
- 38. Ibid., p. 23.
- 39. Ibid., p. 28.
- 40. Suvorov, Denj M. Kogda natšalasj vtoraja mirovaja voina?, p. 131.
- 41. Hautamäki, Suomi myrskyn silmässä,, p. 326.
- 42. The manpower of the Red Army grew from 1.5m in 1938 to 4.2m by January 1, 1941 and to 5.5m by June 21, 1941. In addition to the Red Army there were various and numerous military formations for internal services; see Suvorov, *Denj M. Kogda natšalasj vtoraja mirovaja voina?*, p. 154.
- 43. The sensitive foreign policy information could possibly leak from the Cliveden Set which comprised a number of high ranking FO officials who were known by their lenient attitudes towards Germany. In any case it has been alleged that the Germans had received excellent intelligence on British intentions, see Roberts, *Hitler and Churchill. Secrets of Leadership*, p.85.
- 44. Nikita Hruštšov, Mälestused. I osa (Memoirs, Vol I). Perona, 1993, pp. 206-207, 226.
- 45. Veijo Meri, Soome marssal C. G. Mannerheim. (Finnish Marshal Mannerheim). Eesti Entsüklopeediakirjastus, Tallinn, 1997, p. 328.
- 46. http://www.youtube.com/watch?y=E8raDPASvq0-

Relations Between Israel and the South Cyprus Greek Administration: A New Alignment in the Eastern Mediterranean?

A. Murat AĞDEMİR*

Abstract

Important changes have shaped the Eastern Mediterranean since the discovery of energy resources and the disintegration of Turkish-Israeli relations. The widening divergence in interests between Turkey and Israel provided the geopolitical impetus for the development of a rapprochement between Israel and the South Cyprus Greek Administration (SCGA). Shortly after the 2010 Gaza-bound Freedom Flotilla, Israel began forming ties with the SCGA. In particular, the relations between Israel and the SCGA have blossomed over mutual concerns about the energy resources in the Eastern Mediterranean, while at the same time political, military and economic cooperation among Israel, Greece and the SCGA have significantly increased. Moreover, regional instability prompted by the Arab Spring left the Jewish state with little choice but to form alternative friends among the states close to its geographical vicinity. In many ways, Israel's developing relations with the SCGA seem to constitute a precursor of broader political and military cooperation, and an alignment of interests.

E-mail: amagdemi@mynet.com

Key Words

Israel, South Cyprus Greek Administration, Greece, Gas, Foreign Policy.

Introduction

The Eastern Mediterranean region has a special place in the politics of the Middle East and the whole Mediterranean area. Today, conflicting issues in the region are central to strategic debates, and security concerns have had a prominent place on the policy agendas of the related countries for some time. The Arab Spring and the discovery of gas in the region have shaped the geopolitical dynamics, the effect of which is especially clear in the region, and the changes in the geopolitical environment of the Eastern Mediterranean have pronounced implications for the types of challenges that the related countries confront as well as the opportunities they face. In this regard, over the last few years, the Eastern Mediterranean has been increasingly fraught with growing competition between regional players, most notably Turkey, the South Cyprus

^{*} Dr., Turkish Ministry of National Defence, International Security and Terrorism, Ankara-Turkey.

Greek Administration (SCGA),¹ and Israel, signalling an apparent return of power politics in regional relations.

Regional instability prompted by the Arab Spring left the Jewish state with little choice but to form alternative friends among the states close to its geographical vicinity.

Israel's relations with the surrounding countries have generally been explained according to the Arab-Israel dispute or with Israel's famous "periphery doctrine."2 However, in the new millennium, the Eastern Mediterranean has come to occupy an ever more central role in Israel's foreign policy. This region hosts two of the world's most intractable conflicts: the Arab-Israeli conflict and the unresolved Cyprus question, leading to disputes over boundaries on land and at sea, and disputes over the ownership of hydrocarbon resources. In addition, regional developments in the post-Arab Spring period, namely the Syrian civil war and the rise of the Islamic State of Iraq and Al-Sham (ISIS or Al-Dawlah Al-Islamiyah Fi Al-Iraq Wa-Al-Sham [DAESH]), Israel's threat perception towards Iran, and maritime border disputes, have begun to cast a shadow on Israel's foreign relations as well.

The Arab Spring has created a new challenging environment for Israel in the Middle East, and changes in the regional balance of power in the post-Arab Spring period have affected Israeli foreign policy. From the outset, the Arab Spring took the world by storm, enveloped the region in uncertainty, and changed Israel's geopolitical environment. Israel was astounded when protests initially broke out, and has responded to the shifting regional realities with a mix of hope and hesitance. When protests first broke out in Tunisia, Israel took a wait-and-see approach, and tried to see how developments would progress. When the regime in Tunisia fell, Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu expressed his concern for the increased volatility of the Middle East.3 In addition to the threat to regional stability, there was growing skepticism over the Arab Spring's potential to lead to a true democratization process. As Israel has been always sensitive to its security, it has examined the developments with considerable concern, and even fear.

The Arab Spring might have farreaching consequences for Israel, which may carry with them various types of opportunies or problems. While the opportunities that are brought by the change may help improve Israel's relations with some of its neighbours, there are also the threats coming from the rise in uncertainty. Thus, Israel has developed an overall risk-adverse and minimalist policy with respect to the Arab Spring. For now, Israel's most important policy dilemma is how to deal with the Syrian crisis. Syria has been thrown into a destructive civil war and has become the battleground of a proxy war between regional and international rivals. As the conflict in Syria has continued and escalated, the civil war not only produced new threats for Israel, such as ISIS, but also turned into a regional crisis, drawing other neighbouring countries, such as Iran, into it.

In recent years ISIS has managed to position itself as the most significant threat to regional stability in the Middle East. It captured tremendous international attention bv swiftly conquering large swaths of land. In Israel, concern has increased as ISIS has neared Israeli borders, particularly on the Golan Heights and in the Sinai. Although ISIS has declared its intentions to attack Israel,4 Israel has not been a top priority for ISIS.5 In this regard, it has not been in Israel's interest to initiate military action. For this reason Israel has avoided initiating premature military measures, and has instead taken defensive action by strenghtening its borders. At the same time, Israel has also continued to be preoccupied with Iran. Israel's current state of relations with Iran is

one of extreme animosity and fear. Iran's nuclear program is accepted as an existential threat by many people in Israel and there have been many Israeli leaders across the political spectrum who have emphasized the grave danger posed by Iran.⁶ The deal reached with Iran in July 2015 over its nuclear program was condemned by Israeli leaders, amid claims that it would "free Iran to pursue nuclear weapons."7 Moreover, the Arab Spring opened new opportunities for Iranian-Syrian cooperation, which the Iranians were quick to seize. As long as the civil war in Syria continues, it can be expected that Iran will play an active role in the struggle and will be able to threaten Israel from Syria together with anti-Israel proxies.

Iran's nuclear program is accepted as an existential threat by many people in Israel and there have been many Israeli leaders across the political spectrum who have emphasized the grave danger posed by Iran.

Against this backdrop, lately, Israel and the SCGA have entered a new phase in their relations. The proximity of the resource-rich area to the Cypriot-Israeli maritime border and

the souring Turkey-Israeli relations led to a rapprochement between Israel and the SCGA, as well as to a strengthening cooperation between Israel, the SCGA and Greece. Good relations with Turkey was a way for Israel to break free from regional isolation and to reduce the religious dimension of the Arab-Israeli conflict. The Israeli-Turkish relationship has been a crucial piece in the puzzle not only of the Middle East, but also of the Eastern Mediterranean. However, starting from the Operation Cast Lead in 2008, this has changed and Israel's relations with Turkey have deteriorated gradually. The Mavi Marmara flotilla incident in May 2010 instigated a phase in which bilateral relations fell to an historical low.8 Following the flotilla incident, in which nine Turkish citizens were killed onboard the Mavi Marmara vessel, both countries suspended defense contracts. Turkey recalled its ambassador from Tel Aviv, blocked Israel initiatives in NATO, supported legal procedures against Israeli decision-makers and soldiers who were involved in the incident, and cancelled joint military exercises.9 Turkey conditioned renormalization of relations on Israeli apology for the killing of Turkish citizens, monetary compensation to the victims' families and the removal of the blockade off the Gaza Strip.

Another important factor for the improvement of the relations between

Israel and the SCGA has been the excavation and the exploitation of natural gas. In recent years, Israel and the SCGA have increasingly sought independent sources of energy on their Mediterranean marine shelves, and the discovery of natural gas off the shores of Israel and the SCGA has brought them closer. As a result, in December 2010, they signed a maritime agreement delineating both sides' Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZ).¹⁰ When Benjamin Netanyahu became the first Israeli Prime Minister to visit the SCGA, the two sides signed a military agreement in February 2012 allowing the Israeli Air Force to use the airspace and territorial waters of the SCGA to protect energy resources.¹¹ At the same time, the oil and gas company Noble Energy (a US company) has been leading the exploration and exploitation efforts in the Israeli and Greek Cypriot Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) since 2009. Shares in the US company are held by the Greek Cypriot Energy Regulatory Authority, the SCGA's national energy company, and by Israel's Delek Drilling LP and Avner Oil Exploration LLP.12 Most probably, Greece is to assist the exploitation efforts, as it is a channel of transportation of natural gas to European countries.¹³

Even though there have been important improvements in the relations between the two sides, these

relations were never as good and close as they have become recently, and this was mainly due to the close relations and military cooperation between Turkey and Israel since the mid-1990s. Since the establishment of diplomatic ties, the relations between Israel and the SCGA have steadily progressed. The SCGA is represented in Israel through its embassy in Tel Aviv, which was established in 1994, and Israel is represented in the SCGA through its embassy in Nicosia, which was established in 1961.14 Leaders of both sides have exchanged visits, which have played a crucial role in enhancing mutual understanding and trust through deepening cooperation and coordination. In light of the recent developments in the Eastern Mediterranean, improving relations between Israel and the SCGA seem to have potential significant regional effects in the future. Even though Israel does not have good relations with its old periphery of Turkey,15 Iran and Ethiopia, it now has Greece and Azerbaijan instead, and in addition to these countries, the SCGA. In this regard, the main purpose of this article is to describe the developing relations between Israel and the SCGA. While it begins with giving a brief summary of the developments in the Eastern Mediterranean and in the Middle East, this article explains the nature of the relations between the two states,

and tries to explore the prospective developments and possible cooperation areas together with the effect of Greece and energy issues on the improved relations. In light of the deepening ties between Israel and the SCGA, it seems that the Israel-SCGA relationship constitutes a precursor of broader political and military cooperation, and an alignment of interests.

Even though there have been important improvements in the relations between the two sides, these relations were never as good and close as they have become recently, and this was mainly due to the close relations and military cooperation between Turkey and Israel since the mid-1990s.

The Developing Relations

Since the SCGA sent its ambassador to Israel in 1994, relations between these two parties began to improve, and they signed a series of economic and cultural agreements in the 1990s. In the 1980s and 1990s, the SCGA had concerns over Israel's then close relationship with Turkey, especially their military cooperation; however, that did not stop it from pursuing ties

with Israel. Nicosia "concluded several deals purchasing military equipment from Israel," in the late 1990s,16 including buying a Shaldag fast patrol boat in 1997.¹⁷ In the words of SCGA President Dimitris Christofias, "Both countries have enough interests in common and enough goodwill to create a foundation for welcome future activity". 18 Since the 1990s, a number of bilateral agreements have been signed and many official visits have taken place, including an official state visit by the President of Israel and a reciprocal visit by the President of the SCGA. When Christofias visited Israel in March 2011 he thanked his counterpart for his invitation to visit Israel, and stated that he was "looking forward to having a useful and constructive visit, which will further deepen our multifaceted relations and will open new avenues of mutually beneficial co-operation between our countries and peoples." In the same vein, Peres stressed the visit as the "beginning of a new and important relation between the two countries." 19 Soon afterwards, Peres visited the SCGA in November 2011, and during the visit both parties signed agreements on "development and search fields, renewable sources of energy, archaeology, and telecommunication."20 Leaders from both parties have been enthusiastic to advance the emerging cooperation (economic and strategic) and to anchor it in formal agreements.

In the 1980s and 1990s, the SCGA had concerns over Israel's then close relationship with Turkey, especially their military cooperation; however, that did not stop it from pursuing ties with Israel.

Economic relations have formed the basis for SCGA-Israel ties. In 1998 the two sides signed a bilateral investment treaty,²¹ and that same year the Greek Cypriot government decided initiate provision of special benefits to Israelis investing in high-tech."22 Israeli companies began investments, and with the cooperation of both the Cypriot and Israeli governments, the SCGA-Israel Business Association was founded in 2000. It is "working closely with the Embassy of Israel in Cyprus," and "is actively involved towards the expansion and promotion of business between the two countries."23 As the bilateral visits and agreements increased, mutual trade climbed to 715 million euros in 2012, making Israel the second largest exporter to the SCGA.²⁴ In May 2013, a business forum took place in Tel Aviv, the aim of which was to promote the SCGA "as a regional business service centre and an attractive investment destination."25 Hydrocarbons added a new dimension to these economic ties. During Netanyahu's visit to the island in February 2012, the main topics discussed were cooperation on the exploitation of gas resources, and energy security. When President Nicos Anastasiades of the SCGA visited Israel in May 2013, he said that his country was "the most reliable neighbour of Israel and the discovery of hydrocarbons in the Mediterranean Sea created new prospects for relations between the two countries."26 During the visit, the Israeli President stated that the SCGA was "an important strategic partner for Israel", and expressed his hopes that "the strategic relations between our countries will strengthen and the cooperation deepen."27

In addition to economics, tourism and culture are the two aspects that are helping to develop relations between Israel and the SCGA.

In addition to economics, tourism and culture are the two aspects that are helping to develop relations between Israel and the SCGA. For instance, the SCGA has become a destination for civil marriage ceremonies for Israeli citizens.²⁸ Israeli couples who for whatever reason are unable or unwilling to have a religious marriage ceremony are increasingly opting to get married in the SCGA, given that

civil, interfaith and same-sex marriages entered into abroad are recognised in Israel. The SCGA is ranked as either the first or second destination, along with Prague, for Israeli civil weddings. "The proximity to Israel, the lack of bureaucratic difficulties and the fact that the Israeli Interior Ministry recognizes the Cypriot marriage certificate have all turned Cyprus into a particularly popular destination for those who can't or don't want to wed in a religious ceremony in Israel."29 Moreover, in September 2013, President of the Greek Cypriot House of Representatives, Yannakis Omirou, and the Knesset Speaker, Yuli-Yoel Edelstein, signed a protocol of cooperation between their countries' parliaments, which included the exchanging of "information and delegations in the fields of culture, economics and natural resources."30

Against this background, Israel and the SCGA have also stepped up their cooperation on military issues, such as engaging in joint exercises. In October 2011 it was reported that an exercise between Israel and the SCGA units was conducted that included "midair refuelling of fighter jets and quick touchdown landings by Israeli Air Force combat helicopters" at the Andreas Papandreou airbase in the SCGA.³¹ Also in 2011, Israel reportedly asked the Greek Cypriot government for permission to station military jets at the Andreas Papandreou airbase, thus

creating the first Israeli military station outside of the Jewish state.³² It was unclear if Israel's plans included setting up a permanent military presence on the island, with a fulltime deployment of airmen.³³ As of 2016, it is still unknown whether the SCGA has given the permission to Israel to use the airbase.

On 9 April 2013, the SCGA Minister of Defence, Fotis Fotiou, met at his office with the Ambassador of Israel, Michael Harari. Both sides expressed their desire to strengthen and deepen their relations in all areas, with Fotiou saying they "... asserted the friendly and constructive relations between Cyprus and Israel...while discuss[ing] defence related matters between Cyprus and Israel and ways to further develop this cooperation."34 Fotiou also visited Israel in May 2013 and in January 2014. In both visits he met with Israeli Defence Minister Moshe Ya'alon. Expanding the cooperation on energy security issues and conducting joint military exercises were the main agenda items. During the May 2013 visit, Moshe Ya'alon stressed the importance of the stragetic relationship between Israel and the SCGA, and explained Israel's intention "to improve the preparedness of its navy in the Mediterranean to protect the gas facilities."35 Ya'alon made a reciprocal visit to the SCGA in February 2014. In the same month, Israel and the SCGA held a joint

military exercise named as "Onisilos-Gideon."36 The exercise included simulated firing at targets on land and sea. In a press conference during the exercise, Fotiou stated that "the relations between Cyprus and Israel are entering a new phase. I am confident that the strategic dialogue that began several months ago will benefit both countries and will continue in all areas, including energy security."37 In October 2014 the two sides conducted the second Onisilos-Gideon joint military exercise, which included aerial maneuvers by Israeli Air Force fighter jets in Greek Cypriot airspace, while another part of the drill took place in the waters off the island of Crete. 38

As was declared during the Onisilos-Gideon exercise, security cooperation between Israel and the SCGA has also focused on hydrocarbon issues.

As was declared during the Onisilos-Gideon exercise, security cooperation between Israel and the SCGA has also focused on hydrocarbon issues. In 2011, Israel submitted a proposal to upgrade the Greek Cypriot Navy Command, calling for joint action to protect mutual interests in the EEZs because of "upcoming drilling for natural gas," 39

and in January 2012, Israel and the SCGA signed two important bilateral military agreements permitting the Israeli Air Force to utilize airspace and territorial waters around the island to safeguard and protect crucial energy resources and exchange of classified information. 40 Moreover, it was reported that in April 2013 Israel was to send warships to the Eastern Mediterranean for a joint military exercise with the SCGA.41 Greek Cypriot Defence Minister Fotiou confirmed the exercise. and also noted that the SCGA's focus would be "on the security of the eastern Mediterranean region and that of gas companies."42

Energy Resources and Greece

A new variable has been inserted into the political equation of the Eastern Mediterranean. The importance of energy as a geostrategic dimension perspectives adds more relationship between Israel and the SCGA. The natural gas discovered in the Eastern Mediterranean off the coasts of Israel and the SCGA is providing opportunities and incentives for increased military and economic cooperation between Israel and the SCGA. The gas discoveries have positive strategic impacts in the region and the best example is the growing relations between Israel and the SCGA. Both countries have an interest to cooperate

in developing the gas fields in order to attract investors, maximize profits and share infrastructure.

The natural gas discovered in the Eastern Mediterranean off the coasts of Israel and the SCGA is providing opportunities and incentives for increased military and economic cooperation between Israel and the SCGA.

The rapprochement betweeen Israel and the SCGA on energy resources was put into practice with the maritime agreement of December 2010. The agreement delineated the sea border between Israel and the SCGA. When Netanyahu visited the SCGA in February 2012, he met with the Greek Cypriot President Christofias. They discussed a new pipeline connecting the gas fields, export options and cooperation for the security of the gas fields, and signed a cooperation agreement for the protection of natural gas platforms. 43 The deal is supposed to allow Israel to use SCGA air space and territorial waters for aerial and naval search and rescue drills. Additionally, it has been reported that Israel discussed the option of using Greek Cypriot airfields, which could provide strategic depth necessary in case of escalation

with Iran, and that Israel has given security guarantees and might take part in protecting the Greek Cypriot gas fields. Netanyahu's office said that the deal was inked as part of the two sides' efforts to "strengthen the improving ties between the two nations," as well as "to boost the cooperation in the fields of energy, agriculture, health and maritime research."44 Netanyahu said at the signing that the gas could be liquefied in either the SCGA or Israel, and subsequently exported either to Europe through the SCGA or to Asia through Israel. Moreover, Landau met his counterpart in Jerusalem in January 2012 to discuss "possible bilateral cooperation in the field of energy,"45 and when in April 2012 Israeli Foreign Minister Lieberman made a three-day visit to the SCGA, he discussed the gassharing agreement to exploit reserves that fall on the maritime boundary between Israel and the SCGA.46

During a trip to Israel in April 2013, Energy, Commerce, Industry Tourism Minister, **Yiorgos** Lakkotrypis, told a seminar of Israeli and Greek Cypriot business leaders and government officials that "a close collaboration with Israel" will enable the SCGA "to be a major player in the world energy market."47 In August 2013, Israeli Minister of Energy and Water Resources. Silvan Shalom, traveled to the SCGA to meet with Lakkotrypis.48 Talks between Israeli and Greek Cypriot officials focused on the hydrocarbon issues and the possible linking of Israel, the SCGA and Greece through underwater cables. Public sector economic cooperation reached a new level in April 2014, when Israel's Ambassador in Nicosia, Michael Harari, and deputy permanent secretary of the Greek Cypriot Foreign Ministry, Ambassador Tasos Tzionis, signed "an agreement on the exchange and protection of confidential information on hydrocarbons discovered in Block 12 in the SCGA's EEZ and in the adjacent Ishai offshore licence within Israel's EEZ."49 At the same time, private sector actors have also begun cooperating to take advantage of natural gas-related opportunities. The Israeli energy firm Delek has sought to work with the SCGA on natural gas exploration and extraction near the Leviathan gas field off the Israeli coast, where Delek is already active.50 As a result, Israeli companies Delek and Avner signed an agreement in February 2013 "to acquire a 30 % stake in exploration rights for gas and oil off the Greek Cyprus' southern shore."51

Gas explorations in the Eastern Mediterranean and Israel's cooperation with the SCGA have not been without controversy. Turkey has been concerned with the SCGA's decision to start offshore drilling activities in the south of Cyprus, and wanted the Greek Cypriots to stop unilateral drilling and

exploration activities. Turkey claimed that the Greek Cypriot government in the southern part of the island did not have the authority to sign deals with Israel.⁵² Turkey criticized these moves on the grounds that they disregarded the rights and jurisdiction of Turkish Cypriots on the island,53 and wanted Greek Cypriots to start cooperating with the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus under UN supervision. Ankara has thus opposed closer cooperation between Israel and the SCGA in the development of the resources, arguing that Turkey and Turkish Cypriots will do everything to protect their rights stemming from international law.

Turkey has been concerned with the SCGA's decision to start offshore drilling activities in the south of Cyprus, and wanted the Greek Cypriots to stop unilateral drilling and exploration activities.

In both Israel and the SCGA, there is great interest in the possibility of further developing cooperation in the production and marketing of offshore gas. Since the Eastern Mediterranean region has quantities of gas that far exceed the needs of the related parties, a significant amount of natural gas is expected to be exported. Naturally,

Israel and the SCGA have been cooperating to ensure the secure exploitation and successful distribution of these resources. The issues and joint projects discussed between the SCGA and Israel are about how to optimally produce, extract, and transfer the reserves found in Israel's "Leviathan" and "Tamar" plots and in the SCGA's "Aphrodite" plot.54 There are various options, none of which has yet been selected: The natural gas could be exported either by connecting subsea pipelines or by the construction of liquefaction plants. Another scheme, which favors the use of the excess gas supplies, is to generate electricity that would be exported to Europe by an undersea cable.55

The gas could also be transferred to Greece via a pipeline. This pipeline would enable the export of natural gas to the European market; however, the execution of such a plan requires the cooperation of the European Union to secure both the investments needed and the demand for the gas. In addition, European governments may prefer to import natural gas without the involvement of transit countries due to the obligatory dependence that may result. At the same time, a pipeline connecting the gas fields to Greece through the Greek island of Crete would be the longest and deepest in the world and hence would be very expensive.⁵⁶ Though the pipeline option

is more secure, it is less energy efficient. If constructing pipelines turns out not to be economically viable, liquefying the gas may be a more realistic option. Once the gas is in liquid form it can be more efficiently transported. As a result, the second possibility to export great volumes of gas is the construction of liquefaction plants. Such an infrastructure would transport large quantities of gas to European and global markets.⁵⁷ That's why discussions between the Greek Cypriot, Greek, and Israeli governments have focused on the economic and technical feasibility of such a project. The Israeli government has laid down the condition that, for national security reasons, "export facilities should be located in Israeli territory"; if not, they should be built "in the framework of bilateral agreements between countries."58 Another project that can further improve ties is a proposed undersea electric power line between Israel, the SCGA and Greece. The plan is projected to increase the energy security of the related parties and also fits in with the EU's plan of having an interconnected energy market. The undersea electric power line, termed as the "EuroAsia InterConnector", may be the longest undersea power cable in the world.59

Based on previous developments regarding the energy issue, in August 2013, Greece, Israel and the SCGA signed the tripartite energy

memorandum of understanding on the construction of an electricity cable between Israel, the SCGA, and Greece with a conduit on Crete.60 Silvan Shalom, Energy and Water Resources Minister of Israel, announced that the agreement was "historic." He stated that the agreement to build a cable that would export electricity to the European energy market demonstrated powerful relations between Israel, Greece and the SCGA.⁶¹ The underwater, EuroAsia Interconnector is supposed to have potential benefits, especially for Greece and the SCGA. While it may help remove the SCGA from its energy isolation, Greece, with cheaper electricity, might in the future become a major player in the European energy arena.⁶² As the political developments have shown, the new dynamic that has emerged since the discovery of Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbons is trilateral security and economic relations among Israel, the SCGA and Greece, which have been labeled as the "Energy Triangle", referring to the joint natural gas exploitation among the SCGA, Israel and Greece.63

It would not be wrong to assume that new partnerships are emerging in the Eastern Mediterranean. The collapse of the Turkish-Israeli alliance and the signing of an agreement in December 2010 between the SCGA and Israel that delimitated their respective EEZs,

encouraged Athens to pursue closer ties with Tel Aviv. It seems that the cooperation between Israel and the SCGA opened the way for Greece to fill the vacuum that Turkey left in Israel's regional relations. On this background, relations between Israel and Greece have come a long way in many fields, and both countries have moved closer in an unprecedented political, military and energy relationship. For instance, recently, a trilateral summit was held in Nicosia on 28 January 2016 with Netanyahu, Anastasiades and Greek Prime Minister Alexis Tsipras.64 The leaders discussed areas of cooperation including energy, tourism, research and technology, the environment, water, immigration and the fight against terror. In addition to political ties, security cooperation has also bolstered relations, and both countries have conducted several joint air and naval exercises such as the annual Glorious Spartan,65 Minoas,66 Noble Dina, and Blue Flag exercises.⁶⁷ While some of these exercises have merely replaced the ones that Israel lost when relations with Turkey soured, others have focused on simulating the defense of the offshore natural gas infrastructure. Greece's relative value to Israel may be questionable, however, a careful examination of the recent developments in the Eastern Mediterranean and in the Middle East, and possibilities of a relationship between the two countries,

show that the bilateral relationship has the potential to become even stronger in the future.

Relations between Israel and Greece have come a long way in many fields, and both countries have moved closer in an unprecedented political, military and energy relationship.

Beyond the trilateral relations among Israel, the SCGA and Greece, Israel and the SCGA have also laid foundations for regional integration with Egypt. Recently, Egypt developed strong trilateral ties with the the SCGA and Greece in opposition to Turkey, with whom Egypt severed its diplomatic relations in 2013. Eyeing the possibility of selling natural gas to Egypt for its domestic market as well as for re-export via Egypt's under-utilized Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) plants, both Israel and the SCGA entered into economic understandings with Cairo. Given Egypt's longstanding security cooperation with Israel, Israel's relations seemed to form the linchpin of a new regional bloc in the Eastern Mediterranean consisting of Egypt, Israel, the SCGA, and Greece. Greece and the SCGA have started involving Egypt in regional planning to develop and exploit natural gas fields, and Egypt's LNG plants have become the leading contenders to receive gas from Cypriot and Israeli fields for export.⁶⁸

Given Egypt's longstanding security cooperation with Israel, Israel's relations seemed to form the linchpin of a new regional bloc in the Eastern Mediterranean consisting of Egypt, Israel, the SCGA, and Greece.

Conclusions

The recent developments in the geopolitical environment of the Eastern Mediterranean and the Middle East have affected the security conditions and the political affairs of the regional states. In addition to already being burdened by longstanding unresolved disputes such as the Cyprus problem, the Palestinian question, and the Arab-Israeli conflict, today, security in the Eastern Mediterranean undermined by unpredictable violence, acts of terror, and mass migration. The danger arising from these threats and the instability caused by the Arab Spring have necessitated the development of new strategic approaches among neighbouring states with the intention of safeguarding their national interests.

In this context, the security situation for Israel has become more acute with the strategic gains made by Iranian proxies in the civil war in Syria. In addition to the impact of the Arab Spring and the emergence of new terrorist groups, Israel's declining relations with Turkey have also affected the Israel's security. Moreover, beyond the recognised conventional ballistic missile threat from Iran, as well as the threats posed by Hamas in Gaza and Hezbollah in Lebanon, Israel faces the strategic threat of Iran's opaquely evolving nuclear program. In spite of Israel's military superiority, the changing geopolitical landscape and the emergence of new strategic and unconventional threats against Israel prescribe the consideration of alternative security options. It is against the backdrop of these regional developments Israel's and poor relations with Turkey that Israel has joined forces with the SCGA as well as with Greece. On the other hand, the presence of hydrocarbon resources in the East Mediterranean have also provided a great deal of opportunity for closer regional cooperation among Israel, the SCGA and Greece. The potentially energy-rich EEZs have turned Israel's attention towards the Eastern Mediterranean and facilitated the development of this new axis.

It was against this geopolitical background that Israel's cooperation

with the SCGA, as well as with Greece, emerged. There is a growing imperative for cooperation between Israel and the SCGA, for security reasons and for the effective exploitation of the hydrocarbon resources in the Eastern Mediterranean. Strategically, given Greece's and the SCGA's tensions with Turkey, Israel's strengthening of ties with the SCGA and Greece creates a new geopolitical bloc, which has political, military and economic significance and stands as a counterweight to Turkey in the Eastern Mediterranean. In this regard, the regional conditions and the consequent convergence of interests comprise the foundation for the development of a viable cooperation, and this constitutes a major development in the politics of the Eastern Mediterranean.

In spite of Israel's military superiority, the changing geopolitical landscape and the emergence of new strategic and unconventional threats against Israel prescribe the consideration of alternative security options.

It seems that both Israel and the SCGA have much to gain from this developing relationship. As for Israel, the SCGA, as a political and cultural passage to the West through Greece, might become Israel's one of

new political and economic friends. Good relations with EU member states Greece and the SCGA have the potential of bringing Israel closer to Europe, and can help alleviate any isolation that Israel may be feeling in the international community. On the other hand, there are also potential benefits that the SCGA may accrue by associating herself with the Jewish state. From their perspective, a possible motive behind Greece and the SCGA's desire to have good relations with Israel might be their unresolved disputes with Turkey. Israel's political backing might provide both of these states diplomatic flexibility and leverage in their relations with Turkey. The improved relations with Israel could counterbalance Turkey's presence in the Eastern Mediterranean. Moreover, cooperation with Israel may also have positive political implications Greece and the SCGA in the Middle East. As Greek and Greek Cypriot leaders have given importance to their historic ties with the Arab world, their good relations with Israel might allow them to strengthen their image as a regional peace negotiator. At the same time, involvement in the peace process can help bolster Greek and Greek Cypriot prestige even during the economic crisis and the resulting tension with the European Union.

In addition to the political and economic relations, these states are

cultivating strong military relations that could be beneficial for all of them. Common military planning and joint training could maximize the effectiveness of existing military capabilities and technological airnaval means. As Israel possesses limited air space, the use of the SCGA's infrastructure could be vital for the security of Israel, as it would gain strategic depth towards Mediterranean and effective access to the European Union through the SCGA and Greece. The use of Greek and Greek Cypriot sea and air space may effectively serve the operational needs of the Israeli Air Force in the fields of training, exercises and operational effectiveness as it would allow the Israeli Air Force units to carry out long-range flights and tactics. In the past, these vital needs were offered by Turkey, before the decline of Israeli-Turkish relations. Moreover, the SCGA's territory, along with its air and naval early warning capabilities, could offer an additional advantage to Israel's security and intelligence needs. Military cooperation with Israel may also lead to tangible benefits for the Greek and Greek Cypriot military units. These units might receive military training and expertise from the Israeli Defence Forces. By adopting Israeli defence tactics, the Greek Armed Forces may enhance their status within NATO. Moreover, Greece and Greek Cyprus might have the opportunity to buy various missile systems, valuable technological hardware, and homeland security capabilities from Israel, and the Israeli defence industry could upgrade and modernize Greek and Greek Cypriot defence systems.

The discovery of hydrocarbons has also created an opportunity for increasing regional economic integration for Israel, which helps solidify its diplomatic ties with the SCGA and Greece.

discovery of hydrocarbons has also created an opportunity increasing regional economic integration for Israel, which helps solidify its diplomatic ties with the SCGA and Greece. These states are cooperating since there are economic incentives for cooperation in the exploitation and mutual development of the gas fields in the Eastern Mediterranean. Israel possesses commercial and strategic imperatives to export natural gas to both Turkey and Europe. For many years, it was believed that Turkey was the most affordable route to the European market. However, the rapid deterioration of Israel's ties with Turkey has proven this alternative difficult to be realized, thus opening the door for cooperation based

on the exploitation of hydrocarbons among Israel, the SCGA and Greece. There are alternative plans to transport Israeli gas to Europe via the SCGA and Greece. However, Turkey regards both Israeli and Greek Cypriot gas and oil explorations in the Eastern Mediterranean as illegal, thus calling into question the demarcation of the EEZs between Israel and the SCGA. As the discovery of huge reserves of gas in the Eastern Mediterranean have changed Israel's fortune and the geopolitical balance of power in the region, it has not only become an incentive for new partnerships, but has also created regional tensions. It seems that developing these resources shall require exceeding major challenges, which might have geopolitical implications.

As the discovery of huge reserves of gas in the Eastern Mediterranean have changed Israel's fortune and the geopolitical balance of power in the region, it has not only become an incentive for new partnerships, but has also created regional tensions.

In light of the energy resources of the Eastern Mediterranean, it

is highly likely that cooperation between Israel and the SCGA will be enhanced. A careful examination of the recent developments in the Eastern Mediterranean and in the Middle East, and relations among Israel, Greece and the SCGA, show that Israel's bilateral relationship with the SCGA has the potential to be even stronger in the future. However, the SCGA's relative value to Israel may be questionable. While improved relations with the SCGA could be considered as a significant foreign policy choice for Israel, it remains unclear whether a partnership with the SCGA is strategic. To be so, it would need to provide political and military effectiveness, a robust cooperation with tangible results on the ground, mutual civilian and military programs, and joint political objectives to effectively counter the threats and challenges. Military partnership between Israel and the SCGA or among Israel, Greece and the SCGA could easily escalate into regional instability as maritime tensions in the Eastern Mediterranean with Turkey could become inevitable. In case of such a regional tension, it is doubtful whether Israel, Greece and the SCGA would act together. It is clear that Turkey carries far greater weight in regional and global affairs on account of its strategic location and size. That's why neither Greece, nor the SCGA have the capabilities to play a major role as

a strategic partner to Israel. Moreover, a fundamental shift in Turkish-Israeli relations would undoubtedly affect Israel's partnership with the SCGA and with Greece as well. This does not mean that diplomatic relations would automatically deteriorate; however, in such an occasion, arguably the character of the partnership would probably change, especially if Israel decided to orientate its energy exports toward Turkey. In conclusion, it would not be wrong to assert that the deepening

diplomatic, military and economic ties between Israel and the SCGA constitute a precursor of broader political and military cooperation, and an alignment of interests, rather than a strategic partnership.

There are alternative plans to transport Israeli gas to Europe via the SCGA and Greece.

Endnotes

- 1 The Republic of Cyprus was established in 1960 after gaining independence from Britain. In 1974, after there was a Greek sponsored *coup d'état* to unite the island of Cyprus with Greece, Turkey had no choice but to exercise its rights to protect the Turkish Cypriots. Consequently, the island and its capital (Nicosia in Greek, Lefkoşe in Turkish) were partitioned into two parts (Greek/Southern and Turkish/Northern) divided by a United Nations buffer zone. Unless otherwise stated, in this study, the term "South Cyprus Greek Administration" refers to the southern part of the island under Greek Cypriot rule.
- It is widely accepted that, when surrounded by enemies, a state must align itself with a second circle of countries surrounding the first. In this respect, in the 1950s and 1960s, Israel sought to establish alliances with the countries of the Arab world's periphery and tried to find sectarian and ethnic minorities as allies in the Arab countries. For more information on Israel's periphery doctrine, see George E. Gruen, "Turkey's Relations with Israel and its Arab Neighbors", *Middle East Review*, Vol. 17, No. 3 (Spring 1985), pp. 33-43; Ofra Bengio, *The Turkish-Israeli Relationship Changing Ties of Middle Eastern Outsiders*, New York, Palgrave Macmillan, 2004, p. 34; Avi Shlaim, *The Iron Wall Israel and the Arab World*, London, Penguin Books, 2000, pp. 192-199.
- 3 Herb Keinon, "PM: Region Events Show Why Ironclad Security Deal Necessary", *The Jerusalem Post*, 17 January 2011.
- 4 David Rosenberg, "ISIS Is Planning A Major Attack in Israel", *Arutz Sheva*, at http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/209999 (last visited 3 June 2016).
- 5 Smadar Perry, "Why Hasn't ISIS Attacked Israel?", *Ynet News*, 30 at, http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4783606,00.html (last visited 3 June 2016).
- "Iran Poses Dangerous Threat, Peres Tells ADL", Anti-Defamation League, at http://www.archive.adl.org/nr/exeres/d56db937-daf7-402a-a26c-880bce2d8b03,0b1623ca-d5a4-465d-a369-df6e8679cd9e,frameless.html (last visited 2 June 2016); "Text of Peres's Holocaust Remembrance Day Speech", The Times of Israel, at http://www.timesofisrael.com/text-of-peres-holocaust-remembrance-day-speech/ (last visited 2 June 2016); Benjamin Netanyahu, "General Debate of the 64th Session (2009) Statement by H.E. Mr. Benjamin Netanyahu", The United Nations, 24 September 2009, http://www.un.org/ga/64/generaldebate/IL.shtml (last visited 2 June 2016).
- 7 "Reactions to the Deal on Iran's Nuclear Program", The New York Times, 14 July 2015.
- 8 Mensur Akgün, Sabiha Senyücel Gündoğar and Aybars Görgülü, "Politics in Troubled Times: Israel-Turkey Relations", *TESEV Foreign Policy Programme*, at http://www.tesev.org.tr/en/yayin/politics-in-troubled-times-israel-turkey-relations/ (last visited 1 June 2016).

- 9 Sabrina Tavernise, "Raid Jeopardizes Turkey Relations", The New York Times, 31 May, 2010; Julian Borger, "Turkey Confirms It Barred Israel from Military Exercise Because of Gaza War", The Guardian, 12 October 2009; Harriet Sherwood, "Turkey Suspends Military Ties with Israel", The Guardian, 6 September 2011.
- 2vi Lavi, "Israel-Cyprus Exclusive Economic Zone Set", Ynet News, at http://www. ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4000679,00.html (last visited 19 September 2015); "Agreement Between the Government of the State of Israel and the Government of the Republic of Cyprus on the Delimitation of the Exclusive Economic Zone", United Nations, at http://www.un.org/depts/los/LEGISLATIONANDTREATIES/PDFFILES/TREATIES/cyp_isr_eez_2010.pdf (last visited 5 June 2015).
- 11 Andreas Stergiou, "Greece, Cyprus and Israel Change the Military Balance in the Mediterranean", *Geopolitical Information Center*, at http://www.geopolitical-info.com/en/geopolitics/greece-cyprus-and-israel-change-the-military-balance-in-the-mediterranean (last visited 21 October 2015).
- 12 Alexander Murinson, "Strategic Realignment and Energy Security in the Eastern Mediterranean", *The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies*, at http://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/strategic-realignment-and-energy-securityin-the-eastern-mediterranean/ (last visited 27 June 2015).
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 "Cyprus-Israel Bilateral Relations", Embassy of the Republic of Cyprus in Tel Aviv, at http://www.mfa.gov.cy/mfa/embassies/embassy_telaviv.nsf/DMLbilateral_en/DMLbilateral_en?OpenDocument (last visited 22 July 2015).
- As of 26 June 2016, Turkey and Israel have officially reached a reconciliation agreement, ending six years of animosity between them, and are beginning to normalize their relations. According to the agreement, Israel is supposed to pay \$20 million in compensation to the families of the victims of the 2010 flotilla incident, and Turkey will once again be able to send aid and supplies to the Gaza. See Oren Liebermann and Elise Labott, "Israel, Turkey Strike Deal to Normalize Ties", CNN, at http://edition.cnn.com/2016/06/26/middleeast/israel-turkey-relations/ (last visited 26 July 2016).
- 16 Efraim Inbar and Shmuel Sandler, "The Importance of Cyprus", *Middle East Quarterly*, Vol. 8, No. 2 (Spring 2001), at http://www.meforum.org/29/the-importance-of-cyprus (last visited 21 October 2015).
- 17 Eric Wertheim, *The Naval Institute Guide to Combat Fleets of the World: Their Ships, Aircraft, and Systems*, Annapolis, Naval Institute Press, 2013, p. 152.
- 18 Avirama Golan, "Friends on the East-West Seam", Haaretz, 11 March 2011.
- 19 "Energy the Key to Cyprus-Israel Blossoming Friendship", Famagusta Gazette, 15 March 2011.

- 20 Fani Toli, "Israel's Peres to Visit Cyprus", *Greek Greece Reporter*, at http://greece. greekreporter.com/2011/11/02/israels-peres-to-visit-cyprus/ (last visited 19 September 2015).
- 21 "International Agreements", *Israel Ministry of Finance*, at http://www.financeisrael.mof. gov.il/financeisrael/pages/en/EconomicData/InternationalAgreements.aspx (last visited 22 June 2015).
- David Hayoun, "Cyprus to Accord Israeli High-Tech, R&D Investors Special Benefits", *Globes*, at http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-356241 (last visited 22 June 2015).
- 23 "Profile", *Cyprus–Israel Business Association*, at http://www.cyprus-israel.org.cy/profile/ (last visited 22 June 2015).
- 24 Michael Harari, "Welcome Address by the Ambassador of the State of Israel", *Cyprus-Israel Business Association*, at http://www.cyprus-israel.org.cy/home-1/ (last visited 22 June 2015).
- 25 "Cyprus as a Regional Business Centre to be Promoted in Israel", *Famagusta Gazette*, at http://famagusta-gazette.com/cyprus-as-a-regional-business-centre-to-be-promoted-in-israel-p19076-69.htm (last visited 17 January 2016).
- 26 "Gas Discovery Cements Ties Between Greek Cyprus, Israel", Hurriyet Daily News, 9 May 2013.
- 27 "President Peres Meets with Cypriot President Anastasiades", *Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, at http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2013/Pages/Peres-meets-Cypriot-President-Anastasiades.aspx (last visited 17 September 2015).
- 28 Alex Rayner, "Why Middle Eastern Lovers Are Marrying in Cyprus", *The Guardian*, 1 June 2014.
- 29 Itamar Eichner, "Larnaca-Israelis' Marriage Capital?", *Ynet News*, at http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4082838,00.html (last visited 23 September 2015).
- 30 "Israel Seeks Cyprus' Help at EU", *Arutz Sheva*, at http://www.israelnationalnews.com/ News/Flash.aspx/275644#.VQ6ZOI7kfTN (last visited 11 January 2016).
- 31 Omri Ceren, "Israel-Cyprus Military Exercises Show Turkey Is Increasingly Isolated", *Commentary*, at https://www.commentarymagazine.com/2011/10/27/israel-cyprus-military-exercises-turkey/ (last visited 24 December 2015).
- 32 "Israel Asks Airbase in Exchange for Air Defense", *Defence Greece*, at http://www.defencegreece.com/index.php/2011/09/israel-asks-airbase-in-exchange-for-air-defense/ (last visited 17 December 2015).
- 33 "Israel Eyes Cyprus for Military Air Base", Defence Greece, at http://www.defencegreece. com/index.php/2012/02/israel-eyes-cyprus-for-military-air-base/ (last visited 17 December 2015).

- 34 "The Minister of Defence Met with Israel's Ambassador", *Cyprus Ministry of Interior*, at http://www.moi.gov.cy/moi/pio/pio.nsf/All/CDA58605E68D29FDC2257B480028E 250?OpenDocument (last visited 17 January 2016).
- 35 "Israel and Cyprus to Improve Military Cooperation", *Arutz Sheva*, at http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/Flash.aspx/267521#.VQ6hgY7kfTN (last visited 17 January 2016).
- 36 "Israeli Fighter Jets Challenge Cypriot Air Defense in Mock Battle Exercise", *Defence Update*, at http://defense-update.com/20140217_israel_cyprus_air_force_exercise. html#.VQ6bgo7kfTM (last visited 17 December 2015).
- 37 Katy Turner, "Cyprus and Israel Mount Joint Military Exercise", Cyprus Mail, at http:// cyprus-mail.com/2014/01/11/cyprus-israel-mount-joint-military-exercise/ (last visited 21 January 2016).
- 38 "Israel, Cyprus Hold Joint Military Drill", *124 News*, at http://www.i24news.tv/en/news/israel/diplomacy-defense/48154-141021-israel-cyprus-hold-joint-military-drill (last visited 17 January 2016).
- 39 "Israeli Proposal to Strengthen the Cyprus Navy Command", *Defence Greece*, at http://www.defencegreece.com/index.php/2011/08/israeli-proposal-to-strengthen-the-cyprus-navycommand/ (last visited 28 January 2016).
- 40 "Israel, Cyprus Sign Defense Agreements–Reports", *Globes*, at http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-1000714277 (last visited 28 December 2015).
- 41 Elad Benari, "Israel and Cyprus to Hold Joint Military Exercise", *Arutz Sheva*, at http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/166956#.VRsT_ZvGPIU (last visited 24 December 2015).
- 42 "Report: Israel to Use Warships in Joint Exercise with Greek Cyprus", *Today's Zaman*, 9 April 2013.
- 43 Michele Kambas and Ari Rabinovitch, "Netanyahu Discusses Energy Cooperation in Cyprus", *Reuters*, at http://ru.reuters.com/article/idUKL5E8DG3PS20120216 (last visited 5 June 2015).
- 44 Itamar Eichner, "Netanyahu Embarks on Historic Visit to Cyprus", *Ynet News*, at http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4190731,00.html (last visited 12 June 2015).
- 45 "Energy and Water Resources Minister Landau Meets with Cyprus Minister Kyriacou", *Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, at http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2012/Pages/Energy_Minister_Landau_meets_Cyprus_Minister_Kyriacou_24-Jan-2012.aspx (last visited 15 June 2015).
- 46 "Cyprus-Israel Close to Gas-Sharing Deal", *Cyprus Gas News*, at http://www.cyprusgasnews.com/archives/370 (last visited 18 June 2015).

- 47 Sharon Udasin and Greer Fay Cashman, "Israel, Cyprus Cooperation Could Impact Gas Market", *The Jerusalem Post*, 8 May 2013.
- 48 Maria Koniotou, CNA News, *Cyprus News Agency*, at http://www.cna.org.cy/webnewsEN.asp?a=df54216fac0046879160e9f29551b414 (last visited 18 June 2015).
- 49 "Cyprus-Israel Deal on Hydrocarbon Secrecy", *Cyprus Mail*, at http://cyprus-mail. com/2014/04/29/cyprus-israel-deal-on-hydro-carbon-secrecy/ (last visited 17 January 2016).
- 50 "Delek Proposes Cyprus Facility to Process Israeli Gas", Haaretz, 23 January 2011.
- 51 "Israel Firms Invest in US Energy Search off Greek Cyprus", *Hurriyet Daily News*, 11 February 2013.
- Anshel Pfeffer, "Turkey to Deploy Warships Over Gas Dispute with Cyprus", *Haaretz*, 25 September 2011.
- 53 Gawdat Bahgat, "Israel's Energy Security: Regional Implications", *Middle East Policy*, Vol. 18, No. 3 (Fall 2011), p. 31.
- 54 George Stavris, "The New Energy Triangle of Cyprus-Greece-Israel: Casting A Net for Turkey?", *Turkish Policy Quarterly*, Vol. 11, No. 2 (2012), p. 95.
- 55 Theodoros Tsakiris, *Greece and the Energy Geopolitics of the Eastern Mediteranean*, London, London School of Economics and Political Science IDEAS, 2014, pp. 7-16; Simon Henderson, *Natural Gas Export Options for Israel and Cyprus*, Washington, The German Marshall Fund of the United States GMF Paper Series, 2013, pp. 9-17.
- 56 Roby Nathanson and Ro'ee Levy, *Natural Gas in the Eastern Mediterranean Casus Belli or Chance for Regional Cooperation?*, Tel Aviv, The Institute for National Security Studies, 2012, p. 32.
- 57 "Decision Already Taken for LNG Terminal", *Cyprus Gas News*, at http://www.cyprusgasnews.com/archives/589 (last visited 11 January 2016).
- 58 "The Natural Gas Inter-Ministerial Committee Main Recommandations", *Ministry of Energy and Water Resources of Israel*, August 2012, http://energy.gov.il/Subjects/NG/Documents/MainRecommendations.pdf (last visited 15 June 2015).
- 59 Simone Tagliapietra, Towards A New Eastern Mediterranean Energy Corridor? Natural Gas Developments Between Market Opportunities and Geopolitical Risks, Milano, Fondazione Eni Enrico Mattei, 2013, pp. 21-22.
- 60 Joshua Levitt, "Israel, Greece, Cyprus Reach 'Historic' Energy Cooperation Agreement", The Algemeiner, at http://www.algemeiner.com/2013/08/08/israel-greece-cyprus-reach-historic-energy-cooperation-agreement/ (last visited 11 December 2015).
- 61 Asher Zeiger, "Israel, Greece, Cyprus Sign Energy and Water Deal", *The Times of Israel*, 8 August 2013.

- 62 Glen Segell, "Greece, Cyprus and Israel Cooperate with American Assistance", *Research Institute for European and American Studies*, at http://www.rieas.gr/research-areas/greek-israel-studies/2058-greece-cyprus-and-israel-cooperate-with-american-assistance-. html (last visited 11 November 2015).
- 63 Stavris, "The New Energy Triangle of Cyprus-Greece-Israel: Casting A Net for Turkey?".
- 64 "In Unprecedented Meet, Netanyahu, Greek and Cypriot Leaders Push Gas Pipeline as Peace Catalyst", *The Times of Israel*, at http://www.timesofisrael.com/in-unprecedented-meet-netanyahu-greek-and-cypriot-leaders-push-gas-pipeline-as-peace-catalyst/ (last visited 16 June 2016).
- 65 "IAF 'Glorious Spartan 08' Exercise Details Revealed", *Arutz Sheva*, at http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/Flash.aspx/148688#.U0HPm8fc339 (last visited 24 June 2015).
- 66 Anshel Pfeffer, "IAF Conducting Joint Exercise with Greek Air Force", Haaretz, 27 May 2010.
- 67 Efraim Inbar, *The New Strategic Equation in the Eastern Mediteranean*, Ramat Gan, The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, 2014, p. 22.
- 68 "Greece, Cyprus to Represent Egypt's Interests in EU", *Daily News Egypt*, at http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2014/11/08/greece-cyprus-represent-egypts-interests-eu/(last visited 2 June 2016).

Articles submitted to the journal should be original contributions. If another version of the article is under consideration by another publication, or has been or will be published elsewhere, authors should clearly indicate this at the time of submission. Manuscripts should be submitted to: e-mail: perceptions@mfa.gov.tr The final decision on whether the manuscript is accepted for publication in the Journal or not is made by the Editorial Board depending on the anonymous referees' review reports.

A standard length for PERCEPTIONS articles is 6,000 to 8,000 words including endnotes. The manuscript should begin with an indented and italicised summary up to 150 words, which should describe the main arguments and conclusions, and 5-7 keywords, indicating to main themes of the manuscript. A title page should be attached to the manuscript, including the title of the manuscript, full name (s) of the authors, academic and/or other professional affiliations if any, complete mailing address, fax and phone numbers of the author to whom proofs and correspondence should be sent. The author is also expected to give a brief biography in a footnote at the beginning of the article. Perceptions also publishes reviews of new books or reports; 'book reviews' are usually around 700-1,500-words."

Manuscripts should be single-spaced written by Times New Roman regular font, 11 point throughout. Justified margins; top and bottom 3 cm, left and right 2.4 cm are required. Manuscripts should be numbered consecutively throughout the paper. Only the first letters of title words should be 'upper case'. Quotations should be placed within double quotation marks ("....."). Quotations larger than four lines should be indented at left margin and single-spaced. Use endnotes and avoid bibliography. British punctuation and spelling should be used throughout. Dates should be in the form 3 November 1996; 1995-1998; and 1990s.

All diagrams, charts and graphs should be referred to as figures and consecutively numbered. Tables should be kept to a minimum and contain only essential data. Each figure and table must be given an Arabic numeral, followed by a heading, and be referred to in the text. Appropriate places of tables should be indicated in the text and tables should be submitted in a separate file. If copyrighted material is used in the article, it is the author's responsibility to obtain permission from the copyright holder.

Names of the authors, places and the publishing houses are required to be written in their original forms. The styles of the references in endnotes should conform the following examples:

Books

John Smith, *The Book Title*, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100. John E. Smith (ed.), *The Book Title*, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, pp. 100-102. John Smith and Mary Jones, *The Book Title*, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100. Subsequent references should appear as: Smith, *The Book Title*, p. 100.

In endnotes 'ibid.' should be used where possible, but it should not be used where the previous note contains more than one source.

Articles in Journals

John Smith, "Article Title", *Journal Name*, Vol. #, No. # (Month Year), p. #. Subsequent references should appear as: Smith, "Article Title," p. #.

Articles in Edited Books

John Smith, "Article Title", in Mary Jones, Book Title, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100.

Newspaper Articles

Christopher Hooton, "Japan is turning its abandoned golf courses into solar power plants", *The Independent*, 21 July 2015.

Manuscript References

PRO King's Remembrancer's Memoranda Roll, E159/69, m. 78. BM Add. MS 36042, fo.2 (plural fos.). Four-figure numerals without comma or space: 2572. Titles of other record repositories, and names of collections of papers, in full in first reference: Scottish Record Office (hereafter SRO), Airlie Papers, GD 16, section 38/82, April 5, 1844. Compton Papers, kept at the estate office of the Marquess of Northampton, Castle Ashby (hereafter CA), bdle. 1011, no.29.

Official Papers

Parliamentary Papers: Select Committee on Manufacturers (Parl. Papers, 1833, VI), 0.456. Subsequent references as: SC on ... (PP, 1839, VII), 00.2347. Hansard (Commons), 4th ser. XXXVI, 641–2, 22 Aug. 1895.

Theses

For titles of published and unpublished theses use italics: John E. Smith, *Title of Thesis*, unpublished Ph.D. thesis, Name of the University, Year, Chapter #, p. #

Internet References

Azam Ahmed and Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "U.S. and Cuba Reopen Long-Closed Embassies", *The New York Times*, 20 July 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/21/world/americas/cuba-us-embassy-diplomatic-relations.html?ref=world&_r=0 (last visited 21 July 2015).

Title of Book Reviews

Türk Basınında Dış Habercilik (Foreign News Reporting in the Turkish Media), by M. Mücahit Küçükvılmaz and Hakan Çopur. Ankara: SETA, 2010, 168 pages, ISBN 9786054023073.

